

UNIVERSITY OF TRENTO - Italy School of International Studies

Director : Prof. Sergio Fabbrini

Reviewing Fifteen Years of Peacebuilding. Past, Present and Future of International Assistance to Countries Emerging from Conflicts and Italy's Contribution

Alberto Cutillo

Working Paper 01/2007

Founded in June 2001, the School for International Studies at the University of Trento is an interdisciplinary institution promoting advanced work in the fields of political science, international law, international economics, sociology and contemporary history.

The School coordinates a two-year specialist degree and a three-year PhD programme in International Studies attended by students from a wide variety of national backgrounds. It promotes conferences and seminars on international themes for the academic community of the University of Trento.

Further details about the School can be obtained at http://www.unitn.it/ssi/index.htm, or by email from dott. Silvia Tomaselli (silvia.tomaselli@economia.unitn.it).

Further information about the Working Papers, including forthcoming publications, can be obtained from Prof. Mark F. Gilbert (mark.gilbert@sis.unitn.it).

Reviewing Fifteen Years of Peacebuilding. Past, Present and Future of International Assistance to Countries Emerging From Conflicts and Italy's Contribution

Alberto Cutillo

Alberto Cutillo joined the Italian diplomatic service in 1986 and has been posted in France, Saudi Arabia, Switzerland and the United States. His recent work has been in multilateral relations, focusing on humanitarian, post-conflict and migration affairs. He is currently on secondment at the Office of the UN Observer in New York of the International Organization for Migration. He is the author of several articles on multilateral relations and is a regular lecturer at the Universities of Bologna, Pisa Sant'Anna and Siena and at the Italian Institute for International Policy Studies (ISPI). In the United States he collaborates with the Center for International Conflict Resolution at the School of International and Public Affairs, Columbia University, and with the International Peace Academy, which edited in 2006 his research titled International Assistance to Countries Emerging from Conflicts: a Review of Fifteen Years of Interventions and the Future of Peacebuilding.

<u>Abstract</u>: This paper traces the evolution of peacebuilding activities since the early 1990s and sheds light on those areas that require further attention. In spite of the considerable efforts and resources invested in years of practice, peacebuilding activities throughout the 1990s were undertaken by a multitude of actors in absence of an overall political strategy. The main challenges of peacebuilding are therefore not due to lack of knowledge or lessons learned; instead, they are due to the failure to produce a commonly agreed doctrine and to translate it into meaningful guidelines on the ground. The paper further argues that although progress is being made, the United Nations (UN) system and donor agencies have failed thus far to address satisfactorily three main gaps: political leadership, strategic coordination and a comprehensive financial mechanism.

While the paper does not focus directly on the recent establishment of the UN Peacebuilding Commission, it does question whether the new Commission will succeed in effectively addressing the main gaps identified above.

In its second part, the paper attempts to better define, respectively, the role of Italian development assistance in countries emerging from conflict and the main elements of Italy's participation in peace support operations, on the basis of available data and research. Despite the undisputed relevance of both activities in the framework of the Italian foreign policy, there is not, at present, any "doctrine" for either of them. More generally, there is no official document which defines the nature and contents of the 'Italian model'' in peacerelated activities. The paper tries to describe the main elements of this model and to examine the contribution it can bring to the broader peacebuilding efforts of the international community.

Table of Contents

Foreword	6
Preface by Necla Tschirgi	8
Executive Summary	10
Acknowledgements	
Part One. "To build durable peace in societies shattered by war"	17
Introduction. From Peacekeeping to Peacebuilding	17
Chapter 1: Who is in Charge?	22
1) Peacebuilding within UN-mandated Peacekeeping Missions: Theory	22
2) A Case Study on Peacebuilding: the UN Mission in Burundi (ONUB)	25
The Mandate	25
The Budget.	28
Developments on the Ground.	29
3) Other Forms of International Intervention in Post-Conflict Situations	34
4) Who Is in Charge?	
5) The Role of Internal Actors	
6) Who Is Accountable to Whom?	42
Chapter 2: The Challenge of Coordination	
1) Coordination within the UN Secretariat	45
2) Coordination among UN Agencies.	50
3) Coordination with the Bretton Woods Institutions.	52
4) Donor Coordination.	58
5) Coordination on the Ground	
Chapter 3: Who's Paying the Bill?	64
1) One Goal, Many Tools, Much Confusion.	64
Unkept Promises?	64
Untimely Contributions?	
Uneven Distribution.	
Do No Harm	
2) Support from the UN	
3) Support from the World Bank	
4) Support from the International Monetary Fund.	
5) Debt Relief and Clearance of Arrears.	
6) Multi-Donor Trust Funds.	
Chapter 4: Lessons Learned & the Way Forward	
1) How Donors Have Evolved.	
The United Kingdom	
The United States.	
2) The Role of Regional Organizations	
The European Union	
The African Union	
3) Evolution on the Ground.	
4) How the UN May Evolve	
The Peacebuilding Commission	
Beyond the Peacebuilding Commission	
5) Toward a Global Mechanism?	
Part two. Is there an "Italian Model" for post-conflict peacebuilding?	
Part two. Is there an "Italian Model" for post-conflict peacebuilding?	
Chapter 5. Development assistance in support of peace.	
1) The Italian Development Assistance.	
2) Italian ODA in support of peace.	108

Chapter 6. Italy's role in peace support operations.	116
1) The rationale for Italy's participation in international peace support operations.	116
2) Italy's role within international organizations.	117
3) The legal framework.	119
4) Current features of Italy's peacekeeping	121
5) Bridging the security gap: the contribution of the Carabinieri	123
Chapter 7. An "Italian model" for peacebuilding?	126
1) Is there an Italian model?	126
2) An "Italian" peace process: the case of Mozambique	127
3) Elements for an Italian Model.	131
Bibliography	135

Table of Tables

Table 1	
Table 2	

Foreword

Between September 2004 and August 2005 I researched and wrote a paper titled "International assistance to countries emerging from conflict. A review of fifteen years of interventions and the future of Peacebuilding". The paper was subsequently published in September 2005 by the Italian Ministry for Foreign Affairs, on whose behalf I researched and wrote it. That paper consisted of two separate sections; the first part covered international activities and debates in the area of post-conflict peacebuilding, while the second section was devoted to Italian activities in the same area.

In February 2006, the New York based International Peace Academy published within its Security-Development Nexus Program the first section of my paper (under its original title), after an update and global revision of the text.

The current publication brings together again the two sections of the paper. I have therefore reviewed the text in order to ensure coherence between its two parts and I have renamed it, in order to avoid confusion among the different existing versions under the old title. I have not, however, further updated the text, which reflects available information as of February 2006 for its first part and early September 2005 for the second part.

While developments in the area of post-conflict assistance are taking place at a sustained pace both on the ground and in policy discussion, the attention and expectations of the international community is largely focused on the newly created UN Peacebuilding Commission, which is described in Chapter 4.

Since last February, the starting process of the Peacebuilding Commission has marked a significant progress: after completion of the electoral process of all its members, the Organizational Committee of the Commission has met several times to discuss procedural issues, including the approval of its provisional rules of procedures. Sierra Leone and Burundi have been selected for the first two country-specific configurations of the Commission, which have held their first meetings in New York on October 12 and 13, 2006, respectively. Both meetings have been attended at a very senior level on the part of concerned states and have generated an open and useful debate. Also, the Peacebuilding Support Office has been established and its director has been appointed, together with a small staff. On October 11 the Peacebuilding Fund has been officially launched, with a target of US \$ 250 million, of which roughly 140 million had been pledged at the time of the launching. Both Burundi and Sierra Leone have been declared eligible for funding through the Peacebuilding Fund.

All these important steps are encouraging signals of a more coherent and effective approach by the international community toward addressing the multifaceted challenges of countries emerging from conflict. At the same time, the limitations and doubts referred to in Chapter 4 on the real impact that the Peacebuilding Commission, Support Office and Fund will eventually make are not entirely dispelled at this stage. The future of Peacebuilding looks perhaps today more promising than a year ago, but remains uncertain still.

Alberto Cutillo New York, November 2006

Preface by Necla Tschirgi¹

Much has been written in the last few years on post-conflict peacebuilding. If even a small portion of that knowledge were translated into practice, some of the serial failures of international assistance to countries emerging from conflict might have been avoided. Instead, there are multiple layers of disconnect between the growing body of knowledge on post-conflict peacebuilding, hortatory commitments by policy makers to more effective peacebuilding, and international engagement on the ground. The chasm between knowledge, policy and practice is no longer sustainable. Too much is at stake for countries emerging from conflict to continue serving as laboratories for ongoing experimentation by the international community through trial and error. Similarly, given the range of global challenges in the early decades of the twenty-first century, there is no justification for not improving international policy and practice after more than fifteen years of experimentation. The establishment of the Peacebuilding Commission, the Peacebuilding Support Office and the designated Peacebuilding Fund at the United Nations at the end of 2005 provides an important opportunity to draw the appropriate lessons from international efforts to date, and to design the next generation of peacebuilding policies and practices.

This important study by Alberto Cutillo could not have come at a better time. Although the study was conceived well before the creation of the Peacebuilding Commission, Cutillo was ideally placed to follow the excruciating debates and political maneuvering in the lead-up to the establishment of the Peacebuilding Commission during his sabbatical leave in New York City in 2004–2005. As a result, in undertaking his farreaching review of the main features and trends in international assistance to countries emerging from conflict over the last fifteen years, Alberto Cutillo was particularly attentive to the promises as well as the limitations of the proposed changes at the United Nations in light of past policy and practice.

His paper carefully traces the evolution of international peacebuilding and identifies its persistent weaknesses. In spite of the considerable efforts and resources invested in years of practice, he notes that peacebuilding activities throughout the 1990s were undertaken by a multitude of actors in absence of an overall political strategy or a commonly agreed doctrine that could be translated into meaningful guidelines on the ground. He further argues that the United Nations system and donor agencies have thus far failed to address three key gaps: political leadership, strategic coordination, and a comprehensive financial mechanism.

¹ This preface was written on the occasion of IPA presentation of the paper entitled "International Assistance to Countries Emerging from Conflict. A review of fifteen years of interventions and the future of Peacebuilding".

On surface, the creation of the Peacebuilding Commission, as well as the accompanying Support Office and Peacebuilding Fund, seem to address these important gaps. However, a close reading of Cutillo's paper raises serious questions about the adequacy of these important, but ultimately very limited, innovations in overcoming the range of shortcomings identified in the paper. There is little evidence that the lessons of fifteen years of policy and practice are in fact being learned.

If the chasm between knowledge, policy and practice noted above is to be redressed, Alberto Cutillo's paper should be required reading for the Peacebuilding Commission as well as other international actors committed to assisting countries emerging from conflict. IPA's Security-Development Nexus Program is happy to bring Cutillo's important study to the attention of policy makers, practitioners and academics as we collectively strive to improve international support for peacebuilding.

Necla Tschirgi

Director

Security-Development Nexus Program, International Peace Academy. New York, January 2006

Executive Summary

The end of the Cold War and the spirit of cooperation which prevailed in the early 1990s within the Security Council provided the international community with a historic opportunity to address the number of violent conflicts — and particularly internal conflicts — which had been steadily increasing since the end of World War II.

The United Nations (UN) found itself at the heart of an extremely challenging process of developing new tools to respond to crises. In the early 1990s, separate but related developments led to the establishment within the UN system of new structures and mechanisms in the area of conflict prevention, peacemaking, peacekeeping and humanitarian assistance to victims of conflict. At the same time, the concept of peacebuilding emerged as the combination of efforts by various actors to help war-torn societies avoid a relapse into conflict and to establish the conditions for sustainable peace. Peacebuilding has, therefore, been identified as the overall framework in which external assistance to postconflict countries should be included, encompassing peacekeeping, humanitarian assistance, and development cooperation.

While statistical evidence suggests that the international community has achieved some progress in curbing the number of ongoing conflicts, it is generally recognized that peacebuilding, as the overall strategy to help countries with the transition from war to lasting peace, has fallen short.

Despite the considerable efforts and resources invested in fifteen years of practice and during as many international peace operations coordinated by the UN, peacebuilding "has not yet developed the depth of experience, specialization and mission clarity that exists in the areas of peacekeeping and humanitarian assistance,"² or, to put it more bluntly, "the picture of international peacebuilding strategies pursued throughout the 1990s is one of ad hoc, piecemeal, and fragmented responses by a multitude of actors without an overall political framework or an institutional base....While humanitarian and peacekeeping efforts had institutional homes, peacebuilding was (and still remains) an institutional orphan...[that] found temporary and tenuous shelter under the roof of development agencies."³

A lively debate on ways and means to improve peacebuilding has been going on for several years within many different fora, including the UN Security Council, the Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), the G8, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), and the European Union (EU), as well as among academics and

² International Peace Academy and WSP International, Building Effective Partnerships. Improving the Relationship between Internal and External Actors in Post-Conflict Countries, September 2004.

³ Necla Tschirgi, Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited: Achievements, Limitations, Challenges, October 2004.

practitioners. The debate peaked with the presentation, in December 2004, of the report of the High-level Panel on Threats, Challenges and Change. The Panel put forward several proposals on peacebuilding that formed the basis for decisions taken at the UN World Summit in September 2005. In the meantime, several donor governments have been reshaping their approach to post-conflict assistance in the last few years.

This paper reviews the debate and how it has translated into operational developments in the field, focusing on the main problems and gaps that have emerged so far. The final sections of its First Part focus on the decisions endorsed by the World Summit and their likely impact on the ground.

The paper starts with an introduction to the concept of peacebuilding and how it has emerged in the last decade of the twentieth century. The next three chapters examine in sequence three fundamental questions: who should assume political leadership; who should be in charge of the coordination of different actors; and which financing mechanisms should be adopted for peacebuilding.

Chapter 1 reviews the way in which peacebuilding activities are integrated into UN peacekeeping missions, comparing theory with the reality on the ground, in particular through a discussion of the ongoing UN Mission in Burundi. The discussion focuses on two substantial problems: the ambiguity of most missions' mandates in terms of their peacebuilding responsibilities, and the inconsistency between the missions' tasks and budgets. After briefly reviewing peacebuilding initiatives outside peacekeeping missions, this chapter deals with the issue of the political responsibility of peacebuilding operations, mainly within the relevant organs of the UN.

As a classical cross-cutting subject, peacebuilding does not fit within the exclusive jurisdiction of a single body, although the prominent role of the Security Council can hardly be questioned. Cooperation between the Council, the General Assembly and ECOSOC could provide a practical solution and is strongly advocated — at least in principle — by member states. However, as documented, cooperation has not worked effectively so far. The final part of this chapter briefly reviews two additional, related issues: the longstanding debate over the role of internal actors in postconflict reconstruction — where again a wide gap remains between rhetorical pledges in support of local "ownership" and the persistent tendency of external actors to impose their own agendas, priorities and timing — and the complex issue of accountability in post-conflict situations.

Chapter 2 focuses on the multiple challenges to be faced in coordinating the many actors involved in peacebuilding efforts. To a large extent, problems in this area reflect a parallel lack of clarity on the issue of political leadership. Competition within the UN Secretariat and among UN agencies, funds, and programs has survived all repeated attempts to establish strategic coordination mechanisms, including recommendations in the Brahimi report. Also, the important roles played by the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF) may complicate the task of coordination even further, since both their mandates and financial mechanisms differ significantly at times from those of the UN. A similar problem occurs with bilateral donors, who, in addition, tend to ignore agreed guidelines — such as those approved in the OECD/DAC framework — and seem only open to ad hoc coordination mechanisms. Coordination on the ground shows signs of improvement, particularly in the presence of a Special Representative of the Secretary-General (SRSG), in his/her double capacity of head of the UN peace mission and coordinator of the entire UN family in the country. However, incomprehension and overlapping between the peace mission and the UN Country Team often reduce the SRSG's effectiveness.

Chapter 3 discusses the consequences of the lack of a comprehensive financial mechanism for dealing with post-conflict assistance. The complex mix of funding sources currently available is examined in detail, preceded by a review of the myth and reality of the inadequacy of current financial support. This chapter also describes financial assistance provided by the Bretton Wood institutions, and looks at the related questions of debt relief and clearance of arrears for countries emerging from conflict. The final paragraph is devoted to a discussion of recent experience with multi-donor, multi-purpose trust funds jointly managed by the UN Development Programme (UNDP) and the World Bank, which offer new perspectives for establishing a common framework for all donors, one in which local authorities can gradually assume growing responsibilities.

Chapter 4 reviews institutional transformations introduced in recent years in post-conflict assistance. It focuses first on two major donor countries, the United Kingdom (UK) and the United States (US); then on two regional organizations, the EU and the African Union (AU); and finally on recent decisions to establish a Peacebuilding Commission, a Peacebuilding Support Office and a standing Peacebuilding Fund within the UN system. Those measures may bring a small revolution in current peacebuilding activities, although it remains to be seen to what extent they effectively address the three gaps discussed throughout the paper: political leadership, strategic coordination, and a comprehensive financial mechanism. In any event, the adoption of these measures, combined with other innovations described in the paper, may in the end lay the foundation for a global mechanism to approach coherently the challenges of postconflict assistance.

In its Second Part the paper looks at the "Italian model" for peacebuilding, as it has been shaped by the assistance provided to countries emerging from conflicts in the last fifteen years, and its underlying principles.

Chapter 5 briefly describes the Italian Official Development Assistance (ODA), presenting its main features and providing some figures on ODA flows. It then examines more in depth the importance attached to development programmes as an instrument to support peace. Three different perspectives are highlighted: the share of ODA devoted to conflict-related countries; the political importance attached to assisting conflict and post conflict countries, as reflected by legislation passed in recent years; the innovative nature of some development programmes in post-conflict countries, with a focus on "local level human development programmes" (PDHLs), and similar initiatives. The role of Local Economic Development Agencies (LEDA) in fostering self-sustaining local development as well as reconciliation is also discussed. While such programmes were not originally designed for conflict-related contexts, in practice they have been mostly applied either in support of ongoing peace processes or in post-conflict countries, with interesting and promising results.

Chapter 6 focuses on Italy's participation in multilateral peace support operations. Three issues are highlighted: the rationale for Italy's participation in peace operations, the multilateral drive of the Italian approach in this area, and the bipartisan support which so far has characterized this important component of the Italian foreign policy. Some distinctive aspects of Italian peacekeeping are then discussed, in particular in the area of security, where the Carabinieri, a military force with general police competence, have developed an innovative doctrine in the last decade to deal with the insecure environment surrounding many peace support operations and are currently preparing to train several thousands international peacekeepers.

The main components of an "Italian model" of peacebuilding are tentatively described in Chapter 7. In the absence of any institutional doctrine, and given the limited research available in this area, only provisional conclusions are reached, which may, however, provide some elements of reflection for further research. The discussion of the Italian role in the Mozambican peace process – from the negotiations of the General Peace Agreement, to participation in the UN mission in Mozambique (ONUMOZ) – and in the still ongoing peacebuilding efforts in that country provides some empirical evidence in support of the definition of an Italian model.

The limited recognition – in Italy as well as abroad – of the relevance and, in some instances, of the innovative nature of the Italian contribution to peacebuilding has likely limited its impact so far. An enhanced effort to systematize the "Italian model", combined with new opportunities to share experiences and best practices – such as the one offered by the anticipated creation of a peacebuilding commission within the United Nations – may, however, provide in the near future an opportunity to review Italy's role in this area and, more importantly, to increase its potential contribution to global efforts in assisting countries emerging from conflicts.

Acknowledgements

Most of this paper was researched and written between September 2004 and August 2005, in the course of a sabbatical year. I am therefore thankful to my employer, the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, for giving me the opportunity to devote 365 days exclusively to this endeavor. First and foremost, my gratitude goes to Andrea Meloni, Head of the Analysis and Planning Unit, who has been instrumental in the original design of the research project and has patiently accompanied me during the entire course of my work.

At the Ministry I shared views with and interviewed several colleagues whose work is directly or indirectly linked to the subject of this paper: Laura Aghilarre, Gabriele Altana, Antonio Bandini, Giuseppe Berlendi, Giovanni Brauzzi, Bruno Cabras, Luciano Carrino, Elena Clemente, Anna della Croce, Gianni Ghisi, Lodovica Longinotti, Sergio Mercuri, Claudio Spinedi, and Roberto Toscano. At the Italian Permanent Mission in New York, I am indebted to Ambassador Marcello Spatafora, Antonio Alessandro, Luciano D'Alessandro, Massimiliano D'Antuono, Luca Maestripieri, Massimo Marotti, and Natalia Quintavalle for sharing with me their thoughts and for helping me getting in touch with UN officials and colleagues from other Missions. They have also provided me with a considerable amount of documentation which I could have not accessed without their help. Armando Varricchio and Cecilia Piccioni, both at the Italian Embassy in Washington, have been instrumental in introducing me at the International Monetary Fund and at the World Bank.

At the UN Secretariat I have enjoyed the opportunity to discuss my research with: Mark Bowden, Charles Call, Jan Egeland, Andrea Gentile, Michelle Griffin, Amin Moshen, Ugo Solinas, Marco Toscano Rivalta, Danilo Turk, and Margareta Wallstrom; at the UNDP, with Julia Taft; and with Giulia Dario at the FAO in Rome. At the World Bank, I am thankful to Ian Bannon, Anders Bjørgung, Biagio Bossone, Sean Bradley, Sarah Cliffe, Florian Ficthl, Bernard Harborne, Markus Kostner, Gianmatteo Piazza, Marco Saladini, Salvatore Schiavo Campo, and Giuseppe Zampaglione for providing me with a huge amount of advice and data. At the IMF, I am thankful to Ludovica Rizzotti, Carlo Sdralevich, Peter Fallon, and Nicholas Staines for providing me with precious information and suggestions.

In New York I have taken full advantage of the advice and support of Andrea Bartoli at the Center for International Conflict Resolution at Columbia, Susan L. Woodward at the Graduate Center at the City University of New York, Shepard Forman and Barnett R. Rubin at the Center on International Cooperation at New York University, and Stephen J. Del Rosso at the Carnegie Corporation of New York. A special thank goes to the International Peace Academy, which has supported me throughout my work, and I would like to mention in particular Elizabeth Cousens, Francesco Mancini, and Necla Tschirgi.

Ann M. Low and Thomas W. Ohlson, from the US Permanent Mission in New York, and Lisa Tepper, from the Office of the Coordinator for Reconstruction and Stabilization of the US Department of State, provided me with ample information on US organization in assisting postconflict countries, while Jo Moir, at the UK Permanent Mission in New York, did the same with regard to British organization.

I am also extremely grateful to Massimo Tommasoli, at IDEA, in Stockholm, Andrea de Guttry, at the Istituto Superiore Sant'Anna of Pisa, Marcello Flores, at the University of Siena, Marco Mayer, at the University of Florence, Gilberto Antonelli, at the University of Bologna, Paolo Magri, at the Istituto per gli Studi di Politica Internazionale in Milan, Major Fabio Cairo, at the Carabinieri Headquarters, General Pietro Pistolese, Director of the Center of Excellence for Stability Police Units in Vicenza, and Colonel Milano, at the CIMIC Division of the Italian Joint Operations Headquarters. In their different capacities, they all took the time to discuss with me the subject of this paper and to provide me with documents and comments.

Many of the abovementioned friends and colleagues agreed to read excerpts from my research and offered suggestions, and I would like to mention in this respect: Ian Bannon, Anders Bjørgung, Peter Fallon, Amin Moshem, Natalia Quintavalle, Claudio Spinedi, Salvatore Schiavo Campo, and Giuseppe Zampaglione. A special thank goes to Susan Woodward, who thoroughly revised one chapter and offered substantial and most appreciated integrations and revisions.

A complete revision of the First Part of this paper was done in early 2006, in the light of recent, important developments within the United Nations on the issue of peacebuilding. I am deeply thankful to Necla Tschirgi, who has reviewed that part twice and provided me with vital advice in writing its final version in view of its presentation at IPA in February 2006.

While this paper would have never been written without the assistance of all those mentioned above, I take, as customary, entire and exclusive responsibility for its contents, opinions and mistakes. In no way does this paper represent the official position of the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, nor of any other institution.

Part One. "To build durable peace in societies shattered by war"

Introduction. From Peacekeeping to Peacebuilding

"Peace-building is a complex business. It draws in many actors: not just the operations mandated by the Security Council, but also the vital work of the United Nations agencies, funds and programme, of regional organizations, and of our non-governmental organizations partners. And its goal is to build durable peace in societies shattered by war. That is ambitious, indeed."⁴

United Nations peacekeeping initially developed during the Cold War era as a means to resolve conflicts between states by deploying unarmed or lightly armed military personnel from a number of countries, under UN command, between the armed forces of the former warring parties.

The end of the Cold War precipitated a dramatic shift in UN and multilateral peacekeeping. In a new spirit of cooperation, the Security Council established larger and more complex UN peacekeeping missions, often to help implement comprehensive peace agreements between protagonists in intra-state conflicts. Furthermore, peacekeeping came to involve more and more non-military elements to ensure sustainability. The UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) was created in 1992 to support this increased demand for complex peacekeeping.⁵

The establishment of DPKO is just one in a series of major developments which made the year 1992 a turning point in the history of peacekeeping. In January of the same year, a meeting of heads of state and government was held in the Security Council for the first time to discuss how the UN could strengthen its work on international peace and security. As a result, the Secretary-General, Boutros Boutros-Ghali, was asked to examine and present recommendations on how the UN could, in line with the UN Charter, enhance its capacity for conflict management. The resulting report, *An Agenda for Peace: Preventive Diplomacy, Peacemaking and Peace-keeping* (1992), introduced the term "post-conflict peacebuilding," as post-conflict action "to identify and support structures which tend to strengthen and solidify peace to avoid a relapse into conflict." It complemented the three terms the UN had been using previously: preventive diplomacy, peacemaking, and peacekeeping.

While the term peacebuilding was new, the concept of external assistance for post-war rebuilding had clear antecedents in the

⁴ Kofi Annan, Security Council meeting on Civilian aspects of conflict management and peacebuilding. Sept. 22 2004

⁵ See UN Department of Public Information. Peacekeeping. Meeting New Challenges. July 2004

reconstruction of Western Europe and Japan after World War II. "What was new in Boutros Boutros Ghali's formulation, and what caught the world's attention, was a realization that the end of the Cold War opened new possibilities for international action....The promise of the new peacebuilding agenda was that the international community would intervene collectively — as a "third party" — to help resolve violent conflicts and civil wars, and that external actors would actively support the process of rebuilding in the affected countries without the shadow of Cold War politics....The impetus for peacebuilding came from multiple sources, but found its strongest expression at the United Nations. Throughout the 1990s, the UN provided both the rationale and the operational principles for post-conflict peacebuilding."⁶

An Agenda for Peace identified the main components of peacebuilding: "Peacemaking and peace-keeping operations, to be truly successful, must come to include comprehensive efforts to identify and support structures which will tend to consolidate peace and advance a sense of confidence and well-being among people. Through agreements ending civil strife, these may include disarming the previously warring parties and the restoration of order, the custody and possible destruction of weapons, repatriating refugees, advisory and training support for security personnel, monitoring elections, advancing efforts to protect human rights, reforming or strengthening governmental institutions and promoting formal and informal processes of political participation."⁷

These principles were first translated into practice in the "new" peacekeeping operations conducted in the first half of the 1990s, some of which proved rather effective in restoring peace. More generally, a range of data shows that the number of armed conflicts, which had been steadily increasing since the end of World War II, started to decline in the early '90s, and that this trend is continuing — although at a slower pace — in the twenty-first century, as shown in Table 1.

The data also show that the number of international crises, victims of conflicts, refugees, and actual and attempted military coups have all been declining since the early 1990s, and some authors give the main credit for these positive trends to "the dramatic UN-led post–Cold War upsurge in peacekeeping, peacebuilding and conflict prevention."⁸

⁶ Tschirgi, Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited.

⁷ United Nations, An Agenda for Peace. UN Doc A/47/277-S/24111. June 1992

⁸ See Human Security Center, *Human Security Report 2005. War and Peace in the 21^d Century.* New York & Oxford, 2005.

Table 1								
	1960	1970	1980	<i>1990</i>	1 <i>992</i>	1995	2000	2003
All conflicts	17	26	39	49	51	38	37	29
Intrastate	14	20	36	47	50	37	35	27
Interstate	1	3	3	2	1	1	2	2
Colonial	2	3	0	0	0	0	0	0
Source: Data elaborated by the author based on Lotta Harbom & Peter Wallensteen, "Armed Conflict								
and Its International Dimensions, 1946–2004," Journal of Peace Research, vol.62, no.5, 2005. Available at								

and Its International Dimensions, 1946–2004," *Journal of Peace Research*, vol.62, no.5, 2005. Available at http://info.uu.se/press.nsf/166B1EC86A3FAF93C125706D0037D2E3/\$File/JPRarticle.pdf

It is undeniable, however, that while some UN peace operations proved to be rather successful (as in El Salvador and Mozambique, for example), other missions failed and remain associated to some degree with particularly tragic events — like the UN Operation in Somalia (UNOSOM), linked with the ferocious civil war, UNPROFOR (the UN Protection Force) and the massacre of civilians in the former Yugoslavia, and the UN Assistance Mission for Rwanda (UNAMIR) and the genocide in Rwanda.

These failures led to a period of criticism and rethinking of UN peacekeeping, which culminated in 2000 with the so-called "Brahimi report,"⁹ prepared by a panel of international experts led by former Algerian foreign minister Lakhdar Brahimi. The panel was asked by the Secretary-General to examine UN peace operations and identify where and when UN peacekeeping could be most effective and how it could be improved, also taking account of the growing demands for UN intervention, both in size and scope, as peacekeeping operations expanded to include rule of law, civil administration, economic development, and human rights (at that time, the UN was setting up an interim administration in East Timor and was responsible for the transitional administration mission in Kosovo).

The report set the minimum requirements for a successful UN peacekeeping mission, including a clear and specific mandate, consent to the operation by the parties in conflict, and adequate resources. The United Nations and member states have pursued its implementation by launching a number of initiatives to improve UN peacekeeping, and for its part, the Security Council has made a considerable effort to get clear and realistic mandates for the new missions.

At the same time, the report endorsed the already prevailing trend which called for "integrated missions," combining from the outset military action with humanitarian and development assistance, as opposed to "traditional" peacekeeping missions, where the military component was largely dominant. As a result, today, peacekeeping and peacebuilding appear interrelated more than ever. However, while the progress of recent years in the "techniques" of peacekeeping (particularly through the strengthening of

⁹ Report of the Panel on UN Peace Mission (Brahimi report). UN Doc A/55/305-S/2000/809

DPKO) and in the coordination of humanitarian assistance is generally recognized, the record of peacebuilding remains mixed.

A parallel debate on how to improve international assistance to countries emerging from conflicts started in the 1990s among donor governments, development and humanitarian agencies, NGOs, and researchers, whose number has grown exponentially in the last ten years, producing an impressive, although rarely coordinated, literature. Experience on the ground has also produced a huge catalogue of lessons learned. This experience was effectively conceptualized in the 1997 OECD/DAC Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Cooperation, which gained broad consensus as comprehensive and analytical guidance for development assistance to countries in different phases of conflict. The guidelines underline the need "for greater coherence and transparency in conflict prevention initiatives and responses to conflict and complex emergencies by the international community."¹⁰

More specifically, on post-conflict reconstruction, the guidelines identify priority areas of support, such as: restoring internal security and the rule of law (with a particular emphasis on training police, lawyers and judges); legitimizing state institutions; fostering the re-emergence of civil society; improving food security and social services; and building administrative capacity. The reintegration of uprooted populations, the demobilization and social reintegration of former combatants, and the clearing of land mines were subsequently discussed as operational priorities in supporting post-conflict recovery.¹¹ In 2001, the OECD/DAC released a supplement to the guidelines, "Helping Prevent Violent Conflict," which further consolidated the theoretical background for external assistance to countries in conflict or at risk to enter into violence.

However, it is widely recognized that the guidelines — as is the case with similar documents approved in other fora — have made little impact on the ground, where they are often ignored or neglected, even by representatives of the donor governments who elaborated and endorsed them. The main problems with peacebuilding appear to be not the lack of a theoretical basis and lessons learned, but rather the failure to turn these into a commonly agreed doctrine, and the resulting gap between meaningful but rather abstract guidelines and their application on the ground.

Examining and comparing external interventions in several contexts in recent years, scholars and practitioners have formulated frustrating questions: "Why is it that after more than ten years of practice, the international peacebuilding project is still experimental, amorphous and

¹⁰ OECD/DAC, Policy Statement on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century.

¹¹ OECD/DAC, Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century.

tenuous in nature? And how can the knowledge and experience gained to date be better put to use to achieve more effective peacebuilding outcomes?"12

The question is not academic in nature, since available data show that successes of recent years in reducing the number of violent conflicts is undermined by the high percentage of countries that relapse into violence shortly after a peace settlement. This negative feature has been acknowledged by UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan13, and provides the rationale for his proposal to world leaders to create a dedicated institutional mechanism to improve the records of peacebuilding.

In the following chapters we will endeavor to shed light on the mixed results of peacebuilding, in particular addressing three fundamental questions which have so far received inconsistent or inadequate answers: Who should have political leadership and accountability in peacebuilding? Who should be in charge of the coordination of different actors? Which financing mechanisms should be adopted for peacebuilding? Answering these questions is a prerequisite for more effective assistance to countries emerging from conflict.

¹² Tschirgi, Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited.

¹³"Indeed, several of the most violent and tragic episodes of the 1990s occurred after the negotiation of peace agreements — for instance in Angola in 1993 and in Rwanda in 1994. Roughly half of all countries that emerge from war lapse back into violence within five years." In Larger Freedom: towards development, security and human rights for all. UN Doc. A/59/2005, March 2005, para. 114.

Chapter 1: Who is in Charge?

"Yet at this very point there is a gaping hole in the United Nations institutional machinery: no part of the United Nations system effectively addresses the challenge of helping countries with the transition from war to lasting peace."¹⁴

1) Peacebuilding¹⁵ within UN-mandated Peacekeeping Missions: Theory.

The transition from conflict to peace is not a linear process and it is often difficult or even impossible to determine when it starts and when it ends. Security Council approval of a peacekeeping mission may often mark a turning point, ideally paving the way for a successful post-conflict transition and ultimately bringing stability and recovery.

As a first result, the establishment of a UN peacekeeping mission activates several mechanisms which put the UN at the center of the efforts made by the international community to preserve peace and help improve security. The deployment of the military is often seen as an element of stability and a means to attract international attention. Keeping the Security Council periodically updated on the situation on the ground, the Secretary-General and his Special Representative maintain the necessary political attention on the part of the international community. They also get the financial support needed to fund peacekeeping activities, as well as a limited number of related programs, through the assessed budget approved for each UN peacekeeping mission.

While it would be impossible to define once and for all a rigorous framework for the mandate and the operational structure of a UN

¹⁴ Kofi Annan, In Larger Freedom.

¹⁵ The meaning of the term peacebuilding has significantly evolved since its first mention in An Agenda for Peace (see above, introduction). For a discussion of its evolution and a comparison with almost interchangeable terms, see C. Call, "The Problem of Peacebuilding: How UN Thinking Has Evolved in Recent Years," draft, August 2004. For the definition given in the Brahimi report see below, note 16. In the context of this paper, peacebuilding and post-conflict reconstruction are generally regarded as interchangeable. The terms state-building and nation-building are increasingly employed by some governments and scholars, at times bearing a meaning very close to that of peacebuilding. In this paper we will not use those expressions for three reason: 1) state-building (or nation-building) applies to all weak states and is not confined to countries emerging from conflict; 2) those terms often assume a political nuance, especially when they are associated with words such as democracy and liberalism; and 3) they are not employed in the UN jargon, except in very specific situations, while peacebuilding remains the UN term to describe, in general, the transition from war to peace.

peacekeeping mission, recently DPKO has been developing the concept of a template applicable to the average¹⁶ mission whose mandate usually includes the following responsibilities:

- a) monitoring of the ceasefire and support for its implementation;
- b) assistance in the disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants;
- c) protection of UN personnel, institutions and civilians;
- d) support for humanitarian and human rights assistance;
- e) support for law and order;
- f) support for security reform;
- g) support for the implementation of the peace process;
- h) support for elections and/or referendum; and
- i) public information.

Some of these activities are key elements of post-conflict peacebuilding, but the UN has established — at least in principle — a clear distinction between its roles in peacekeeping and in peacebuilding:

"Most of the activities that together constitute peace-building fall within the mandate of various programmes, funds, offices and agencies of the United Nations system with responsibilities in the economic, social, humanitarian and human rights fields. In a country ruined by war, resumption of such activities may initially have to be entrusted to, or at least coordinated by, a multifunctional peace-keeping operation, but as the operation succeeds in restoring normal conditions, the programmes, funds, offices and agencies can re-establish themselves and gradually take over responsibilities from the peace-keepers."¹⁷

According to this approach, what clearly separates the civilian aspects of peacekeeping from peacebuilding is not the nature of their respective activities, but rather their timing and implementing agents. A natural, although delicate, transition from the former to the latter is envisaged:

"The timing and modalities of the departure of the peace-keeping operation and the transfer of its peace-building functions to others must therefore be carefully managed in the fullest possible consultation with the Government concerned."¹⁸

¹⁶ "Average" can be interpreted as a mandate which falls neither into the category of "traditional" missions, tasked exclusively with the monitoring of the ceasefire, nor into that of "transitional administration" missions, where the UN temporarily assumes full executive, legislative and judicial power.

¹⁷ United Nations, *Supplement to An Agenda for Peace*. UN Doc A/50/60-S/1995/1. January 1995. Para 53.

¹⁸ *Ibid.*, para. 52.

In revisiting UN peace operations, the Brahimi report took note of the growing interrelation between the two phases of a mission: "Since the end of the cold war, United Nations peacekeeping has often combined with peace-building in complex peace operations deployed into settings of intra-State conflict,"19 but kept UN peacekeepers separate from UN peacebuilders. "When complex peace operations do go into the field, it is the task of the operation's peacekeepers to maintain a secure local environment for peace-building, and the peacebuilders' task to support the political, social and economic changes that create a secure environment that is self-sustaining. Only such an environment offers a ready exit to peacekeeping forces, unless the international community is willing to tolerate recurrence of conflict when such forces depart. History has taught that peacekeepers and peacebuilders are inseparable partners in complex operations: while the peacebuilders may not be able to function without the peacekeepers' support, the peacekeepers have no exit without the peacebuilders' work."20

However the report seems to acknowledge that the straightforward sequence — peacekeeping first, peacebuilding second — described in former documents is true only in part and that the two components do coexist, mutually reinforcing each other. Peacekeeping is equated in this context to restoring security; once this goal achieved, the peacekeepers can leave and the ongoing "peacebuilders' work" will provide them with an ideal exit strategy.

This vision of the nexus between peacekeeping and peacebuilding has since been widely endorsed. The Security Council, for instance, in a Presidential Statement on February 2001, "recognizes the need for an early involvement on the ground of peace-building actors and on an orderly assumption of their responsibilities."²¹

¹⁹ Brahimi report, para. 18.

²⁰ *Ibid.*, para. 28. The report (para. 13) provides a detailed interpretation of the term peacebuilding: "Peace-building ...as used in the present report, defines activities undertaken on the far side of conflict to reassemble the foundations of peace and provide the tools for building on those foundations something that is more than just the absence of war. Thus, peace-building includes but is not limited to reintegrating former combatants into civilian society, strengthening the rule of law (for example, through training and restructuring of local police, and judicial and penal reform); improving respect for human rights through the monitoring, education and investigation of past and existing abuses; providing technical assistance for democratic development (including electoral assistance and support for free media); and promoting conflict resolution and reconciliation techniques."

²¹ Statement by the President of the Security Council. UN Doc S/PRST/2001/5.

2) A Case Study on Peacebuilding: the UN Mission in Burundi (ONUB)

In order to understand how these principles apply in practice and consider the impact of UN peacekeeping missions from a peacebuilding perspective, it is useful to examine with some degree of detail one of those missions, starting from its mandate. We will consider Resolution 1545 (2004), establishing the UN Operation in Burundi (ONUB), an interesting example in many respects. How far does it go in taking into account the post-conflict stabilization and reconstruction needs of that country?

The Mandate.

Resolution 1545 was passed on 21 May 2004, almost four years after the Arusha Peace and Reconciliation Agreement for Burundi had been signed (28 August 2000). In the intervening periods, the agreement repeatedly threatened to collapse, a number of stakeholders refusing to adhere to it, while the situation on the ground was marked by widespread violence and breaches of the ceasefire agreement. The Security Council finally decided to set up ONUB only after the considerable efforts of others, mostly at the regional and sub-regional level, had brought some positive results, including the deployment by of the African Mission in Burundi (AMIB) by the African Union. At the time of Resolution 1545's approval, the security situation in large areas of the country had improved and only one armed group remained outside the Arusha process. In fact, it was on the request of the Burundian government and the AU that AMIB be transformed into a UN peacekeeping operation that Resolution 1545 was adopted, "in order to support and help to implement the efforts undertaken by Burundians to restore lasting peace and bring about national reconciliation, as provided under the Arusha Agreement."22

Acting under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Security Council:

"Authorize[d] ONUB to use all necessary means ... to ensure the respect of ceasefire agreements...; to carry out the disarmament and demobilization portions of the national programme of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of combatants;...to contribute to the creation of the necessary security conditions for the provision of humanitarian assistance, and facilitate the voluntary return of refugees and internally displaced persons; to contribute to the successful completion of the electoral process stipulated in the Arusha Agreement, by ensuring a secure environment for free, transparent and

²² UN Doc. S/Res/1545 (2004), par.2.

peaceful elections to take place,...and to coordinate and conduct, as appropriate, mine action activities in support of its mandate."²³

In addition to these primary tasks, ONUB was charged with "provid[ing] advice and assistance ... to the transitional Government and authorities to contribute to their efforts"²⁴ in a series of activities, including:

"to carry out institutional reforms as well as the constitution of the integrated national defence and internal security forces and, in particular, the training and monitoring of the police, while ensuring that they are democratic and fully respect human rights and fundamental freedoms; to proceed with electoral activities; to complete implementation of the reform of the judiciary and correction system; to ensure, in close liaison with the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the promotion and protection of human rights, with particular attention to women, children and vulnerable persons, and investigate human rights violations to put an end to impunity."²⁵

A third set of tasks for ONUB is outlined in the Resolution:

"ONUB shall cooperate with the Government and authorities of Burundi, as well as their international partners, to ensure the coherence of their work, in assistance to the Government and authorities of Burundi in: extending State authority and utilities throughout the territory, including civilian police and judicial institutions; carrying out the national programme of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of combatants and members of their families...."²⁶

Finally, the Security Council "request[ed] the Secretary-General, through his Special Representative for Burundi" — who, incidentally, was not only the head of ONUB, but also the chairperson of the Implementation Monitoring Committee for the Arusha Agreement — to "conduct all the activities of the United Nations system in Burundi and to facilitate the coordination with other national, regional and international actors, in particular the African Union, of activities in support of the transition process."²⁷

Most of the operational priorities generally identified in the context of post-conflict assistance are mentioned in the relevant paragraphs of Resolution 1545. However, only a few of them fall entirely within the mandate of ONUB, namely disarmament and demobilization (not

²³ *Ibid*, par.5.

²⁴ *Ibid*, par.6..

²⁵ Ibid.

²⁶ *Ibid.*, para. 7.

²⁷ *Ibid.*, para. 8.

reintegration²⁸) of former combatants, and coordination and conduction of mine activities, but only "in support to its mandate."

The other, broader, responsibilities are to be exercised either in support of the transitional authorities (institutional reforms, constitution and training of security forces and police, elections, and judiciary and correction system reform), or in partnership with other external actors, such as the High Commissioner for Human Rights (promotion and protection of human rights, as well as investigation of their violations), or both ("ONUB shall cooperate with the Government and authorities of Burundi, as well as their international partners, to ensure the coherence of their work, in assistance to the Government and authorities of Burundi").

As for the last provisions, contained in paragraph 8, while the request that the Special Representative coordinate with non-UN international actors does not seem to raise particular problems, the assumption that she should "conduct" all UN activities in the country does not accurately reflect the level of independence enjoyed by UN agencies, programs and funds vis-à-vis the Secretariat (and therefore the Special Representative of the Secretary-General). More recently, different formulations have been used,²⁹ which seem to acknowledge, at least in part, existing limitations in the prerogatives of the SRSG.³⁰

Two other UN documents are relevant in this discussion: ONUB's budget, as approved by the General Assembly, and the last available (the fifth) report of Secretary-General on the UN Operation in Burundi.

³⁰ See below, chapter 2.

²⁸ The UN interagency working group on disarmament, demobilization and reintegration is currently refining a precise definition of these three words, with a view to standardizing them across the UN system. Reinsertion, at times added to form DDRR programs, is now understood within the working group (but not necessarily in other contexts) as a component of demobilization, rather than an element of reintegration. The point is of some relevance, since currently the common interpretation within the General Assembly (and mainly its Fifth Committee, responsible for budgetary and administrative matters) is that the budget of peacekeeping missions can only cover expenditures related to disarmament and demobilization, not reintegration. For current definitions, see UN Doc. A/c.5/59/31 of 24 May 2005.

²⁹ See, for instance, the mandate of the UN Mission in Sudan (UNMIS), UN Doc. S/Res/1590, para. 3: "*Requests* the Secretary-General, through his Special Representative for Sudan, to coordinate all the activities of the United Nations system in Sudan."

The Budget.

The budget proposal for the first year of ONUB's activities (1 July 2004 through 31 June 2005) was presented by the Secretary-General for the General Assembly's approval in August 2004.³¹

The document, in response to a recent general request by the General Assembly, presents the proposed budget in the so-called "results-based" budgeting format. It is structured along the different components of the mission, as outlined in its mandate, defined in paragraphs 5 to 7 of Resolution 1545. For each of the five components — political process, sector reform, security environment, human rights security and humanitarian assistance, and support - the budget identifies one or more expected accomplishments and related indicators of achievement. For instance, under the political process component, there are three expected accomplishments: progress towards a comprehensive and all-inclusive peace in Burundi; free, transparent and peaceful elections in Burundi; and progress towards the extension of state administration. The indicators of achievement include the appointment of governors in all provinces; the adoption of land reform legislation; and the appointment of provincial judicial officials. Finally, outputs are listed for each of the expected accomplishments, some of them quantifiable, ranging from regular meetings with the transitional government, donors, and civic leaders to discuss specific issues, to reporting activities; and from technical assistance for training programs for the Burundi National Police, to monitoring and providing security for the process of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration.

The second part of the budget proposal quantifies the financial requirements. Out of a total budget of US\$333,174,000,³² almost \$200 million go to personnel costs, including those of the military, the civilian police and civilian personnel.³³ Operational costs cover the remainder of the budget, most of them falling under categories such as facilities and infrastructure (\$66,348,800), communication (\$18,973,400), ground transportation (\$16,623,500), air transportation (\$13,730,400), etc.

 $^{^{31}}$ See UN Doc. A/59/300. The proposal incorporates and supersedes a temporary budget proposal, presented in May 2004, for the period from 1 July to 31 December 2004 (see UN Doc. A/58/802)

³² Following the recommendation of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Questions (ACABQ), the General Assembly has approved a slightly reduced budget of US\$329,714,400.

³³ According to Resolution 1545, the highest levels of authorized strength are a 5,450-person military contingent, 200 military observers, and 120 civilian police. There is no indication on the number of the civilian staff; the budget proposal refers to a total of 998 staff, of whom 423 would be local, 403 international, and 172 United Nations volunteers.

Except for the allocation of \$1 million for quick-impact projects, there is no quantification of the amount of money which will directly benefit the Burundian authorities and people, although references to activities in areas such as technical assistance or monitoring seem to imply a form of tangible support. It can also be argued that the simple presence of so many foreigners, all of them with relatively high standards of living, brings an additional demand for goods and services which indirectly boosts the local economy.³⁴ For the purposes of this chapter, however, what is relevant is the relative lack of funding for the different peacebuilding tasks of the mission, as opposed to the clear (and relatively large) provisions for the strictly peacekeeping elements.³⁵

Developments on the Ground.

The latest available report of Secretary-General on the UN Operation in Burundi³⁶ describes the evolution of the situation on the ground and the activities carried out by ONUB up to mid-September 2005. On the first point, the report relates very significant and positive developments:

"During the reporting period, there were further significant developments in the peace and reconciliation process, including the successful conduct of elections, the conclusion of the transitional process, and the installation of a democratically elected Government. At the same time, progress continued in the disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants and increasing numbers of refugees returned from neighboring countries."³⁷

³⁴ There is a rich literature on the political economy (and its contradictory effects) of international assistance in post-conflict countries. For some references, see Simon Chesterman You, the People, the United Nations, Transitional Administration, and State-Building. Oxford University Press, 2004, page 184.

³⁵ The budget proposal for ONUB in 2005-2006 has been presented in March 2005, and has been approved in June. Its overall figure of US \$ 296 million represents a 10% decline compared to the preceding year. This is due to a 50% reduction in operational costs (since most of the equipment had been purchased in the first year of operations), partially offset by an increase in personnel expenditures, reflecting mainly a lower vacancy rate. The budget for quick-impact projects has remained stable at US \$ 1 million.

³⁶ UN Doc. S/2005/586. Special report of the Secretary General on the UN Operation in Burundi. Since this report focuses in particular on the conclusion of the transitional process and on the proposed international arrangements to support the newly elected Government of Burundi, we will also refer to the former report, UN Doc. S/2005/328. Fourth report of Secretary General on the UN Operation in Burundi, which relates development up to May 2005.

³⁷ Special report of the Secretary General on the UN Operation in Burundi, par.2

Between June and August, communal, parliamentary and presidential elections were successfully completed as scheduled and "on 26 August, the inauguration of Mr. Nkurunziza, who is the first democratically elected President in over a decade, marked the formal conclusion of the transitional process in Burundi."³⁸

As a consequence, the Implementation Monitoring Committee held its final meeting on 8–9 August, and on that occasion

"The Committee issued a statement drawing the attention of the new Government and the international community to several outstanding provisions of the Arusha Agreement and called on the Government to complete their implementation expeditiously. The provisions were a conclusion of the repatriation of refugees and the rehabilitation of civilians affected by conflict; release of political prisoners; reconstruction and economic and social development; reform of the defence and security sectors; reform of the justice system; and bringing an end to impunity."³⁹

In fact, while the overall security situation improved, allowing humanitarian agencies to operate throughout the country, clashes continued sporadically and banditry and looting persisted. In addition, the continuing military confrontations between the National Defence Force and the rebel group FNL (Rwasa) "have had severe consequences for the civilian population in Bujumbura and Bubanza provinces. There have been many reported incidents of human rights violations by FNL, including targeted executions of civilians, abductions, extortion and looting. Populations have been displaced by the violence."⁴⁰

The electoral period has also been marked by disturbing episodes: "In the city of Bujumbura and Bujumbura Rural, ONUB has documented an increase in summary executions, reportedly by National Defence Force soldiers of suspected FNL supporters. During the electoral period, the National Defence Force carried out mass arbitrary arrests of suspected FNL supporters, including widespread cordon-and-search operations. Several deaths resulting from torture and ill-treatment were reported; however, most detainees were released after questioning. During the communal elections, National Defence

³⁸ Ibidem, par. 8.

³⁹ Ibidem, par. 15.

⁴⁰ *Ibid.*, para. 24.

Force personnel were implicated in several fatal shooting incidents in communities in Bujumbura Rural and Bubanza."⁴¹

Overall, however, the Secretary-General describes the conduct of elections, the inauguration of a democratically elected president and the conclusion of the transitional process as "truly historical milestones for Burundi."⁴² He cautions, nonetheless, that

"despite the progress achieved in consolidating peace, significant challenges remain. Reconstruction, development, job creation, the rehabilitation of the nation's health and education sectors, the promotion of reconciliation and putting an end to impunity, as well as the conclusion of the security sector and judicial reform programmes and ensuring sound governance, are some of the key areas that will require sustained and enhanced international engagement and donor support."⁴³

Consequently, the report anticipates two important decisions. In the first place, the Secretary-General seems reluctant to reduce the military component of ONUB:

"Given the history of fragility marking post-electoral periods in Burundi, I do not at this stage anticipate recommending an immediate reduction in the Mission's military strength, while the civilian component of ONUB will obviously undergo the necessary adjustments."⁴⁴

The second proposal is an interesting anticipation of what may develop into a routine exit strategy for UN peace missions — the proposed creation, in consultation with members of the Regional Initiative, the African Union, and donor representatives, of an international support mechanism.

"While consultations on modalities are continuing, the proposed mechanism should support the reform processes currently under way, including those relating to the security sector, the judiciary and land ownership. It should also address civilian disarmament issues and the management of large-scale refugee returns; ensure coordination among donors for reconstruction and development funding; support national efforts to consolidate peace through reconciliation; and assure the people of Burundi of the international

⁴¹ *Ibid*, para. 26.

⁴² *Ibid*, para. 44.

⁴³ Ibid, para. 46.

⁴⁴ *Ibid*, para. 49.

community's commitment to ensuring democratic, transparent and accountable governance.

It is also proposed that my Special Representative for Burundi would chair the mechanism, which would be supported by a small secretariat drawn from existing ONUB resources. The mechanism would include representatives of the Regional Initiative, the international donor community, the African Union and the United Nations and would convene monthly and hold joint meetings regularly with the Government of Burundi. Technical subcommittees reporting to the Chairperson would be established as required to address specific thematic issues."⁴⁵

The proposed mechanism appears to be an anticipation of the country-specific configuration of the peacebuilding commission, which we will discuss in chapter 4.

As for the activities of ONUB, the five successive reports detail a wide range of operations. After a rather slow take-off during the first six months of operations,⁴⁶ ONUB has been engaged in areas of direct support to the political process, particularly in preparing and holding elections,⁴⁷ in security sector and police reform,⁴⁸ and in disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants.⁴⁹ Reference is also made to activities in the areas of human rights and rule of law,⁵⁰ gender mainstreaming,⁵¹ and the establishment of a bilingual radio broadcast with coverage of over 95% of the country as the public information component of ONUB.⁵²

What is striking, however, are the repeated references, in reporting on most of these sectors, to the need to secure donors' financial and political support. For instance, concerning security sector reform, the fourth report notes:

"While important steps are being taken, progress on this front will require

further technical and financial assistance from international partners. ONUB,

⁴⁵ *Ibid*, para 41–42.

⁴⁶ See the second report of the UN Mission in Burundi, UN doc. S/204/902, in particular, paras. 32, 39, 40.

⁴⁷ Special report of the Secretary-General on the UN Operation in Burundi, paras. 3–10.

⁴⁸ *Ibid.*, paras. 16–17, and 21–23.

⁴⁹ *Ibid*, paras. 18–20.

⁵⁰ Fourth report of the Secretary-General on the UN Operation in Burundi, paras. 33–39.

⁵¹ *Ibid*, para. 40.

⁵² *Ibid*, para 51. Interestingly, Res. 1545, para. 14, explicitly requests ONUB to put in place an effective public information capacity, including by radio broadcasts.

in consultation with the Transitional Government and donors, is developing a security sector reform strategy that will outline modalities for the integration of the National Defence Force and the police force, including timelines, the size of each force, and actions required of both the Government and the international partners. Pending finalization of this strategy, ONUB continues to coordinate closely with the Government and international partners, in order to ensure that the necessary resources are available for this crucial process."⁵³

Similarly, commenting on the successful electoral process, the special report acknowledges donor contribution outside the mission's budget:

"Altogether, donors provided \$22 million for the elections through a trust fund managed by the United Nations Development Programme. This financing, combined with in-kind donations and the extensive support provided by ONUB, was vital in ensuring the successful holding of the elections."⁵⁴

Another interesting remark, which highlights the problem of uneven availability of resources for different — but, strictly, related — activities, emerges from the report on the issue of DDR:

"The rapid pace of the demobilization process has strained the capacity of the executive secretariat of the National Commission for Demobilization, Reinsertion and Reintegration to implement a nationwide process of reintegration. Personnel from ONUB and the World Bank's multi-country demobilization and reintegration Programme (MDRP) have continued to work closely with the executive secretariat to minimize delays and it is expected that most reintegration activities will have commenced by September."⁵⁵

In conclusion, while ONUB's achievements are generally seen as a success story for the UN,⁵⁶ from a peacebuilding perspective, it is necessary to

⁵³ *Ibid*, para.22.

⁵⁴ Special report of the Secretary-General on the UN Operation in Burundi, para.11.

⁵⁵ *Ibid*, par. 19.

⁵⁶ Success or failure of a UN mission depends largely on a number of external factors, including the attitude of neighboring countries, support or, at least, benevolent indifference of the major players, etc. Also, the relative size and equipment of the military and civilian components of the mission are main determinants, together with financial support for peacebuilding activities. ONUB has enjoyed overall positive external conditions; however the successful completion of the transitional period, with only a limited delay with respect to its original timetable, was not an obvious outcome. Also, the conduct of operations, including in the delicate sphere of behavior of its staff, has contributed, so far, to the definition of ONUB as a "success story".

acknowledge the wide gap which exists between the language of Resolution 1545 and the reality on the ground. The mission's mandate is drafted in order to include an exhaustive "checklist" of all the commonly agreed components of a coherent peacebuilding strategy, but at the same time it does not provide the mission with the authority and the resources needed. The budget of the mission and the report of the Secretary-General confirm this disconnect. ONUB is undoubtedly playing a catalytic and advocacy role, but it lacks the mandate and the means to assume overall responsibility for the different components of the peacebuilding strategy. In turn, Burundian authorities are supposed to drive the strategy, but clearly need external support, both in financial and operational terms, to do so. Voluntary financial contributions by donors, including the World Bank, remain entirely out of the formal framework in which ONUB and local actors operate, but are a critical component for the success (or the failure) of the entire process.

An analysis of other, recent UN peacekeeping missions mandate⁵⁷ show a similar pattern, with a combination of "limited" tasks assigned specifically to the mission (and supported by an assessed budget) and broader functions, to be exerted "in support" of local authorities and "in coordination" with other international entities.⁵⁸

3) Other Forms of International Intervention in Post-Conflict Situations.

The decision to set up a UN peacekeeping operation does not necessarily reflect objective parameters. It may come too early, at a time when there is no real peace to keep, or it may come long after the cessation of widespread violence, and it may not even come at all. This happens, for instance, when divergent views prevent the Security Council from reaching the necessary agreement, but also, in the case of civil wars, when the local

⁵⁷ See, for instance, Security Council Resolution 1270 (1999), establishing the UN Mission in Sierra Leone (UNAMSIL), and subsequent amendments to its mandate contained in Resolutions 1289 (2000) and 1346 (2001), Resolution 1509 (2003), establishing the UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL) and Resolution 1528 (2004), establishing the UN Operation in Côte d'Ivoire (UNOCI).

⁵⁸ UN missions have received at least twice a much broader mandate: UNMIK (Kosovo; 1999ongoing) and UNTAET (East Timor; 1999-2002), were tasked with broad civilian administration functions, including primary responsibility for police, as well as executive, legislative and judicial power. On several other occasions, the UN mission's mandate has encompassed responsibility for elections (Namibia, Cambodia, Bosnia and Herzegovina) or referendum (Western Sahara and UNAMET, the first mission in East Timor). For a comprehensive discussion on UN transitional administration and state-building, see Chesterman You, The People. In this paper we will focus on situations where the UN and other external actors have provided international assistance to national governments in post-conflict situations.

government does not request (or even openly objects to) the active involvement of the UN.⁵⁹

Military action can also take place outside the framework of UN peacekeeping. Authors tend to distinguish between a "multinational force" in the case of missions authorized by the Security Council but not led by the UN, and a "coalition of the willing" for multi-state operations not authorized by the Security Council.⁶⁰ In the former category, while some such missions are regarded as successful,⁶¹ their mandate has usually been limited to specific and short-term goals, which at best can be regarded as establishing the pre-conditions for a subsequent peacebuilding intervention. The latter group includes the NATO (North Atlantic Treaty Organization) operation in Yugoslavia in 1999 and the US-led operations in Afghanistan and in Iraq.

None of these operations fall within the definition of peacekeeping because they were enforcement missions aimed at defeating a warring party. However, all of them have been subsequently sanctioned, in different ways, by the Security Council, and UN missions have later been authorized to lead international assistance to the countries or regions where operations by a "coalition of the willing" took place — such as UNMIK in Kosovo — or to assist the transitional authorities that resulted from the operations — as with UNAMA and UNAMI in Afghanistan and Iraq, respectively. Given the atypical nature of those missions, however, we will not examine them in this paper.

Apart from military interventions, a full range of different forms of concerted assistance may replace or complement a UN mission. They include humanitarian appeals (in particular those coordinated by the UN through the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Assistance, OCHA); international (donor) conferences, where individual donors and/or international institutions play a leading advocacy and coordination role; or other forms of ad hoc "coalitions of the willing." Another option, relatively little known, is that of the UN Peace-building Offices, three of which are currently operational: BONUCA in Central African Republic, UNOGBIS in Guinea-Bissau, and UNTOP in Tajikistan.

⁵⁹ A recent review of civil wars terminated after 1989 reveals that, out of a total of 54, UN missions of different type were deployed only in 27 situations. See Charles Call, Institutionalizing Peace: a Review of Post-Conflict Peacebuilding. Concepts and Issues for DPA. UN paper, January 2005.

⁶⁰ See, for instance, Bruce Jones with Feyral Cherif, Center for International Cooperation, New York University. Evolving Models of Peacekeeping, paper prepared for UN DPKO, New York 2004. For a complete list of the first category of missions, see David Malone (editor). The UN Security Council, Boulder 2004, Appendix 2

⁶¹ For instance, the Multinational Protection Force (MPF), led by Italy, which operated in Albania in 1997, or Australia- led INTERFET which restored peace in East Timor and provided support to UNAMET.

In chapter 2 we will take a closer look at these other forms of interventions and at the potentialities and challenges they pose, particularly in terms of coordination. None of them, however, offers an adequate answer to the question discussed in this chapter: who is in charge? They all provide relatively loose frameworks for cooperation among different actors (governments, international institutions, local partners), which typically lack the accountability mechanisms of peacekeeping operations in which the Security Council assumes the leading role.

In the second part of this chapter we will therefore discuss the issues of leadership and accountability in UN peace operations, beginning with the question of the Security Council's legitimacy as the political body ultimately responsible for post-conflict peacebuilding, and then consider the possible role of other UN bodies, a matter that has been repeatedly raised over the last decade.

4) Who Is in Charge?

There is no doubt about the Security Council's primary competence, under the UN Charter, in dealing with questions related to the maintenance or restoration of international peace and security. At the same time there is wide recognition, including on the part of the Council, that "the quest for peace requires a comprehensive, concerted and determined approach that addresses the root causes of conflicts, including their economic and social dimensions."⁶² It is therefore no surprise if the Security Council, in the above-mentioned Presidential Statement

"underlines that successful peace-building is predicated on an effective and unambiguous division of labor, based on comparative advantage of different implementing bodies, between all the international partners, including the United Nation system, the international financial institutions, regional and subregional organizations, non-governmental organizations and the wider international community. In this regard, the Council strongly encourages all those actors to enhance their cooperation in areas such as the early identification of situations where peace-building is required; the definition of objectives and priority areas of peace-building; the development of an integrated operational response through mutual consultation; joint monitoring of peace-building activities; and establishing repertories of best practices and lessons learned in the area of peace-building."⁶³

⁶² Statement by the President of the Security Council of Feb.20, 2001. UN Doc S/PRST/2001/5.
⁶³ *Ibid.*

More interestingly, in the same document, the Council also recognizes that a joint effort is needed not only at the operational level, but also at the political level.

"To enhance further the effectiveness of the United Nations in addressing conflicts at all stages, from prevention to settlement to post-conflict peacebuilding, the Security Council reiterates its willingness to consider ways to improve its cooperation with other United Nations bodies and organs directly concerned by peace-building, in particular the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council *which have a primary role in this field*... the Council expresses its determination, where appropriate, to consult at various stages of any peacekeeping operation that includes peace-building elements and in particular when the operation is being established, with the State concerned and with relevant actors who are primarily responsible for coordinating and implementing aspects of peace-building activities, such as the General Assembly, the Economic and Social Council, the United Nations funds and programmes, the international financial institutions, regional organizations and major donor countries."⁶⁴

In other words, the Council states that preventive measures and postconflict peacebuilding fall off its responsibilities. This is probably the main explanation — besides the ambiguous language of its Resolutions — of the Security Council's inadequacy in mandating missions with effective capabilities in those areas, and is also the rationale for the creation of a new organ of the UN, the Peacebuilding Commission, which we will examine in chapter 4.

Before the establishment of the Peacebuilding Commission, several proposals attempted to bridge this gap. First, the two other main intergovernmental bodies of the UN have tried to assert their roles in this area. In 2002, ECOSOC adopted a resolution⁶⁵ that offered the legal basis for the creation, at the request of any African country emerging from conflict, of an ad hoc advisory group to:

"examine the humanitarian and economic needs of the country concerned; review relevant programmes of support and prepare recommendations for a long-term programme of support, based on its development priorities, through the integration of relief, rehabilitation, reconstruction and development into a comprehensive approach to peace and stability; and provide advice on how to ensure that the assistance of the international community in supporting the

⁶⁴ Ibidem. Emphasis added.

⁶⁵ UN Doc. E/2002/L.12.

country concerned is adequate, coherent, well-coordinated and effective and promotes synergy."66

Two ad hoc groups have been created so far within this legal framework, one on Guinea-Bissau (2002) and one on Burundi (2003); a third group was created in 2004 on Haiti, within a different legal framework, but with a similar mandate.⁶⁷ The evaluation so far appears rather mixed. The groups have undoubtedly played an advocacy role for greater attention, in general, to the involved countries, and for long-term international support, more specifically, mainly through group members' visits to the countries and their meetings with high-level officials of a number of international institutions. However, the groups have not produced significant practical recommendations on the nature of current coordination mechanisms or international support. While the groups have consistently advocated stronger coordination among relevant bodies of the UN system, their dialogue with the Security Council does not appear to have produced significant results.⁶⁸ The mandate for the groups has been extended until the substantive session of ECOSOC in July 2006, when a decision on possible further extensions or terminations is expected.

As for the General Assembly, back in 1965 it established the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations, mandated to conduct a comprehensive review of all issues related to peacekeeping. The Committee reports to the General Assembly through the Special Political and Decolonization (Fourth) Committee. In recent years, the Committee has started focusing also on the issue of peacebuilding in the context of peacekeeping operations. The last report of the Special Committee,⁶⁹ for instance,

"recognizes the need for the Department of Peacekeeping Operations to plan for peacekeeping missions in such a manner as to facilitate to the extent possible an effective approach to peacebuilding and long-term prevention of recurrence of armed conflict by the international community...Underlining the need for clear and well-defined mandates and exit strategies for complex peacekeeping operations, the Special Committee ... calls for the inclusion, as

⁶⁶ Ibidem, par. 3.

⁶⁷ See UN Doc. E/2004/L58/Rev.1 of November 10, 2004.

⁶⁸ Both Guinea-Bissau and Burundi were on the agenda of the Security Council at the time of the creation of the ad hoc groups, but there was not a UN Peacekeeping Mission in either of them. This has subsequently changed in June 2004 with the creation of ONUB. This development has not translated into a stronger interaction between the two UN bodies.

⁶⁹ UN Doc. A/59/19 of March 2005.

appropriate, of peacebuilding elements in complex mandates to generate enabling conditions to prevent the recurrence of armed conflict."⁷⁰

Specific recommendations can be found in the report on the issues of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants, rule of law, and quick-impact projects.⁷¹

The Special Committee offers to a wider membership than that of the Security Council⁷² the opportunity to debate all issues related to peacekeeping. However, it does not examine individual missions and its comments and recommendations are of a thematic nature. Also, while its recommendations are addressed to all relevant actors (governments, international institutions, UN agencies and bodies, etc.), the General Assembly simply "welcomes" the Committee's reports without taking any follow-up action, and only the UN Secretariat has the duty to report back on the implementation of the recommendations specifically addressed to it. The Security Council, which is also the recipient of some suggestions and recommendations, generally does not react to the report, despite the possible contradiction of its stated "willingness to consider ways to improve its cooperation with other United Nations bodies and organs," and its determination, where appropriate, to consult with them.⁷³

Evidence of some dissatisfaction with the level of cooperation between the main UN bodies on the issue of post-conflict assistance has also emerged on the occasion of the Security Council's debate on "civilian aspects of conflict management and peace-building."⁷⁴ While the short Presidential Statement only notes that "continued internal coordination in this field among all relevant United Nations organs and agencies should also be strengthened,"⁷⁵ the interventions delivered by some of the foreign ministers go further. Making express reference to article 65 of the Charter,⁷⁶ the Brazilian minister called for stronger cooperation between the Security Council and ECOSOC:

⁷⁰ *Ibid.*, para. 87 and 88.

⁷¹ See *Ibid.*, para. 95–103.

⁷² The Committee has currently 115 members.

⁷³ See above, note 51.

⁷⁴ The debate took place on 22 September 2004. The majority of the Security Council members were represented by their respective ministers for foreign affairs. For its report, see UN Doc. S/PV.5041.

⁷⁵ See UN Doc. S/PRST/2004/33. Presidential Statements are approved by consensus by all Council members.

⁷⁶ "The Economic and Social Council may furnish information to the Security Council and shall assist the Security Council upon its request."

"Let us not forget that the Economic and Social Council, and not the Security Council, is the Charter organ with responsibility for matters relating to social development. And of what do we speak when we talk of efforts to build lasting peace or of reconstruction if not of social and economic development?...I think it is part of the work of Security Council to promote the work of the Economic and Social Council in fulfilling its tasks, so as to ease the work of the Security Council and prevent it from interfering in its own work."⁷⁷

The Pakistani minister of state expanded the scope of cooperation also to the General Assembly:

"The multidimensional tasks in the post-conflict phase are not primarily the domain of the Security Council. Many lie within the purview of the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council...Pakistan's proposal for establishing ad hoc composite committees of the Security Council, the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council deserves careful consideration in this context."⁷⁸

Other participants in the debate expressed similar views without expanding on the subject of greater cooperation between the Security Council and other UN organs; none of the five permanent members touched upon it.⁷⁹

In chapter 4 we will examine more closely the current prospects for stronger coordination among UN organs, in the light of the recent decision to establish a Peacebuilding Commission. Echoes of the Security Council debate can be found in the discussion held within the General Assembly following the 2005 World Summit, which led to the approval, on 20 December 2005, of a resolution which defines the modalities of the Peacebuilding Commission. At this stage, we can only refer to the quotation at the beginning of this chapter and conclude that, at least until this new body begins its work, nobody is in charge of addressing "the challenge of helping countries with the transition from war to lasting peace."

⁷⁷ UN Doc. S/PV.5041

⁷⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁹ The Russian Permanent Representative, without making reference to other organs of the UN, asserted the "Security Council's primary responsibility for the maintenance of international peace and security and in particular its key political role at all stages of peacekeeping operations, from the definition of their mandate to the transition towards peace-building".

5) The Role of Internal Actors.⁸⁰

The ultimate goal of post-conflict peacebuilding is to rebuild a devastated, divided society. While external assistance may be indispensable to achieving this objective, sustainable peacebuilding requires internal actors to take charge of the process; the international community should, therefore, focus on real and effective national "ownership" of post-conflict reconstruction. This principle has been endorsed by external actors and is reaffirmed in the OECD/DAC Guidelines on Helping Prevent Violent Conflicts, as well as in other documents. In practice, however, the principle is weakly applied.

Several reasons concur to explain the separation between principle and practice, which occurs even with the best intentions on the part of external actors. In general terms, there is a tension between the desire to show rapid, concrete "peace dividends" in order to strengthen popular support for peace,⁸¹ and the lengthy process of achieving national ownership. Rather than waiting for local officials to be adequately trained and capable of actively taking part in preparatory activities such as needs assessments, external actors tend to exclude them, at least in substance. Similarly, instead of financing local agencies directly for the implementation of programs, donors rely on their own agencies or on international organizations, NGOs and "experts," whose standards and expertise are normally higher and more in line with donors' expectations. This applies especially to the international financial institutions, which tend to impose strict conditions for access to their funds, but is also reflected in the tendency of donor governments and UN agencies to impose their own rules and procedures.

On the other hand, in the aftermath of a conflict it may be difficult to know who are the most credible, representative and legitimate internal actors. "Prior to democratic elections, competing claims to representation and legitimacy are not easily resolved. Public authorities may be nonexistent, weak or lack legitimacy; corruption and crime may be rampant, and prominent internal actors may be "spoilers", warlords or people responsible for atrocities."⁸² While reinforcing local institutions at the national and regional level and strengthening civil society should be among the main priorities of peacebuilding, often donors see these as long term goals, and pay them little attention (and funding) in the short term. As a consequence, the capacity of internal actors at all levels to effectively

⁸⁰ The expression "internal actors" is used in this context in a very broad meaning, to include "governments, political parties, NGOs and other civil society organizations, internally displaced people and the diaspora, including refugees." See the conference document presented at the Peacebuilding Forum conference, New York, 7 October 2004, organized by the WSP International and the International Peace Academy.

⁸¹ See below, Chapter Three.

⁸² Conference Document presented at the Peacebuilding Forum Conference.

assume a leading role in the design and execution of post-conflict programs usually remains weak for several years.

In chapter 4 we will discuss how these problems may be addressed; it is important to note at this stage that they represent one of the most significant challenges we face in peacebuilding: "Difficulties in achieving the delicate balance between genuine national ownership and effective partnership between internal and external actors continue to plague recovery efforts and the long-term sustainability of peacebuilding processes."⁸³

6) Who Is Accountable to Whom?

The concept of accountability in a post-conflict framework entails several different meanings and sometimes appears extremely complex and elusive. It may be useful to consider, in the first place, legal accountability.

The existence of legal mechanisms to ascertain the truth and to prosecute persons accused of criminal behaviors both during the conflict and in its immediate aftermath is a crucial component of post-conflict reconciliation. International conventions, when applicable to the concerned country, cover the most serious crimes (crimes against humanity, war crimes, etc); a peace agreement may or may not include clauses on transitional justice, truth and conciliation committees, special tribunals, amnesty laws, and such. International actors, however, are to a large extent immune from this kind of jurisdiction. This appears particularly significant in situations where the UN or other external entities enjoy very broad powers, such as in the transitional administration of territories (as in the recent cases of Kosovo and East Timor), where they exert, de jure or de facto, legislative, judicial and administrative power. In similar circumstances, the risks of abusing their powers and violating the rights of the population are very high; nonetheless, no effective accountability mechanism has been put in place to address potential abuses. In some instances, an ombudsperson institution has been established (for example, in Kosovo and East Timor), effective powers other than the ability to make but it lacks recommendations to the UN mission, even regarding abuses committed by the same. Their reports have been at times extremely critical of the UN missions' lack of respect for human rights and, more generally, of the missions' legal and democratic principles.⁸⁴

⁸³ Ibid.

⁸⁴ The Ombudsperson Institution in Kosovo, in its second annual report 2001–2002 stated that "UNMIK [UN Mission in Kosovo] is not structured according to democratic principles, does not function in accordance with the rule of law, and does not respect important international human rights norms. The people of Kosovo are therefore deprived of protection of their basic rights and freedoms three years after the end of the conflict by the very entity set up to guarantee them." Quoted in Chesterman, *You, the People*.

The proposal⁸⁵ made by the UN Secretary-General to create an ombudsperson in all peacekeeping missions to deal with complaints from civilians about the behavior of peacekeepers has not been implemented so far, and repeated abuses (especially sexual exploitation) are now considered almost inevitable in all peacekeeping missions. Even when evidence is gathered against members of UN peace missions, the decision to prosecute them rests with the authorities of their own country, while the UN can only issue administrative sanctions.

Given the more limited scope of authority of an ordinary UN peace mission (compared to a transitional administration), the absence of accountability mechanisms for illegal or criminal behavior on the part of its members may seem to be a relatively minor drawback. However, the simple prospect of impunity for abuses committed by the very persons deployed to assist countries emerging from conflict has a very disturbing moral impact.

The second aspect is that of political accountability of UN peace operations. Since they normally derive their legal authority from Security Council's resolutions, UN peace missions are accountable to the Council, through the Secretary-General, who is usually required to present reports on each mission at regular intervals (typically every three months). In substance, the debate within the Security Council takes place almost exclusively on the basis of the reports of the Secretary-General, which are "generally taken at face value."⁸⁶

As for the activities of individual UN and other development agencies operating in a post-conflict country, they are normally reported to agencies' headquarters and subsequently to their governing bodies. Also, the only reports discussed are usually those made by the same staff on the ground, with little if any possibility for members of the board to independently assess their activity.

In practice, while external actors stress the importance of upholding the principles of transparency and accountability on the part of authorities of beneficiary countries as a crucial component of good governance, they appear reluctant to adopt substantial measures to enhance their own accountability.

Another element sometimes raised is that of making external actors accountable to the beneficiaries of their activity, although at present "there are no dedicated mechanisms for promoting the transparency of external actors vis-à-vis elected representatives in the post-conflict countries they assist."⁸⁷

The feasibility and desirability of such mechanisms is still a matter of debate, and it is difficult to establish their legal basis. However, as noted by

⁸⁵ Se the Report of the Secretary-General on the Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflicts, UN Doc S/1999/957, recommendation 31.

⁸⁶ Chesterman, You, the People.

⁸⁷ Conference document presented at the Peacebuilding Forum conference.

Simon Chesterman (in reference to situations of transitional administrations, though the point applies more generally to all peacekeeping and peacebuilding operations):

"Creating mechanisms by which the international presence may be held accountable can both encourage the emergence of an indigenous human rights and rule of law culture as well as improve the day-to-day governance of the territory. The failure to do so...will lead to frustration and suspicion on the part of local actors."⁸⁸

⁸⁸ Chesterman, *You, the People*.

Chapter 2: The Challenge of Coordination

"We need to make sure that our efforts are well integrated, since the various elements of peace-building are interdependent, and failure in one sector can mean failure in the rest."⁸⁹

1) Coordination within the UN Secretariat.

Coordination on peacebuilding issues within the UN system is currently based on the concept of the "integrated mission,"⁹⁰ experimentally applied in Kosovo after the NATO bombing in the spring of 1999, in response to the peculiarity of "a hybrid mission consisting of a NATO security presence and a UN-led civilian operation with substantial components tasked to the UNHCR, the OSCE, and the EU."⁹¹

This concept is regarded as effective, if not a strategic tool, at least to "coordinate technical policy differences between the implementing organizations,"⁹² and has been subsequently applied elsewhere. Its main objective is to ensure that humanitarian and development elements are incorporated into each UN mission from the outset, including the early stages of its planning. Despite some resistance from the humanitarian community, which tends to reject the integrated approach out of concern for blurring humanitarian concerns and compromising the humanitarian space, integrated missions have become, at least on paper, the overarching principle for complex UN peacekeeping operations.

This principle has been reinforced by the strong call in the Brahimi report in favor of the concept of "integrated mission planning and support," and its proposal to establish Integrated Mission Task Forces (IMTF) within the Secretariat to sustain this approach systematically and consistently.⁹³

However, five years later, there is no common agreement on the definition of the integrated mission, and discussion continues on whether

⁸⁹ Kofi Annan, Security Council meeting on civilian aspects of conflict management and peacebuilding. 22 September 2004.

⁹⁰ For a comprehensive discussion of the "integrated mission" concept and its predecessor, the "strategic framework," see Bruce Jones, "The Challenges of Strategic Coordination," in Stedman,

Rothchild and Cousens, eds., *Ending Civil Wars: The Implementation of Peace Agreements* (Boulder, Colo.: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2002).

⁹¹ *Ibid*, p. 108.

⁹² *Ibid*, p. 110.

⁹³ Brahimi report, see especially paragraphs 198–217.

the integration implies the merging of all UN entities involved into a single structure, or simply the adoption of common procedures.⁹⁴

Implementation of the Brahimi report with respect to the integrated planning has therefore proceeded so far with mixed results, as acknowledged by the Secretary-General in a recent report: "Full implementation of the IMTF concept as intended in the Brahimi report ... remains a work in progress."⁹⁵ In practice, IMTF have been established on only a limited number of missions and they performed below expectations. While DPKO has made significant progress in developing its own planning capacities within the limits of its mandate, the broader Integrated Mission Planning Process (IMPP), involving all relevant UN entities, still looks experimental:

"The Department of Peacekeeping Operations is refining and discussing with United Nations partners an integrated mission planning process, which could serve as a basis for a common, system-wide approach to integrated mission planning, applicable to any stage of United Nations engagement. A handbook of guidelines and a training course are currently under development, in consultation with partners, to facilitate the application of the process."⁹⁶

It is not surprising, therefore, that the deceptively simple question of who within the UN system is responsible for coordination on peacebuilding issues has not yet received a simple and unambiguous answer. The creation of a Peacebuilding Support Office, decided at the September 2005 UN World Summit, will likely reshape the current division of work within the UN Secretariat. However, given the limited size and scope of that office (which we will discuss in chapter 4) and its institutional location, it is unclear how current attributes of existing departments will be affected. It is therefore useful to discuss them briefly at this stage, and in chapter 4 take a look at how they might be revised once the new Peacebuilding Support Office becomes operational.

The Department for Political Affairs (DPA) of the UN Secretariat, according to its organizational chart, is "the focal point within the United Nations for post-conflict peace-building."⁹⁷ More specifically — since the term "focal point" is a rather generic one — the same document mentions, among the core functions of the four regional divisions of DPA, the

⁹⁴ A recent independent study commissioned by the UN Secretariat discusses this problem in detail. See *Report on Integrated Missions: Practical Perspectives and Recommendations*, May 2005.

⁹⁵ UN Doc. A/59/608 Report of the Secretary-General. Implementation of the Recommendations

of the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations, 15 December 2004, paragraph 45.

⁹⁶ Ibid., para. 46

⁹⁷ Secretary-General's bulletin, Organization of the Department of Political Affairs. UN Doc. ST/SGB/2000/10. Section 2.1.

responsibility of "advising the Secretary-General in giving overall political direction to post-conflict peace-building efforts and, to that end, providing guidance to United Nations programmes, funds and agencies."⁹⁸

It is worth noticing that the Brahimi report supported an enhanced role for DPA as the focal point within the UN for peacebuilding activities, including through the creation of a "pilot Peace-building Unit,"⁹⁹ a proposal which was subsequently dismissed. The Brahimi report also stressed the institutional role of the head of DPA in the area of peacebuilding in his/her capacity as convener of the Executive Committee on Peace and Security (ECPS), one of the committees created in 1997 to facilitate complementarities and coherence within the UN system in its core areas.¹⁰⁰ "The Panel therefore believes that the Under-Secretary-General for Political Affairs, in his/her capacity as convener of ECPS, should serve as the focal point for peace-building."¹⁰¹ There is very little evidence that ECPS is currently playing such a role, although given the confidential nature of ECPS's meetings, it is difficult to have a complete perception of its activities from the outside.

DPA may also play a role in devising country-specific peacebuilding strategies through the above-mentioned Integrated Mission Planning Process (IMPP), for which DPA normally bears responsibility in its first phase (pre-planning), when the decision whether to set the Integrated Mission Task Force is made. As we have seen, however, this process remains experimental at present.

Another channel for DPA to provide direction for the UN system's peacebuilding activities is through its oversight of a significant number of missions on the ground. They included, at the end of 2005, several small political offices established mainly in support of preventive and

¹⁰¹ Brahimi report, para. 44

⁹⁸ Ibid, section 6.2(d).

⁹⁹ Brahimi report, para. 243.

¹⁰⁰ ECPS is defined on DPA website at www.un.org/Depts/dpa as "the highest policy development and management instrument within the UN secretariat on critical cross-cutting issues on peace and securit." Its current membership is rather wide. Full members: the Under-Secretary-General (USG) and Assistant-Secretary-Generals (ASGs) for Political Affairs; Special Advisor on Africa; USG and ASG for Peacekeeping Operations; USG for Disarmament Affairs; USG for Legal Affairs; USG for Humanitarian Affairs; SRSG for Children & Armed Conflict; Administrator and Assistant Administrator of UNDP; High Commissioner for Human Rights; High Commissioner for Refugees; Executive Director of UNICEF; Vice-President for External Affairs of the World Bank; UN Security Coordinator. Observers: Executive Director of Office for Drug Control and Crime Prevention; Executive Director of WFP; ASG for Economic and Social Affairs; Head of Department of Public Information; Office of the Deputy-Secretary-General; Office of the Spokesman of the Secretary-General.

peacemaking (good offices) functions, and one larger post-conflict mission mandated by the Security Council, namely the UN Assistance Mission for Iraq (UNAMI), which is both politically relevant and administratively complex, with a total staff of 225 internationals (plus 4 military advisors) and 345 local civilians.¹⁰²

DPA is also in charge of three Peacebuilding Support Offices (PBSOs), operating either in countries where a peacekeeping mission has just ended (such as in Tajikistan and in the Central African Republic), or where such an operation has not been launched (as in Guinea Bissau). In Liberia, the PBSO was operational from 1998–2003, between two peacekeeping missions, the 1993–1997 UN Observer Mission in Liberia (UNOMIL) and the UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL), established in September 2003.

A review of PBSOs conducted in 2001 by DPA and UNDP found that, with one exception, they had not been successful and suffered some intrinsic problems of coordination with the local UN Country Team. Since then, alternative models for integrating a political presence into country teams in selected countries have been explored, and we will revert to them when discussing coordination on the ground later in this chapter.

Finally, DPA has a specific mandate for UN electoral operations, which it carries out through its Electoral Affairs Division (EAD). The holding of elections is often a crucial component of a UN peace operation, since it can mark a turning point in the process of reconciliation and political reconstruction of a country. DPA exerts an important coordination function in this area, where several other actors — both local and external — are typically involved.

The Department for Peacekeeping Operation "is responsible for planning, managing, deploying, supporting and, on behalf of the Secretary-General, providing executive direction to all UN peacekeeping operations."¹⁰³ As we have seen in chapter 1, important peacebuilding components are regularly included in those operations, particularly in the areas of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants (DDR), mine action, and civilian police. Within DPKO there are dedicated units for some of those activities, like the UN Mine Action Service (UNMAS), which is "the focal point within the UN system for all mine-related activities and is responsible for UN mine action activities in support of peacekeeping operations and urgent humanitarian needs. It ensures an effective, proactive and coordinated UN response to landmine contaminations."¹⁰⁴ This constitutes a remarkable challenge, since the

¹⁰² UNAMA (UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan) and UNOTIL (UN Office in Timor-Leste), although political missions, are directed and supported by DPKO.

¹⁰³ Handbook on United Nations Multidimensional Peacekeeping Operations, New York, Nov.2003

¹⁰⁴ Ibidem.

number of entities involved in mine action is very large. To fulfill this role, UNMAS relies on two separate mechanisms, the Inter-Agency Coordination Group on Mine Action, which brings together thirteen partners within the UN family, and the Steering Committee on Mine Action, which includes organizations outside the UN.

The role of civilian police in providing security in post-war settings is essential and has to be considered in the broader picture of rule of law reform, including judicial and corrections components also. International police officers are required not only to monitor and advise their local counterparts, but to "focus primarily on the reform and restructuring of local police forces"¹⁰⁵ while in the meantime, at least in some missions, they are tasked with executive law enforcement authority on the ground.¹⁰⁶ A dedicated division within DPKO was created in October 2000 to oversee this sector. The Civilian Police Division "coordinates the recruitment and deployment of civilian police officers and is responsible for ensuring that candidates for peacekeeping operations meet certain minimum UN standards."¹⁰⁷

For its part, the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) coordinates UN humanitarian efforts in all countries affected by natural or man-made disasters, including during and after a conflict. On the ground, OCHA has an extended presence in almost forty countries, considerably larger than that of any other Secretariat department. OCHA's offices on the ground support the humanitarian and resident coordinators of the UN in coordinating humanitarian assistance in the country.

OCHA has also the responsibility — both on the ground and at headquarters — to coordinate the preparation, launching and subsequent implementation of the Consolidated Appeal Process (CAP), an instrument created in 1992 in order to improve the system-wide response to countries affected by complex humanitarian emergencies, many of them falling into the definition of post-conflict countries.

While Consolidated Appeals (CA) are primarily meant to secure humanitarian assistance, they often include a certain number of projects which are not strictly life-saving, but rather aim at creating a link between those activities and development programs, which are usually regarded as still premature at that stage. In situations where the CA is the only concerted assistance effort of the international community, the inclusion of reconstruction projects in the appeals has been regarded as the best opportunity to get support for peacebuilding activities, although, in general, those proposals have received limited funding.

¹⁰⁵ Brahimi Report, par. 119

¹⁰⁶ At the end of November 2005 6.963 international civilian police officers were employed in 13

UN peacekeeping operations; out of them, 5.017 operated in the three biggest police missions, namely in Kosovo, Haiti and Liberia, where they are responsible for law enforcement.

¹⁰⁷ Handbook on United Nations Multidimensional Peacekeeping Operations.

CAs have been often criticized as lacking an overall strategy and being a mere collage of programs planned and executed by individual agencies. While this was probably the case in the past, in recent years the CAP has generally made progress in bringing the agencies together early in the process of planning. This implies, at a minimum, that they all share a common view of the situation in the country; at best, they develop common needs-assessments and medium-term strategies that offer a reasonable guarantee for avoiding gaps and duplications. The role of OCHA in coordinating the planning process and bringing additional coherence to the agencies' activity is increasingly recognized. This may also apply to the peacebuilding components of CAPs, although OCHA does not have a specific mandate in this area.

More generally, since humanitarian assistance is badly needed in most post-conflict situations, this implies that OCHA is a major partner, at least in the early stages, in coordinating agencies' responses — even, to a certain extent, beyond the UN system. In fact, the Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs, who heads OCHA, is not only the convener of the Executive Committee for Humanitarian Affairs (ECHA),¹⁰⁸ the equivalent of ECPS for humanitarian assistance, but also chairs the Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC), another coordinating body which stretches beyond the UN family.¹⁰⁹

Finally, within the UN Secretariat the Department for Economic and Social Affairs (DESA) is trying to define its own role in post-conflict reconstruction, particularly linking peacebuilding with economic development and addressing long-term structural causes of conflict.

2) Coordination among UN Agencies.

Fragmentation of responsibilities in the area of post-conflict reconstruction is not limited to the UN Secretariat, but extends also to UN agencies, funds and programs, although a prominent role in the area of post-conflict reconstruction is played by the UN Development Programme (UNDP) on the basis of both its mandate as the UN global development network, and its extended presence in most of the developing countries, including those emerging from conflict.

In line with the traditional dichotomy between the "political" role of the UN Secretariat and the "operational" role of UN agencies, UNDP is often regarded as the "counterpart" of DPA as far as conflict prevention

¹⁰⁸ The current membership of ECHA includes UN humanitarian agencies and departments of the Secretariat.

¹⁰⁹ The current membership of IASC includes UN humanitarian agencies, while the World Bank, the International Organization for Migration (IOM), three consortia of major international NGOs and the Red Cross movement represented by ICRC and IFRC have a standing invitation. A single secretariat serves ECHA and IASC, in order to ensure coherence.

and peacebuilding are concerned. Overcoming this not just theoretical divide,¹¹⁰ the Brahimi report called for a combined effort from DPA and UNDP "to jointly strengthen United Nations capacity in this area, because effective peace-building is, in effect, a hybrid of political and development activities targeted at the sources of conflict,"¹¹¹ pointing out, however, that "a distinction should be made between strategy formulation and the implementation of such strategies, based upon a rational division of labor among ECPS members. In the Brahimi Panel's view, UNDP has untapped potential in this area, and UNDP, in cooperation with other UN agencies, funds and programmes and the World Bank, are best placed to take the lead in implementing peace-building activities."¹¹²

In fact, UNDP has significantly strengthened its capacity and devoted a growing share of resources to conflict prevention and peacebuilding. This has been achieved mainly through the establishment of the Emergency Response Division in 1996 — which eventually became the Bureau for Crisis Prevention and Recovery in November 2001 — and the Thematic Trust Fund for Crisis Prevention and Recovery, which we will discuss in the next chapter. UNDP has also been active in promoting partnerships with other UN entities to cover all areas, essentially, of post-conflict recovery, and also in clarifying divisions of labor and avoiding gaps and duplication. "These efforts have focused on issues such as rule of law (e.g., with DPKO and OHCHR), DDR (e.g., with DPKO, UNICEF and UNIFEM), conflict prevention (DPA and other members of the UN Framework Team), IDPs and refugees (e.g., OCHA ... UNHCR, UNICEF, ILO and the World Bank), and Area-based Development (World Bank)."¹¹³

The question of the division of labor is critical, because apart from UNDP, several other agencies have a mandate in one or more sectors of post-conflict-related activities. As mentioned above in the UNDP document, examples range from UNHCR, which is in charge of facilitating refugees' return — an element often critical in post-conflict situations and whose ramifications touch upon many other sectors — to UNICEF (the UN Children's Fund), whose responsibility for youths is also a cross-cutting issue.

¹¹⁰ According to Call, "The Problem of Peacebuilding," "A separate conceptual debate emerged, largely between DPA and UNDP, over whether peacebuilding was fundamentally "political" or "developmental" in nature. This fruitless and distracting dispute impeded operational advances in planning and coordination for several years."

¹¹¹ Brahimi report, para. 44.

¹¹² *Ibid*, para. 46.

¹¹³ UNDP, Issues Briefing, Informal Dialogue with Donor Governments on Strengthening UNDP Capacity in Post-conflict Support, June 2004.

The combined presence of a number of UN bodies is not unusual in itself; what makes coordination in the post-conflict context particularly complex is the coexistence of political, military, humanitarian, and development actors and mechanisms. Just as an example, while for humanitarian purposes the main coordination bodies are the IASC and the ECHA, for development activities it is the UN Development Group (UNDG),¹¹⁴ chaired by UNDP. Symmetrically, while the CAP is the main document prepared by the UN system to define assistance needs and funding requests in humanitarian situations, in "ordinary" development situations the system produces other documents, such as the Common Country Assessment (CCA) and the UN Development Assistance Framework (UNDAF). Parallel coordination mechanisms operate on the ground.

There have been several attempts to effectively reconcile the two separate realities of humanitarian and development assistance in post-conflict situations; of recent attempts, the most articulated is the work of an ad hoc UNDG/ECHA working group, which published its report on "transition issues"¹¹⁵ in February 2004. Recommendations stemming from the report are currently under implementation and we will revert to some of them in chapter 4.

3) Coordination with the Bretton Woods Institutions.¹¹⁶

As the world's largest development institution, the World Bank is obviously regarded as a major player in post-conflict peacebuilding. However, while physical reconstruction has been at the core of the Bank's

¹¹⁴ UNDG members are: UNDP, UNICEF, UNFPA, WFP, UNIFEM, UNOPS, UNAIDS, UN Habitat, ODCCPA, WHO, DESA, OHCHR, IFAD, UNCTAD, UNESCO, FAO, UNIDO, ILO, UNDPI, UN Regional Commissions, OHRLLS, SRSGCAC, UNEP, UNHCR. The World Bank, UNFIP and OCHA have observer status.

¹¹⁵ One of the conclusions of the report is the need for a common definition of transition from conflict to peace. The proposed solutions reads as follows: "For the UN, transition refers to the period in a crisis when external assistance is most crucial in supporting or underpinning still fragile cease-fires or peace processes by helping to create the conditions for political stability, security, justice and social equity." For a comparison with the term "post-conflict peacebuilding," see, above, note 14 in chapter 1.

¹¹⁶ This section, as well as sections 3.3 and 3.4, is based on several documents of the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, as well as on conversations with their staff. It also draws significantly upon two articles: Susan L. Woodward, "Economic Priorities for Successful Peace Implementation," in *Ending Civil Wars*; and James K. Boyce, "The International Financial Institutions: Postconflict Reconstruction and Peacebuilding Capacities," paper written for the Center of International Cooperation, New York University, on behalf of the Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Denmark mandate since its inception,¹¹⁷ for several decades it has been reluctant to engage in post-conflict scenarios — although it maintained limited lending activity in support of post-conflict countries — given the "political" nature of such engagements, which were long viewed as precluded by the Bank's Articles of Agreement.

A change in this attitude started in the mid-nineties, under growing pressure for Bank's assistance in an increasing number of civil wars. The turning point is often identified with the World Bank president's announcement in September 1995,¹¹⁸ that "rebuilding war-torn societies would again become one of the Bank's development priorities."¹¹⁹ This is now usually described as "putting the 'R' back in the IBRD [International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, the Bank's original name]," with reference to its mandate to assist the reconstruction and development of member countries. For decades, the actual focus of the Bank had been almost exclusively on the 'D'.

During the last decade, the World Bank has significantly developed its policy in the area of post-conflict assistance. In 1997, the Board approved a framework paper on engagement in countries emerging from civil conflicts. The paper acknowledged, among other things, that the scope for reconstruction needed to be expanded from simply rebuilding infrastructure to the creation of the "enabling conditions for a functioning peacetime society," and identified five stages for its engagement. Particularly relevant is the second stage, which identifies the Transitional Support Strategy (TSS) as the entry point for the Bank in a country as soon as it becomes clear that there are opportunities for its useful intervention.

In the same year, the Post-Conflict Unit (PCU) was created as an internal focal point for post-conflict related activities, as well as a training and capacity-building provider within the Bank. It was also tasked with the management of a newly created Post-Conflict Fund (see below, section 3.3).

In 1998, the Bank published a report on its experience with postconflict reconstruction. While reviewing past operations, the report proposed new approaches and activities, particularly in breaking with the traditional World Bank position which ruled out any involvement in "political" matters. The Board reaffirmed that "peacemaking and peacekeeping fall under the mandate of the UN and are not responsibilities of the Bank," but it acknowledged the need for revisiting the approach towards countries emerging from conflicts, which until then had been

¹¹⁷ The first loan provided by the World Bank was in support of post-World War II reconstruction in France.

¹¹⁸ In 1994, the Bank had been encouraged by the US government to get involved in two postconflict situations, Bosnia and Palestine (see below, section 3.3).

¹¹⁹ Stewart Patrick, "The Donor Community and the Challenge of Postconflict Recovery," in Forman and Patrick, eds., *Good Intentions: Pledges of Aid for Postconflict Recovery* (Boulder, Colo.: 2000).

based on the same model adopted for countries affected by natural disasters.

The following year, the Bank took a series of measures to increase internal awareness on issues related to post-conflict countries. PCU started preparing quarterly monitoring reports on countries and regions affected by conflicts, subsequently reviewed by a Post-Conflict Management Steering Group. Country desks were tasked with conducting country portfolio performance reviews for post-conflict countries more often than for other countries. The Operations Evaluation Department (OED) was asked to develop guidelines for evaluation criteria with greater sensitivity to the political and economic environment in post-conflict countries.

In January 2001, the Bank adopted a new operational policy, entitled "Development, Cooperation and Conflict" (O.P. 2.30), with the aim of responding more rapidly and flexibly to conflicts and mandating the integration of sensitivity to conflict in Bank assistance (this concept has been subsequently developed into the Conflict Analysis Framework). In addition to a significant prevention component, the new policy addressed both countries affected by conflict, and those emerging from conflict. For the latter, O.P. 2.30 clarified the concept of TSS as a "short to mediumterm plan for Bank involvement in the country." This first step for a program of assistance in the aftermath of a conflict had to be "closely aligned with the objectives and sequencing of priorities of peace accords and rehabilitation plans agreed to by parties to the conflict."

The document makes a reference to financial assistance, stating that "to help a country emerging from conflict meet its transitional financial needs in a timely manner, the Bank may provide exceptional financial assistance, subject to approval by the Board. Any such assistance must be consistent with the Bank's financial policies and its preferred creditor status, and it should be consistent with the principles of burden sharing."

The development of those tools has been mainly assigned to the CPU (renamed in 2001 the Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction Unit, or CPRU). Since its inception, it has produced a considerable number of studies and has played a significant advocacy role, both within the Bank and in its relationship with partners. Its limited size, however, as well as its location within the Social Development Department may have limited its operational impact. For instance, the Conflict Analysis Framework has not been systematically adopted by desk offices; similarly, the incorporation of conflict-sensitivity within PRSP¹²⁰ is still at the stage of a pilot program for a few selected countries.

¹²⁰ Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSPs) were introduced by the World Bank in 2001. They are defined on the Bank's website as "a country's macroeconomic, structural and social policies and programs to promote growth and reduce poverty, as well as associated external financing needs. PRSPs are prepared by governments through a participatory process involving civil society and development partners, including the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF)."

Another policy development partially related to conflict situations took place in July 2002, when the LICUS (Low Income Countries Under Stress) initiative was set up to support countries with very weak policies and institutions. The decision to include a specific country in the LICUS category is made by the Bank on the basis of an indicator of economic policy quality, the Country Policy and Institutional Assessment (CPIA);¹²¹ countries scoring 3.0 or less are defined as LICUS.

The rationale for LICUS policy is to address specific issues arising in countries where, given extremely weak government capacity, the usual development policies — including the adoption of PRSP — have failed. As a consequence, donors, including the World Bank, have disengaged from most of those countries, making things even worse. Therefore, LICUS strategy seeks innovative ways for a re-engagement in those countries.

All LICUS are viewed by the Bank as conflict-prone, though they are not necessarily conflict-affected; the two categories, therefore, only partly coincide. It is interesting to note that while the decision to create a LICUS task force was motivated by purely economic concerns, the LICUS Unit was established in the aftermath of the terrorist attacks of 9/11, and its mandate was, to a certain extent, revised in order to pay greater attention to security considerations also. Weak countries receiving very low levels of development assistance are in fact regarded as potential sources of transnational threats, including terrorism and illicit trafficking.

More recently, the publication of *Breaking the Conflict Trap: Civil War* and *Development Policy*, a policy research report, has greatly influenced the current thinking of the Bank and its staff in the entire area of conflict and development.¹²² The notion of a conflict trap — echoing the poverty trap — implies that once a country stumbles into civil war, it tends to remain

PRSPs have gained increasing support as the standard national development strategy that countries are encouraged to prepare in order to articulate their overall development strategy. Symmetrically, donors and development agencies are encouraged to base their overall support to poor countries on PRSPs.

¹²¹ CPIA is based on four economic policy areas: macroeconomic, structural, social, and public sector management. The maximum score, indicating the best policies, is 5. The average score for post-conflict countries in the first decade after peace is 2.29, while in the five years prior to conflict it is 2.56. Other low-income countries score, on average, 2.75. See Paul Collier et al., *Breaking the Conflict Trap: Civil War and Development Policy*, A World Bank Policy Research Report (Washington, D.C.: World Bank and Oxford University Press, 2003): 21–22.

¹²² Breaking the Conflict Trap was jointly published by the World Bank and Oxford University Press in 2003. It was prepared under the supervision of Nicholas Stern, chief economist and senior vice-president of the Bank, and written by a team led by Paul Collier. Other works of Paul Collier, often co-written with other researchers at the Bank, have also exerted significant influence among scholars and practitioners.

captured in a perverse mechanism which facilitates the self-sustaining of conflicts and their resurgence even after a peace agreement is reached. External intervention is then needed to break the cycle and create the conditions for all parties to the conflict to actively support the peace process.

Unlike the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund is not a development agency. Its primary role in post-conflict situations is therefore not to provide direct financial support to the reconstruction, but rather to assist countries in restoring stability and to lay the basis for sustainable growth.

An area in which the IMF has developed considerable experience over the years is that of technical assistance to post-conflict countries in monetary, financial and fiscal issues.¹²³ In the first two sub-areas, the IMF describes the goal of technical assistance as the development or reconstruction of monetary and financial systems to support economic recovery and growth, ranging from determining the appropriate currency and exchange rate arrangements to the restoration of financial intermediation and other basic banking services.

As for fiscal assistance, the IMF identifies a three-step process which includes the creation of a legal framework for fiscal management, the strengthening of the fiscal authority, and the design of appropriate revenue and expenditure policies. The ultimate aim is "to make fiscal policy and fiscal management effective and transparent." The IMF sees the early rebuilding of revenue administration and systems as a matter of priority because they constitute necessary pre-conditions for the state to generate internal resources through taxation in order to finance the reconstruction of the economy and to ensure the delivery of essential services.

More generally, the IMF and the World Bank play a critical role in shaping the macroeconomic framework of countries emerging from conflict. While other donors (bilateral and multilateral) also may be active in this crucial area, the influence exerted by the international financial institutions (IFIs) is largely regarded as predominant. Not only do they offer assistance of high technical quality, but they also rely on their decisive influence in providing economic assistance and debt relief to the country to make their voice heard. In addition, the Fund has de facto been entrusted by international community with the task of evaluating the the macroeconomic situation of member countries. This position, combined with the widespread tendency of all lending institutions to adjust their behavior toward a country to the stance adopted by the IMF, has forged its extremely influential role, which makes many countries in need of financial assistance obviously willing to adhere to its recommendations.

¹²³ Two recent documents (December 2004) review these activities: "MFD Technical Assistance to Recent Post-Conflict Countries" and "Rebuilding Fiscal Institutions in Post-Conflict Countries."

The coordination and division of labor between the IFIs and UN agencies (mainly between the World Bank and UNDP) is not always smooth. At times, competition for donors' funds has prevailed over comparative advantages and competences. Occasionally, donors have pushed the Bank to take the lead in sectors such as DDR or the administration of trust funds, to the detriment of other agencies that were possibly better positioned, particularly in terms of having a longer experience in the country. One of the disadvantages of the Bank in postconflict situations is that, unlike the UN, it normally withdraws completely during war and is rather slow in resuming its presence.¹²⁴ On the other hand, the Bank is regarded at times as more suitable than UNDP for overall coordination tasks, since, unlike UNDP, it does not engage in direct implementation of programs and therefore is not in a potential conflict of interest position. Joint administration has been adopted on some occasions as a compromise solution, although this creates administrative problems since internal procedures are quite different, particularly in terms of management fees.

Coordination between IFIs and other external actors also remains critical in light of differences in reciprocal perspectives. The monetary and fiscal policies usually advocated by the IMF to achieve macroeconomic stability (which refers mainly to the stabilization of prices and the exchange rate) have been criticized primarily on two grounds: they could harm efforts to sustain the economy and reduce poverty, particularly in the short term; and they are not necessarily conducive to political stabilization. We will revert to these issues in chapter 4; what is worth addressing at this stage is that the mandates, and therefore the agendas, of the IFIs (especially of the IMF) may significantly differ from those of other external actors, at least on some issues.

In operational terms, while the Bank and the Fund have developed a number of partnerships, primarily with the UN system, and have joined some of the existing coordination mechanisms¹²⁵ and technical groups, there is a widespread feeling among practitioners that the IFIs have yet to be strongly involved in the overall efforts to coordinate international assistance to conflict-afflicted countries. However, as we will discuss in

¹²⁴ In this respect, regional development banks also are often better placed than the World Bank to assist countries immediately after, and even during, conflict. The main stakeholders of regional development banks have a greater interest than the World Bank's major members in development occurring in their own regions, and therefore often exert maximum pressure to make sure that regional financial institutions assist. A discussion of the role of regional development banks in postconflict assistance is beyond the purpose of this paper, but it is important to keep in mind their presence and potential to be among the major providers of assistance to countries emerging from conflict.

¹²⁵ In particular, the World Bank attends meetings both of the IASC and of the ECPS.

section 4.3, coordination on the ground between the World Bank and members of the UN Development Group (and notably UNDP) has made encouraging progress in the last few years.

4) Donor Coordination.

In addition to programs managed by international aid and development agencies, a significant share of external assistance to postconflict countries comes directly from bilateral donors, whose integration into the coordination mechanisms as a result, is regarded as essential. Donors have discussed the challenge of such coordination in different fora, and particularly at the OECD/DAC, whose *Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century* touch upon most of the relevant issues.

"There is broad agreement on the purposes of aid co-ordination: resources should be delivered as efficiently and effectively as local conditions allow; the contributions of the many donors involved should be complementary and allocated in line with indigenous priorities and policies. Furthermore, external assistance must be managed so as to ease the burdens on partner countries and not add their own co-ordination problems."¹²⁶

The guidelines identify five elements on which aid coordination should be developed:

"a) a common strategic framework for assistance; b) timely access to resources allowing for flexible implementation; c) leadership among international actors; d) mechanisms for field-level consultation and sharing of information; and e) the availability of resources specifically earmarked for co-ordination purposes."¹²⁷

On the first point, the Guidelines provide further elements to develop the concept of a common strategic framework for assistance:

"Donors should attempt to formulate and agree on a common integrated strategic framework addressing the contents and priorities of the programme as well as the policy and operational roles of different actors according to their comparative advantages. This situation-specific and time-specific strategy will implicitly define the respective mandates of different actors. Therefore it should be agreed upon at headquarters-level as the strategic approach forming the basis of the dialogue with local counterparts at the field level.

¹²⁶ OECD/DAC Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century, chapter 2.

¹²⁷ Ibid.

Based on a shared analysis of the most pressing needs for political, economic, administrative or social rehabilitation, this strategic framework can provide a guide for prioritising resource allocation across sectors and geographical areas, determining the division of labour among actors, and defining common approaches towards key policy issues. By definition, it is not a list of projects but rather a dynamic instrument mapping out the transition from relief to longer-term recovery assistance."¹²⁸

This concept of a strategic framework for assistance has received general endorsement, but its systematic elaboration has not been undertaken yet at the intergovernmental level. Rather, the UN Secretariat has taken the initiative in this area,¹²⁹ leading to the concept of the integrated mission, described above. However, this process is limited to UN entities and does not involve governments.

Donor governments have, so far, focused on ad hoc measures which respond to the main principles of the OECD/DAC concept of a strategic framework for assistance, such as the "group of friends," in which the countries primarily involved meet periodically to review the evolving situation. Since these groups mainly operate at the country level, we will discuss them in the next section of this chapter.

Another ad hoc form of coordination among donors (both governments and agencies) is based on international donor conferences. Similar meetings have been held for almost all countries emerging from conflict in the last fifteen years, either by the initiative of international agencies such as UNDP and the World Bank, or under the auspices of one or more donor governments, or a combination of them. Typically a first conference takes place shortly after the signing of a peace agreement and its primary goal is to raise the visibility of peace dividends, since all gathered donors publicly announce their pledges of aid in support of the economic recovery of the interested country. Follow-up meetings can take place more or less regularly in the following years.

Pledging conferences¹³⁰ present several advantages for all parties involved. The recipient country and the implementing agencies receive political and media attention, which is crucial in mobilizing financial resources, and they often can rely on competition among donors, which may translate into an escalation of pledges. In turn, the donor community enjoys collective recognition of its role, as well as the opportunity to define and review the comprehensive framework of action.

However, there are also significant shortcomings, although the quality of each conference may be significantly different. In general terms, the

¹²⁸ Ibid.

¹²⁹ See S. Patrick, "The Donor Community," in Good Intentions.

¹³⁰ On pledging conferences, see S. Patrick, "The Donor Community."

reconstruction programs introduced at the conference may be prepared more on the basis of the donors' likely expectations and priorities than on a comprehensive needs-assessment coupled with clear prioritization. Another recurrent problem is the alleged gap between pledges and real commitment, together with late disbursement of funds. Combined, these two elements are seen as undermining the credibility of the donor community and responsible for generating feelings of frustration within the recipient countries and implementing agencies. In turn, donors often blame inefficiency, corruption, and other "absorption capacity" problems on the part of the local government (and sometimes also of the agencies) to justify their performance.131

Scholars and practitioners have repeatedly presented proposals for improving and standardizing pledging conferences;¹³² donor countries, however, have not promoted a concerted effort in this respect, thus far.

Coordination efforts among donors are also taking place in a number of informal networks, often coordinated by NGOs or academic institutions. While certainly useful opportunities for an exchange of views, these efforts seem to duplicate similar but formal fora, such as the OECD/DAC Network on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation (CPDC). In addition, they all share the problem of the relative marginalization of peacebuilding efforts within national institutions in donor countries, including development agencies.

"Confined largely to small, designated units and an equally small cadre of dedicated staff, peacebuilding basically remained outside the mainstream of the operations of development agencies. Despite repeated commitments to "mainstreaming" peacebuilding, development agencies found it difficult to integrate peacebuilding into their core mandates. While many agencies gained a better understanding of the challenges of post-conflict peacebuilding, their capacity to translate those into their operations were severely constrained by institutional politics, human resource shortages, and competing priorities. Inconsistent policy directions at the governmental level also constrained the role of post-conflict peacebuilding units."¹³³

In chapter 4 we will examine recent developments in this area, often driven by the "stabilization agenda" imposed in many countries by the post 9/11 anti-terrorist strategy. However, at least until very recently, it seems

¹³¹ For a critical review of those issues, see further, section 3.1. For a detailed discussion on this point in general terms and with reference to six specific situations, see S. Forman and S. Patrick, *Good Intentions*, in particular the introduction.

¹³² See, for instance, S. Patrick, "The Donor Community," p. 41.

¹³³ Tschirgi, Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited.

fair to say that national efforts to articulate consistent policies in postconflict peacebuilding and subsequently improve internal coordination in order to translate them into action have lagged well behind similar efforts made by UN agencies and the IFIs.¹³⁴

5) Coordination on the Ground.

The complexity of coordinating different peacebuilding initiatives on the ground can be seen, to a large extent, as a reflection of the scattered responsibilities at headquarters described above, as well as of the still uncertain profile of the integrated mission.

Typically, in a post-conflict context, the UN is present with several humanitarian and development agencies, forming the so-called UN Country Team (UNCT), under the overall coordination of a Resident Coordinator. When a peacekeeping operation is established, its leader the Special Representative of the Secretary-General — also takes overall guidance of the UNCT, generally assisted by a deputy in charge of humanitarian and development issues. The effective "unification" of the UNCT with the peace mission is probably one of the most challenging tasks for the SRSG, as noted in the already mentioned independent study on integrated missions:

"Newly arrived political and civil affairs officers are perceived to act as if they are experts, with scant regard for the expertise of those already in place. In most cases, the UNCT feels that it is not involved in the planning of the new mission to the degree they would like...From the perspective of the (DPKO) mission, key personnel claim that the Country Teams are unwilling to adapt to the new realities. The perceived "old-timers" do not recognize the extent to which the "political wind" has changed due to a peace agreement, a transitional government and a Security Council mandate. These are typically situations in which the bulk of the UN efforts move from being "impartial" (to the warring factions) to "partial", in that the UN subsequently supports a specific transitional process."¹³⁵

¹³⁴ Probably the most relevant finding of one of the recent studies in this area, the Utstein Evaluation Study of Peacebuilding, carried on jointly by Germany, the Netherlands, Norway and the UK, is that none of those countries "has what any of the research team was prepared to characterize without reservations as a policy on peacebuilding". See Joint Utstein Study of Peacebuilding, quoted in Tschirgi, Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited.

¹³⁵ Report on Integrated Missions, page 16.

The loose nature of the UN coordination — which, for instance, does not include the possibility of reallocating budget resources among UN agencies, nor the right to define priorities within each UN entity's programs — is another limitation to the effective creation of a unified team.¹³⁶ The proliferation of other actors, in particular international NGOs, experienced in recent years, is another element which tends to weaken the effectiveness of coordination.

Despite these and other limitations, the SRSG can play a decisive role in post-conflict situations, not only in terms of his/her responsibility for carrying out the mandate approved by the Security Council, but, more broadly, in shaping the overall international assistance to the affected country and, ultimately, in determining the success or failure of the transition from war to peace.

The SRSG faces multiple challenges. In the first place, he/she is responsible for all elements of the peace mission. This requires the capacity of "harmonizing different mission cultures and components (e.g., military, police, civil affairs, electoral, human rights, administration) into a well-functioning team."¹³⁷ One aspect of this task is the need to overcome institutional rivalries between old and new members of the team.

As part of the UN system, the SRSG must also maintain constant, effective relations with the Secretariat in New York — mainly, but not exclusively, with DPKO, the day-to-day interface of the mission.

Another important area for coordination is with the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund. As we have seen in this chapter, division of labor presents some critical areas. In addition, since the IFIs are normally not represented in a country in the immediate aftermath of a conflict, it may be difficult for the SRSG to establish effective channels for coordination on the ground. Recent developments, which we will discuss in more detail in section 4.3, however, show significant improvements in early coordination for needs assessment, which lays the ground for a more integrated approach between the UN and the IFIs.

The network of relations outside the UN system is even more important for the SRSG to successfully accomplish his/her mission: "to ensure that the mandate and resources are indeed in accordance with the needs on the ground, the SRSGs (through the Secretary-General and the Secretariat) need to work closely with the Council to keep it thoroughly

¹³⁶ As we have discussed in chapter 1.1., the evolving discussion on the meaning and implications of the concept of "integrated mission" may (or may not) end up providing the SRSG with stronger powers vis-à-vis the different members of the UN Country Team.

¹³⁷ Connie Peck, "Special Representatives of the Secretary-General," in David M. Malone, ed., *The* UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century (Boulder,Colo.: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2004).

briefed, to offer a clear analysis of each situation, and to provide cogently argued recommendations when Council action is required."¹³⁸

Through the local embassies, the SRSG must keep regular and positive relations with not only Security Council member countries, but also with other interested countries and regional organizations; this is especially needed to generate political and financial support for the mission. Establishing a "group of friends" on the ground, sometimes mirroring similar informal associations in New York, has often proved to be an effective tool for SRSGs in order to directly involve all relevant external partners and, in turn, obtain greater authority vis-à-vis local actors. As one former SRSG said, "It was because people were aware that I had the total support of the international community that they accepted my authority. If you think you have power because you represent the United Nations Secretariat, you'll find that this is not sufficient."¹³⁹ This represents a significant advantage for SRSGs as compared to UN Resident Coordinators.

And, most importantly, the SRSG needs to establish strong working relations with the local governments both at the central and regional level, as well as with all former conflicting parties and their "sponsors." He/she must also build an effective relationship with members of civil society and the local population, and with local and international NGOs.

Given the complexity of the role and the significant influence that SRSGs exert on the outcome of the UN mission and of the overall peacebuilding effort, selecting them is a very sensitive issue, the importance of which has been acknowledged on several occasions, including by the Brahimi Panel. Experience so far shows that, on average, the SRSG as an institution has proven its effectiveness, while SRSGs as individuals have performed rather well. Nevertheless, the current selection procedure, which leaves full discretion and responsibility to the Secretary-General to appoint the SRSG following consultations with the parties, is in debate. Furthermore, a recurrent request is the one to provide SRSGs with a higher level of autonomy as well as authority, at least over the broader UN family; even more important, SRSGs need a certain degree of flexibility in terms of resource allocations. The now-customary practice of leaving a fraction of one percent of UN missions' budgets unallocated for funding quick-impact projects at the discretion of the SRSG represents a first — though limited - step in this direction. In the meantime, the SRSG's ability to attract voluntary contributions from donors remains critical in order to pursue strategic activities outside the assessed budget.¹⁴⁰

¹³⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁹ Interview with Samuel Nana-Sinkham, quoted in Peck, "Special Representatives of the Secretary-General."

¹⁴⁰ On the assessed budget of UN missions, see above, chapter 1.

Chapter 3: Who's Paying the Bill?

"We need more resources, and we need to get those resources more quickly." "We should certainly treat the costs of civilian crisis management as a normal component of a peace mission."

"We can, of course, respond by increasing funding. In comparison to the \$4 billion budget for peacekeeping operations for 2004, financing for certain actions – for example the disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants and the establishment of joint tribunals – is quite pathetic."

"We need better financing for the civilian part of the peace-support operations...especially in the vital first year after the end of a conflict...we therefore need to find better ways to mobilize long-term support for post-conflict countries in transition. I hope that the Highlevel Panel will propose some options for doing so."¹⁴¹

1) One Goal, Many Tools, Much Confusion.

The international community has yet to create a financing mechanism specifically tailored for post-conflict assistance. In chapter 4, we will examine current proposals and recent examples which may eventually lead to such a mechanism, and we will specifically discuss the role of the Standing Fund for Peacebuilding, established at the September 2005 UN Summit (but not yet operational). In the present chapter we will instead attempt to discuss in a comprehensive way the existing, separated and normally uncoordinated funding arrangements. As we have seen in chapter 1, they result from a combination of two well established models, namely, development assistance and emergency humanitarian aid, combined, when relevant, with a third one, peacekeeping operations. In recent years, a new model, transitional assistance, has made its debut, although it still needs to develop into a well established system.

Despite their redundancy, current funding instruments — as the quotations at the top of this page clearly attest — are largely perceived as inadequate in at least four different respects: the overall level of resources; the timing of their disbursement; the distribution of resources among the different components of peacekeeping and peacebuilding activities; and the "quality" of aid.

Unkept Promises?

One of the major shortcomings in global efforts to assist societies recovering from violent crisis is, allegedly, the lack of sufficient funding. This view is a leitmotif

¹⁴¹ Respectively: Kofi Annan, Joschka Fischer, Michel Barnier and Jack Straw, speaking at a Security Council meeting on civilian aspects of conflict management and peace-building, 22 September 2004.

in documents and declarations coming from the most disparate sources: the UN, recipient countries, NGOs, practitioners and scholars. Even donor countries' officials tend to accept the blame for their insufficient generosity in support of post-conflict countries, and for not keeping promises made.

This assumption may well be true — both with respect to individual situations and in general terms — but attempts to "scientifically" demonstrate it are lacking. Settling the question would require, as a starting point, two elements: agreement on the exact amount of resources needed to cover post-conflict requirements, and reliable accounting of all contributions recorded against requirements. Unfortunately, adequate figures are rarely available on either side of the equation.

Until recently, needs assessments were conducted independently by different agencies in their respective sectors, using different criteria and standards. Once assembled in an overarching "map" of global needs, they present gaps and duplications.¹⁴²

Furthermore, since post-conflict needs assessments typically refer to mediumterm programs (covering, in general, three to five years), and given the unpredictable evolution of the situation during this time span, estimates are regularly revised and projects are cancelled or added, making it almost impossible to keep track of outstanding needs in a meaningful way.

Recording, on the other hand, the precise amount of financial support that donors make available may prove to be an equally complex enterprise. Despite growing pressure (and general agreement in principle) in support of contributing funds through a single channel (such as a multi-donor trust fund), donors continue to fund bilateral programs also, which do not necessarily fit into the overall strategy. Also, other multilateral frameworks continue to run parallel to the main post-conflict reconstruction framework, such as humanitarian Consolidated Appeals, not to mention the annual budget of the UN peacekeeping mission, which can also include peacebuilding components, as we have seen in chapter 1.

Other forms of assistance that are not easy to factor into the overall reconstruction framework (and usually are not included) range from debt cancellation to clearance of arrears with the IFIs. In some instances, their amount is even higher than the level of all other resources made available for post-conflict reconstruction.

Another source of uncertainty originates from the behavior of local governments. Some of them — especially exporters of oil or other natural resources — not only take active part in the designing of post-conflict reconstruction strategies, but also agree to take responsibility for a significant share of the costs identified in

¹⁴² Recent examples of joint needs assessments (as, for instance, in Sudan, led by UNDP and the World Bank) represent a crucial step in the establishment of a common framework for all partners. We will examine it more closely in chapter 4.

those frameworks.¹⁴³ Unfortunately, just like external donors, they sometimes fail to keep their engagements, or divert their resources towards activities not included in the agreed strategy.

As a result of those and other obstacles, it is generally impossible to answer the question of the presumed gap between needs and resources, simply because we lack accurate and reliable figures for comparison.

In the absence of comprehensive figures, evaluations of the level of external assistance tend to be based on a more limited framework, usually comparing the amounts appealed for in donor or pledging conferences and the funds eventually received in response.

As discussed in chapter 2, a gap between pledges and real commitments appears to be a typical and much decried feature of those conferences. However, where accurate research has been conducted on this issue, the results are mixed and in some instances, they show that the financial support made available by donors has been substantially in line with requests and expectations.¹⁴⁴ In addition, donors often claim that they deliberately suspend payments once they realize that their monies are not being properly spent because of one of several problems, such as local authorities' lack of capacity, delays in the submission of projects, poor security conditions, etc.

Overall, it seems fair to conclude that the issue of systematic under-funding of post-conflict activities requires, at the present stage, further analysis.

Untimely Contributions?

Another recurrent criticism is based on the timing of contributions. Donors, even when they honor their commitments, are accused of disbursing their money at the wrong time. In fact, this criticism has been presented in two different and somewhat conflicting versions.

According to one school of thought, consolidation of peace requires the distribution of early "peace dividends," tangible signs to all parties that the benefits of making peace outweigh its costs. Therefore international aid should come as soon as possible once a peace agreement has been signed.

There are, however, some practical obstacles to the provision of an immediate response beyond emergency assistance. To mention just one of them, such a response should be based on a comprehensive and meaningful recovery strategy and this strategy, in turn, can only be elaborated after the completion of needs assessments. Both processes, as we have seen, cannot be conducted by a single aid agency, and should instead extensively involve local actors and government, former

¹⁴³ As an example, the Framework for Sustained Peace, Development and Poverty Eradication in Sudan anticipates funding needs for the period 2005–07 of US\$7.9 billion, of which domestic financing is expected to provide \$5.3 billion.

¹⁴⁴ See, for instance, Forman et al., *Good Intentions*, where the conclusion on the six case studies considered is that "the donor community appears to have disbursed approximately two-thirds of its aid pledges…moreover, some research teams express confidence that outstanding commitments will eventually be fulfilled," p. 30.

rebels, and representatives of civil society (elders, women, former combatants, the displaced, etc.). Still, the pressure to "deliver" quickly remains strong.

On the other hand, according to some studies, external assistance flows would tend to concentrate in the short period of time immediately following the peace agreements, and would later quickly phase down. This pattern is often explained as a consequence of the influence of media attention: when a country is in the spotlight — which typically happens in the immediate aftermath of a "historic" agreement donors compete to display their commitment, but once the country no longer has media coverage, donor interest falls and resources are diverted to other, more publicized crises.

This behavior is criticized since it generates an excess of resources at a time when local capacity is too weak to make good use of them, while providing insufficient support later, once institutions have been strengthened and are able to properly spend the money.

While it is possible for both criticisms to be correct, as they may refer to different situations, the fact that they coexist seems indicative of the relative lack of reliable and comparable data on which different analyses are based.

Uneven Distribution.

Within a global peacebuilding strategy, each component should ideally receive adequate funding at the appropriate time. However, since they have varying degrees of interest and attractiveness to donors, in a funding mechanism where donors can "pick and choose" what to fund, this almost never happens. Experience in postconflict and humanitarian situations clearly shows a pattern of systematic underfunding (and, more rarely, also over-funding) for certain activities, sectors and countries.

The most effective way to counter this trend is to disallow earmarking of contributions. This is the case with peacekeeping missions, for example, whose budgets, once approved by the General Assembly, are funded through assessed contributions of all member states. Members cannot select activities to be funded through their share: money's fungibility fully applies in this context.

A similar result may be attained through a multi-donor trust fund, where donors are free to decide if and how much to contribute but are not allowed to earmark their funds toward specific activities — although in practice there is usually a certain level of flexibility, which means that donors can choose the sector they fund, for instance. In section 3.6 we will examine this issue more in-depth.

Another type of unevenness exists "between" crisis. This problem is well known in humanitarian situations, where "forgotten" crises stand in stark contrast with "CNN" crises, of which a recent example is the Indian Ocean tsunami. Undeniably, some internal conflicts receive very little political attention, at times because of a lack of interest on the part of major international actors, but also as a result of efforts by the local government to keep the issue out of the agenda of the UN or any other multilateral forum. Consequently, when those conflicts end the international response takes a very low profile. This is certainly one of the most serious weaknesses of the current system of conflict management, from prevention to assistance. However it is more of a political than economic nature, and as such, exceeds the objects of the current chapter. In discussing proposals to strengthen the overall response to conflict, in the next chapter, we will consider the potential contribution of the Peacebuilding Commission to addressing this shortcoming.

Do No Harm.

Increasing attention is being paid to the quality of aid in conflict-related situations. The literature is rich with examples of assistance programs which, instead of fostering peace and reconciliation, have exacerbated existing tensions. The question is clearly recognized by the OECD:

"All aid becomes part of the political dynamic and produces political results. The first principle for aid policy makers is to do no harm and to guard against unwittingly aggravating existing or potential conflicts."¹⁴⁵

Despite growing attention to this issue, there is no systematic evaluation of the impact of aid on the peace process. As noted by James K. Boyce:

"This is not only a question of how much aid is delivered, but also of (1) what types of aid are

given? (2) to whom? and (3) with what conditions attached?"¹⁴⁶

Those questions are relevant in all development programs, but they acquire a special importance in conflict situations, where tensions exist not only over "ordinary" dilemmas (such as between short- and long-term goals), but also between strictly economic conditions and purposes and peacebuilding objectives. The question of aid conditionality, in particular, appears to be crucial, but has received only sporadic attention so far. We will examine this issue more closely in chapter 4.

In summing up, while there is consensus on the unsatisfactory status of current funding rules and procedures governing international assistance to post-conflict peacebuilding, the very absence of such a "regime" — to use the expression employed by Forman and Patrick¹⁴⁷ — makes it extremely difficult to answer apparently simple questions on the amount of aid, its timeliness and its distribution, not to mention its quality and consequences. Evidence suggests, however, that the ad hoc nature of most arrangements for post-conflict assistance, the co-existence of separate funding channels, and the gaps and overlapping of efforts made by individual actors seriously undermine aid effectiveness and frustrate the expectations of recipient countries.

¹⁴⁵ OECD/DAC Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development.

¹⁴⁶ Forman et al. Good Intentions, page 369.

¹⁴⁷ Ibidem, page 13.

2) Support from the UN.

Most of the financial assistance to post-conflict countries — like, in general, aid to developing nations — comes from donor governments, either directly as bilateral aid, or through international organizations, such as the United Nations and the international financial institutions.¹⁴⁸ The level of financial autonomy enjoyed by the IFIs, and specifically by the World Bank, however, is generally much higher than that of the UN, since resources for development assistance of the World Bank come through periodical replenishments of the International Development Association (IDA) and subsequent disbursements are allocated by the Bank's Board, without consultation with donor governments. Most of the budget of UN agencies, instead, is funded through voluntary contributions against specific programs, with only a limited share coming as un-earmarked contributions that can be allocated at the discretion of the agencies.

As a consequence, UN agencies are constantly struggling with the dilemma between starting projects only after they have secured the resources necessary to carry them on (which constrains their capacity to respond in a timely manner), and launching them without any guarantee that they will be able to secure the funding (which risks undermining their credibility).

This constraint is of special concern in post-conflict situations, where UNDP and other UN agencies are increasingly required to work in close cooperation within the context of integrated missions, but continue to rely on separate and largely unpredictable sources of funding.

To try to address this serious concern, ad hoc measures have been adopted so far in individual countries — as, for instance, multi-donor trust funds in Afghanistan, Iraq and in other countries, which we will discuss in section 3.6. At the same time, some UN entities¹⁴⁹ have developed their own mechanisms to try to secure more predictable support for post-conflict activities. The most significant example in this respect is offered by UNDP's Thematic Trust Fund for Crisis Prevention and Recovery (TTF CPR).

Established in March 2000, the TTF CPR aims at strengthening UNDP's role in crisis prevention and recovery. It has been conceived as an additional source of

¹⁴⁸ Other sources include international organizations outside the UN system, international NGOs, private donors and local institutions from donor countries (regions, municipalities, etc.). For the purpose of this research, we will not examine them specifically in this context.

¹⁴⁹ It is interesting to note that, apart from UN agencies, programs and funds, also the secretariat, and more specifically the Department for Political Affairs (DPA) has established trust funds in support of activities in areas such as prevention, peacemaking and peacebuilding. Contributions received allow it to fund activities which are not covered by the UN regular budget. While these initiatives represent a commendable effort to overcome rigidity of the regular budget and the inadequacy of its share devoted to this crucial area of activity, they also introduce an element of competition between the secretariat and the agencies and tend to blur the traditional separation of roles between them.

contributions, which does not replace other traditional channels. It is managed directly by the Bureau for Crisis Prevention and Recovery, ¹⁵⁰ without the intermediation — as for other trust funds — of a TTF Management Committee. Programs supported by the fund are approved on a fast-track basis by BCPR.

The fund covers seven service lines — conflict prevention and peace-building; transition recovery; security sector reform and transitional justice; small arms reduction, disarmament and demobilization of ex-combatants; mine action; natural disaster reduction; and special initiatives for countries in transition — which correspond to most of the crucial areas in peacebuilding. Donors may contribute resources for the overall theme or specific service lines, regions, or countries, or any combination thereof, although the ability for UNDP to respond quickly to emerging needs and opportunities relies on the availability of unrestricted funds that have not been earmarked for a particular use.

Since its inception, TTF CPR has received more than US\$300 million. After a relatively slow start in 2000–2001, when only a small number of donors financed it, the fund peaked in 2002, when UNDP established, through TTF CPR, the Afghan Interim Authority Fund (AIAF) as a special funding window in support of the Afghan Interim Authority set up in the aftermath of the regime change in that country. TTF CPR has continued increasing its funding basis since then, allowing UNDP to expand BCPR, which now has almost 100 staff based in New York, Geneva and several regional offices.

The overall favorable response to the creation of TTF CPR may be seen as an indication that donors support the concept of a global financial mechanism devoted to post-conflict situations, although, so far, contributions earmarked to specific countries or services remain significant.

3) Support from the World Bank.

The range of operational tools at the disposal of the Bank to support postconflict countries is very broad, and given the significant financial means at its disposal, the Bank is potentially one of the main (if not the first) partners for those countries. In the African region alone, for instance, seventy-four projects amounting to approximately US\$3.4 billion were under implementation in conflict-affected countries.¹⁵¹

While most of its grants and loans to countries emerging from conflict come from IDA¹⁵² and are not specifically meant for post-conflict countries, the Bank established the Post-Conflict Fund (PCF) in 1997 to enhance its ability to support

¹⁵⁰ See above, chapter 1, paragraph 2.

¹⁵¹ Serge Michailof, Markus Kostner, and Xavier Devictor, *Post-Conflict Recovery in Africa: an Agenda for the Africa Region*. Africa Region Working Paper Series no.30, World Bank, April 2002.

¹⁵² The International Development Association (IDA), established in 1960, is the part of the World Bank Group that provides long-term interest-free loans (credits) and grants to the poorest of the developing countries.

countries in transition from conflict to peace when normal instruments and budget provisions cannot apply.

The PCF was initially financed entirely by the Bank (with money drawn from the Development Grant Facility) and has subsequently been opened to voluntary contributions from donors. As of August 2004, the Bank had approved 136 PCF grants totalling US\$66.7 million, of which donors financed slightly less than 10%. Approval or rejection of grant proposals is made by the PCF Committee, comprising representatives of several departments of the Bank, as well as CPRU, which manages the fund.

Grants go to a wide range of partners (United Nations agencies, transitional authorities, governments, non-governmental organizations, and other civil society institutions) to support a broad spectrum of activities pertaining to conflict and its aftermath. Typically, PCF grants finance preparatory activities, analytical work, and pilot projects, and, in general, programs designed to encourage cooperation and dialogue among the different actors involved in reconstruction.

While PCF is certainly an interesting facility, one which allows the World Bank to assist post-conflict countries before its usual instruments are available, and seeks to explore original initiatives to consolidate peace, the limited amount of the grants (ranging from US\$25,000 to a ceiling of US\$2 million) and, globally, of the PCF restricts its "potential to respond to the varied post-conflict recovery challenges."¹⁵³ PCF is therefore not a substitute for larger disbursements under different Bank facilities, but rather a complement to them, and is sometimes used to create the preconditions required by the World Bank's regulations for larger grant financing. Several observers, including within the Bank, advocate for a significant scaling-up of PCF and the size of its grants (up to at least US\$10 million), given its flexibility and its broad scope.

In 2004, the Board of Governors approved the transfer of US\$25 million from surplus to establish the LICUS¹⁵⁴ Implementation Trust Fund. "The trust fund — according to the Bank — is designed to support LICUS with the most severe conflict and institutional problems to implement the reforms necessary for re-engagement with the international community and to address urgent social needs through a coordinated multi-donor approach. The LICUS Trust Fund should primarily finance integrated programs outlined in a country re-engagement note rather than discrete activities."

While separate from PCF, the two facilities are designed to work together and have the same operational procedures, and the LICUS trust fund is managed by an expanded PCF committee. In principle, post-conflict countries in arrears that are not entitled to any other form of assistance from the Bank and meet LICUS trust fund criteria, are eligible for grants under this facility. Haiti, Liberia, Sudan, Somalia and Comoros are recipient countries thus far, totalling over \$19 million.

¹⁵³ Michailof, Kostner and Devictor, Post-Conflict Recovery in Africa.

¹⁵⁴ See above, section 1.3.

Another activity which has become an accepted and common practice for the Bank over the last decade is the administration of Multi-donor Trust Funds (MDTF) in support of post-conflict or newly created authorities, which started in 1994 with the Holst Peace Fund for the West Bank and Gaza.

Usually MDTF cover a broad range of activities, including a significant share of recurring costs of the government budget, but occasionally they may be used to fund only specific activities, such as the MDTF for the Greater Great Lakes Region for demobilization and reintegration of former combatants. While they rely mostly on donors' voluntary contributions, the Bank can decide to use its own money also to create leverage and bridge funding gaps.

Since MDTF are not an exclusive feature of the Bank, and are probably one of the most effective financial instruments in support of peacebuilding programs, we will consider it more extensively in section 6 of this chapter.

4) Support from the International Monetary Fund.

The International Monetary Fund is normally able to provide financial assistance to post-conflict countries only at a relatively late stage. This because its financial facilities are designed to work with countries whose institutional capacity is strong enough to engage in a dialogue with the Fund and then stay on the track of reforms that typically are imposed as a pre-condition for assistance. In addition, internal regulations prevent the IMF from lending money to countries in arrears with the institution (and, in practice, also those in arrears with the World Bank). The concurrence of those conditions rarely applies to countries in the aftermath of a conflict.

In order to provide financial assistance to post-conflict countries at an early stage, the Fund decided in 1995 to extend to those countries its emergency assistance, originally designed only for countries afflicted by natural disasters. Emergency Post-Conflict Assistance (EPCA) is now "intended as a bridge to a comprehensive economic program supported by a Fund arrangement, during which implementation capacity is built up by the country."

EPCA is "limited to circumstances where a member with an urgent balance of payments need is unable to develop and implement a comprehensive economic program because its capacity has been damaged by a conflict, but where sufficient capacity for planning and policy implementation nevertheless exists."

EPCA consists of loans from the General Resources Account (GRA), which are on non-concessional terms. However, donor contributions — when available¹⁵⁵ are used to subsidize the interest rate of loans to 0.5% per year. The loans have to be repaid within three to five years. They do not require adherence to performance criteria and are normally quick-disbursing. They are limited to a ceiling of 25% of the member's quota in IMF, with exceptions allowing disbursement up to 50%.

¹⁵⁵ Some donor countries, such as Norway, have set up special funds for subsidizing EPCA to low-income countries.

Since 1995, twelve post-conflict countries have received emergency assistance loans on nineteen occasions, for a total amount of approximately US\$800 million.¹⁵⁶

EPCA is seen as a first step in IMF re-engagement with countries which are not ready for a PRGF arrangement.¹⁵⁷ And in fact, most of the countries which received EPCA prior to 2004 subsequently moved to more articulated Fund arrangements. However, while the initial expectation was that countries would require one year before making such a move, experience has shown that they may need longer.¹⁵⁸ As a result, the policy was recently revised to allow for a second EPCA loan after a year or more, thus providing a longer "transition" with a higher share of quota.

A recurrent criticism of EPCA is that much of the money received under this facility has been used to settle past debts instead of being devoted to reconstruction programs. In essence, emergency assistance has turned into a form of debt rescheduling with little or no connection to post-conflict needs. The Fund's reply to similar observations is two-fold: first, it is the choice of recipient countries to use EPCA for this purpose, since the Fund does not attach any conditionality to the destination of EPCA; and second, since money is fungible, there is little point in tracking the destination of EPCA.

5) Debt Relief and Clearance of Arrears.

One of the main obstacles on the road to economic recovery that countries emerging from conflict often face is the unsustainable level of their international debt,¹⁵⁹ sometimes coupled with arrears to one or more of the IFIs. Since the financial policy of the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund — often applied by other creditors — does not allow them to extend new loans to countries in arrears, early access to debt relief and the availability of new loans are, consequently, essential components of most of the economic strategies of transition to sustainable development.

¹⁵⁶ More than half of the assistance (US\$435 million) has been extended to Iraq in September 2004. The second largest recipient is the Former Republic of Yugoslavia (\$135 million), while other beneficiaries, including six African countries, have received \$10–20 million, on average.

¹⁵⁷ Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PRGF) is the facility the IMF uses to extend concessional loans to low-income members.

¹⁵⁸A case in point may be Guinea-Bissau, which moved early to a PRGF arrangement after an EPCA, but quickly went off track.

¹⁵⁹ The expression "odious debts" is sometimes used to describe large external debts contracted by dictatorial regimes, largely to the exclusive benefit of the ruling family, clan or party, in order to finance, *inter alia*, the oppression of internal dissent. Recent events in Iraq — where the former regime had accumulated a huge debt — have re-launched the debate on the most appropriate means to handle such a hard and deeply unfair legacy. The political and legal implications of possible measures in this regard go far beyond the scope of this paper. For some proposals and additional references on this issue, see Boyce, *The International Financial Institutions*, p. 16.

To try to address this issue, IDA was authorized in 1999 to provide limited grants to post-conflict countries in arrears in order to support early recovery efforts in the context of an agreed economic recovery program and a concerted international assistance effort. Such grants can be used only as a last resort, when other sources are inadequate or inappropriate. This possibility has been reaffirmed and expanded in the subsequent IDA-13 and, more recently, IDA-14 agreements. However, meeting the requirements set by the Bank has proven extremely difficult for most post-conflict countries, as the Bank itself has recognized;¹⁶⁰ in Africa, only the Democratic Republic of Congo received a US\$50 million grant in 2001.

The Bank has been considering for several years now how to enable early and systematic IDA grants in post-conflict situations, which are critical for supporting capacity-building and restoration of governance, as well as for implementing urgent measures to re-launch the economy. Despite the relevance of this issue, however, little progress has been achieved so far.¹⁶¹

It is worth noting in this context that the Bank has extended case-by-case grants to post-conflict countries from IBRD net income or surplus. However the criteria for these interventions are not clearly defined; in most cases, the political profile seems to have played a decisive role. Beneficiaries include the Palestinian Territories, Bosnia, Kosovo, and East Timor, but in Africa, only Rwanda in 1994 received a \$20 million grant.

As for the IMF, its Board has so far come to the somewhat contradictory conclusion that its current policies are sufficiently flexible for assisting post-conflict countries, although it has recognized that in some areas they could be enhanced. This applies both to the criteria and time-table for HIPC-eligibility,¹⁶² and to the issue of clearance of arrears. To ensure a coordinated response to the latter, in 2001 it was decided, jointly with the World Bank, to prepare an arrears clearance plan in each interested country, in consultation with all its major creditors, once the country had satisfied certain criteria. However, it does not appear that this idea has been realized so far.

¹⁶⁰ "The use of such early recovery grants is restricted to situations where all creditors allow arrears accumulation, and where the country has made convincing steps towards social and economic recovery. These requirements may be too burdensome for countries where state institutions are not functioning. This type of IDA grant would therefore not be appropriate to finance the initial stage of engagement in the most severely devastated countries. Thus, the Bank is not now well positioned to provide adequate support to post-conflict countries arrears that must quickly take advantage of windows of opportunity to start and then consolidate economic and social recovery." International Monetary Fund and the World Bank, *Assistance to Post-Conflict Countries and the HIPC Framework*. Paper prepared jointly by the staffs of the World Bank's Resource Mobilization Department, and the IMF's Policy Development and Review and Treasurer's Departments (Washington: April 2001)

¹⁶¹ The criteria for receiving grants in IDA14 are based only on debt vulnerability. Highly vulnerable countries will be eligible to receive 100% IDA grants, the less severe 50%. It remains to be seen to what extent post-conflict countries will benefit from these new provisions.

¹⁶² The HIPC framework is the overall multilateral debt reduction effort for the alleviation of debt burden for the most Heavily Indebted Poor Countries.

6) Multi-Donor Trust Funds¹⁶³.

The practice of trust funds (TF) in support of development programs is today an important and well established funding mechanism, which has proven its great versatility over the past 40 years in adapting to extremely different purposes and situations.

Many development agencies and organizations, most notably UNDP, have developed considerable technical expertise in this area, but the World Bank has established its position as the biggest administrator of TF.¹⁶⁴

Multi-donor Trust Funds (MDTF) in support of post-conflict or newly created authorities have become an accepted and common practice over the last decade, starting in 1994 with the Holst Fund for the West Bank and Gaza, which the Bank agreed to manage after some initial hesitation. As mentioned before, this event is regarded as one of the very first steps made by the World Bank toward a systematic involvement in post-conflict countries.

Some experts regard MDTF as one of the most effective financial instruments in support of peacebuilding programs, and undoubtedly they present significant advantages in comparison with most of the currently available alternatives.

Ideally, an MDTF is established in close and logical connection with a comprehensive needs assessment, with the extensive involvement of donors, aid agencies and local authorities. This allows a well-defined shared understanding of the most pressing needs and of the channels for addressing them. It also avoids (or at least reduces) fragmentation of funding vehicles, especially between the financing of recurrent costs and investments.

The second requirement is a strong linkage between the MDTF and a recipient country's budget, which secures a coherent interaction between external aid and national fiscal and development policies. It also helps strike a balance between immediate reconstruction priorities and long-term institutional development.

One of the merits of an MDTF is that is makes it possible to fund activities that are not generally attractive to donors. An MDTF has to be designed in a way which makes "it possible for them to claim that their assistance goes for the purpose of which their constituencies can approve – while precluding strict earmarking."¹⁶⁵

The management of an MDTF also provides an excellent opportunity for close interaction between the local government, major donors, and aid agencies. Normally, a steering committee is formed, comprising major donors and aid agencies. It meets regularly and interacts with the recipient country's authorities, usually through their

¹⁶³ This section draws significantly upon a paper authored by Salvatore Schiavo-Campo, *Financing and Aid Management Arrangements in Post-Conflict Situations.* CPR Working Papers, World Bank, June 2003. It is also based on conversations with staff of the World Bank.

¹⁶⁴ At the end of fiscal year 2004 (June 30), the World Bank Group was managing 903 trust funds and programs for a global value of US\$8.6 billion.

¹⁶⁵ Salvatore Schiavo-Campo, Financing and Aid Management Arrangements in Post-Conflict Situations.

aid management agency (AMA).¹⁶⁶ To run the daily activities of the MDTF, an administrator is named; currently the World Bank manages several MDTFs in post-conflict countries (including Afghanistan, Iraq, Rwanda, and Timor-Leste), often jointly with UNDP or other entities.

Specific project proposals are, at least in principle, advanced (or, at a minimum, cleared) by the government itself and presented to the MDTF administrator for approval and eventual funding. The proposals can go through the AMA, or come directly from the government ministry of finance (or planning), depending on the specific mandate assigned to the AMA. It is desirable, in any case, to have close day-to-day cooperation between the AMA and the MDTF administrator — and ideally to have a common set of preparation and appraisal procedures applying to all projects, whether aid-financed or domestically-financed. The award of contracts is then made by the MDTF administrator for MDTF-financed projects (preferably in consultation with the AMA) and by the AMA for domestically-financed projects.

In chapter 4 we will return to the subject of MDTF to discuss the role they can play in the framework of a global funding mechanism for peacebuilding.

¹⁶⁶ An AMA is necessary whenever the formal government structures do not yet exist or do not have the capacity to implement reconstruction; its establishment is often supported by donors looking for a transparent and efficient financial management of aid.

"At any event, the art of state-building will be a key component of national power, as important as the ability to deploy traditional military force to the maintenance of world order."¹⁶⁷

1) How Donors Have Evolved.

As briefly discussed in chapter 2, until recently, national efforts in donor countries to articulate consistent policies in post-conflict peacebuilding, including through better internal coordination, and to translate those policies into action have lagged behind progress achieved in these areas by some UN agencies and the IFIs.

Most of the debate in the second half of the last decade has been confined to relatively marginal sectors of ministries of foreign affairs and development agencies, often driven by the same limited number of officials who drove the work of the OECD/DAC Informal Task Force on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation, which produced, two years after the task force's establishment in 1995, the above-mentioned *Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation*.

As a consequence, most of the institutional innovations introduced in several donor countries at that time — such as the Office of Transition Initiative created by USAID in 1994, the Peacebuilding Unit at CIDA, and the Conflict and Humanitarian Affairs Department at DfID¹⁶⁸ — achieved only a limited mainstreaming of peacebuilding principles and practices into policies and operations of their respective organizations.

One of the consequences of this "marginalization" of peacebuilding efforts within donor agencies — as the Peacebuilding Forum held in October 2004 widely acknowledged — is that even the most prominent policies in post-conflict assistance, the DAC guidelines, are largely ignored on the ground, not only by local authorities, NGOs, and international organizations, but even by donor agencies' representatives.¹⁶⁹

¹⁶⁷ Francis Fukuyama, *State Building. Governance and World Order in the 21st Century* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2004): p. 121.

¹⁶⁸ For a broader discussion of those and other institutional innovations, see Tschirgi, *Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited.*

¹⁶⁹ The final document of the Forum urges donor governments to make the internal dissemination of the *Guidelines* a priority for DAC donors and suggests that "DAC peer reviews should deepen their attention to peacebuilding performance." One of the recommendations of the Forum (n. 8) is also concerned with better use and dissemination of the *Guidelines*, and supports developing userfriendly documents to this effect.

There are indications, however, of a renewed interest in post-conflict assistance on the part of donor governments in the last few years. This has been spurred in part by several studies that have highlighted the global costs and risks of civil wars, establishing direct connections between them and terrorism, drug production and trafficking, organized crime, and even the AIDS pandemic.¹⁷⁰ Successfully ending civil wars and creating the basis for sustainable peace are therefore again among the development priorities of some governments, and new institutional adjustments are taking place.

Some experts have expressed concern for this new impetus, since it no longer appears to be driven by humanitarian goals, but rather by the "stabilization agenda" imposed in many countries by the post-9/11 antiterrorist strategy. However, this renewed interest has also generated the momentum needed to revitalize efforts to strengthen the UN's role in coordinating international peacebuilding activities, as well as to improve the operational tools at its disposal.

In this chapter we will first review institutional innovations in two donor governments, and then, before turning to recent decisions for an enhanced role of the UN, we will also briefly discuss developments within two regional organizations.

The United Kingdom.

The UK has shown constant attention to conflict prevention and peacebuilding during the last decade. Following the establishment of CHAD within the Department for International Development (DfID), mentioned above, 2001 saw renewed efforts to improve the coordination of different national agencies active in those areas. Key to this effort was the creation of two Conflict Prevention Pools (CPP), bringing together the staff and resources of the Foreign and Commonwealth Office (FCO), the Ministry of Defence (MoD) and DfID. One pool is intended for sub-Saharan Africa (the Africa Pool, chaired by the Secretary of State for International Development), while the other covers the rest of the world (the Global Pool, chaired by the Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs). Their annual budgets for 2004/05 are, respectively, £60 million and £74 million (these figures relate only to program costs, and exclude administration).

The Global Pool is currently articulated in fourteen "strategies," eleven geographical and three functional (United Nations, small arms and light weapons, and security sector reform). Some of them are focused on conflict prevention; others cover mostly conflict resolution and peacebuilding operations. The focus of the Africa pool is on strengthening African capacities in all areas of conflict management, from prevention to reconstruction. Four geographic areas are defined for planning and

¹⁷⁰ See, as an example, Collier, *Breaking the Conflict Trap.*

operational purposes (West Africa, eastern Africa and the Horn, central and Great Lakes, and southern Africa).

The main idea behind the CPP concept is to develop teamwork across the three departments (FCO, MoD and DfID), from policy formulation to program delivery, with the aim of realizing a more strategic and cost effective approach to conflict reduction. An external evaluation¹⁷¹ of the CPP conducted in 2004 concluded that the Pools had achieved positive results in respect to major benchmarks: preventing new conflicts and containing existing ones, enhancing international partnerships, and improving inter-departmental cooperation. On this last point, the evaluation reported that "the expanded availability of pooled funds has acted as an incentive for cooperation."

The evaluation found no evidence, however, that better conflict prevention had reduced peacekeeping expenditures, and made several recommendations aimed at achieving the full potential of the Pools. It concluded that the progress achieved so far was significant enough to justify their continuation. At the same time, another complementary process has been launched, focused exclusively on post-conflict.

In September 2004, the British government set up a Post-Conflict Reconstruction Unit (PCRU) to lead its work in post-conflict stabilization. The statement to Parliament made on that occasion by the Secretary of State for International Development is extremely clear on the rationale for and the purpose of the PCRU:

"I wish to inform Parliament of the Government's intention to improve the United Kingdom's capacity to deal with immediate post conflict stabilization, including by integrating civilian and military policy, planning and operations. In recent years, the United Kingdom, with the international community, has been increasingly involved in helping countries to stabilize after conflict. We need to deal better with conflict and instability, learn lessons and improve our capability to respond. Within this broader context, there is particular scope to improve the way in which we deal with immediate post conflict situations, especially those which include military and civilian components. The Foreign and Commonwealth Office, Ministry of Defence and Department for International Development are working closely to develop the capabilities that are needed. The Foreign Secretary will chair a new Cabinet Sub-Committee on Post Conflict Reconstruction. My Right Honourable friends and I expect to be in a position formally to establish an inter-departmental Post Conflict Reconstruction Unit later this year to lead this work. It will have a policy and

¹⁷¹ Greg Austin, *Evaluation of the Conflict Prevention Pools*, available at http://www.fco.gov.uk/Files/kfile/ev647s.pdf

operational role. In Spring 2005 we anticipate being able to inform Parliament about its initial capabilities."¹⁷²

The decision came one year after the establishment of a joint working group of the three relevant departments (which, incidentally, are the same responsible for the CPP) and was guided, in terms of policy, by two objectives: to improve the link between military and civilian planning in post-conflict operations, and to engage the wider international community in an effort of coordination. The experience in Iraq and Afghanistan, where the British military had to perform civilian roles also, led to the creation of the joint working group and suggested the idea of the early inclusion of civilians within the military in each operation to cover the gap before purely civilian organizations arrive:

"We have long recognized that military force alone cannot achieve long term security. Particularly when our own armed forces are engaged, we aim to have the civilian capability to work alongside them to make effective arrangements for immediate post conflict stabilization. The Government is interested in drawing on a wide spectrum of experience as to how this can best be done."¹⁷³

The focus of PCRU is therefore on the short term — broadly identified as the six months after the signing of the peace agreement with the aim of devising an early stabilization process which takes into account its consequences for future development. Operationally, PCRU takes responsibility both for development of policies and best practices, and for identifying, training and deploying qualified civilian personnel. This is to be achieved primarily through the creation of a 350-person roster managed by PCRU.

The Unit is located within DfID and is currently chaired by a person from MoD. Its staff should peak at forty in 2006, of whom only a small group will be employed in policy development, while the bulk of the staff will have operational roles, mainly in the management of the roster. It reports to the level of directors of the three departments, and has limited spending authority, mostly for the training and deployment of roster experts.

The United States.

As mentioned before, the Office of Transition Initiatives (OTI) was created within the USAID as part of its humanitarian bureau in 1994 to

¹⁷² Written statement to Parliament on 16 September 2004 of the Secretary of State for International Development.

¹⁷³ Consultation on United Kingdom strategy and practice and establishment of a Post Conflict Reconstruction Unit. PCRU, Autumn 2004.

provide fast, flexible, short-term assistance to countries in transition from war to peace. Since 2001, OTI has been funded by a separate "Transition Initiatives" budget account with special authority allowing immediate spending, with a total annual budget of approximately US\$50 million in 2003. Its programs are generally focused on the short- to medium-term (usually two to three years), with the aim of filling the gap between humanitarian assistance and development. Once the transition is considered completed, OTI leaves the country, handing over its pending activities to USAID missions or other partners. In 2004, OTI was active in eleven countries.

Ten years after OTT's inception, the Department of State (DOS) has established its own office to deal with failing or failed states, the Office for the Coordinator for Reconstruction and Stabilization (S/CRS). Unlike OTI, however, S/CRS is not meant to be operational; rather, it has been established to "lead, coordinate, and institutionalize U.S. Government civilian capacity to prevent or prepare for post-conflict situations, and to help stabilize and reconstruct societies in transition from conflict or civil strife so they can reach a sustainable path toward peace, democracy and a market economy." To stress its interagency nature, S/CRS's staff comes from several branches of the administration, including the DOS, USAID, the military, the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) and the Treasury.

The main assumptions behind the creation of S/CRS are two: failed and failing states provide breeding grounds for terrorism, crime, trafficking, humanitarian catastrophes and other threats to US interests; and successful stabilization and reconstruction are essential to an achievable and sustainable exit strategy for military and peacekeeping forces. In operational terms, based on the trend of the last fifteen years,¹⁷⁴ the main objective is to develop the capacity to manage two or three concurrent stabilization and reconstruction operations at any given time.

Five core functions are identified, from monitoring states of greatest risk and importance, and planning interventions to prevent crises when possible or to intervene in their aftermath, to preparing skills and resources, and mobilizing and deploying them. Coordination with international partners and learning lessons are also included within the main functions of the office.

A new planning framework for reconstruction and stabilization operations has been developed, which should guide the planning process behind each intervention. It aims at using all existing capabilities to address and subsequently achieve objectives in a strategic framework,

¹⁷⁴ In its presentation brochure, S/CRS refers to "seven major post-conflict reconstruction and stabilization operations" in which "the U.S. has been involved" (Somalia, Haiti, Bosnia, Kosovo, Liberia, Afghanistan and Iraq) and nine in which the US "has devoted significant capabilities and resources" (Cambodia, Mozambique, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Guatemala, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Colombia and East Timor).

encompassing the entire spectrum of bilateral relations with interested countries. To simplify and standardize the process, a template is under development; it identifies for each mission the overarching policy goal and its sub-goals, and associates them with the major mission elements and essential tasks. For each task, coordination mechanisms and resources needed — and eventual gaps — are identified.

Particular attention is being devoted to the development of the essential task list as the exhaustive inventory of crucial capabilities required in all post-conflict situations. The list is meant as a "living document" which should serve as a planning tool. It identifies¹⁷⁵ five technical areas at the heart of stabilization and reconstruction: security; governance and participation; humanitarian assistance and social well-being; economic stabilization and infrastructure; and justice and reconciliation. A sixth area, namely, management, is currently under development. For each area, several more specific sub-areas are listed,¹⁷⁶ each of them further broken down into individual activities.¹⁷⁷ For each activity, essential tasks are defined and articulated in three sequential conceptual phases: Initial Response (short-term), Transformation (mid-term) and Fostering Sustainability (long-term).¹⁷⁸

The conceptual framework developed by S/CRS appears very broad and strategically oriented. It is too early, however, to say whether it will succeed in effectively improving the global response of the US to postconflict situations. Coordination with other departments, and especially with the military, is certainly a crucial element in this process. Budget resources are another; for the fiscal year 2006 the budget request amounts to \$100 million.¹⁷⁹ It would allow the office to expand its staff up to fiftyfour people and to develop its training and deployment modules in particular, which constitute another essential piece of the overall strategy. The medium-term objective is to create an active response corps of State Department officers, which would deploy as first responders, possibly in conjunction with the military or multilateral peacekeepers. Active corps staff after completing the service, would be part of a standby corps, subject

¹⁷⁵ The Essential Tasks document is based on the "Joint CSIS/AUSA Post-Conflict Reconstruction Task Framework," expanded and updated by S/CRS staff.

¹⁷⁶ For instance, within the Governance area, the following sub-areas have been identified: National Constituting Processes; Transitional Governance; Executive Authority; Legislative Strengthening; Local Governance; Transparency and Anti-Corruption.

¹⁷⁷ For instance, the sub-area Legislative Strengthening is divided into: Mandate; Citizen Access; Staffing and Training; Resources and Facilities.

¹⁷⁸ For instance, to perform the activity "Citizen Access," the following essential task is identified as Initial Response: "Identify legal, institutional, and political obstacles affecting citizen input to legislative process."

¹⁷⁹ Until now, S/CRS has not had an autonomous budget.

to recall for future missions. To promote the importance of getting civilian teams on the ground in the shortest possible time, S/CRS stresses not only the possibility of saving lives and time, but also the opportunity to reduce costs as a consequence of earlier termination of military operations.

Another important element of the strategy is cooperation with partners outside the US administration, including other donors, the UN and other international organizations, as well as the authorities and civil societies of concerned countries. We will examine this aspect more closely in section 5.3.

2) The Role of Regional Organizations¹⁸⁰

The role of regional organizations in peacekeeping (as well as peace enforcement) operations has been extremely relevant in the last fifteen years. From NATO to ECOWAS (the Economic Community of West African States), regional organizations have often either assumed the lead in peace missions, or supported UN-led operations. In general terms, the collaboration between the UN and regional organizations in peacekeeping missions has evolved in a pragmatic and complex way,¹⁸¹ with the support of the vast majority of member states, who agree that the fast-growing demand for complex peacekeeping operations cannot be met exclusively by the UN.

As far as peacebuilding operations are concerned, cooperation has started later and has been more limited. Some organizations have recently developed specific competences in well-defined areas of peacebuilding, such as NATO in security and military training, and the OSCE in elections, democratic institutions capacity-building, rule of law, and police reform. We will however limit our attention to two organizations which are in the process of developing a broad peacebuilding capacity, namely the European Union and the African Union.

The European Union.

In the jargon of the EU, "civilian crisis management" encompasses a vast range of non-military activities in support of post-conflict countries. This concept has been developed in the framework of the European

¹⁸⁰ In the context of this chapter, "regional organizations" refers to a vast array of organizations whose membership, unlike the UN's, is not universal, but substantially limited to specific regions or sub-regions. Its meaning is therefore broader than the one referred to in chapter 8 of the UN Charter.

¹⁸¹ For a discussion on this subject, see S. Forman and A. Grene, "Collaborating with Regional Organizations," in Malone, ed., *The UN Security Council.*

Security and Defence Policy (ESDP), which, in turn, is a component of the Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP).¹⁸²

Since the establishment of ESDP, the EU has launched several peace operations,¹⁸³ involving military, police and civilian components. A crucial element for those operations has been the decision made by the European Council to establish military and civilian rapid reaction forces.

The European Council has identified four priority areas for the civilian rapid reaction capacity: police, rule of law, civilian administration, and civil protection, and has set quantitative goals,¹⁸⁴ all of them already largely met. EU members have recently agreed to develop a Civilian Headline Goal, to be reached by 2008, to further refine and build up the civilian capabilities of the EU.

¹⁸² The Common Foreign and Security Policy and the European Security and Defence Policy have an intergovernmental character, and are under the so-called second pillar of the European institutional architecture. They are not Community matters, under the so-called first pillar in which common institutions, such as the Commission, the Council and the European Parliament, govern matters on the basis of a partial devolution of competences from the member states to the Community. In the intergovernmental second pillar, decisions are taken at the unanimity of collective bodies. The Council of the EU, composed of ministers of member states, is the decisionmaking body under the general political direction of the European Council, which is composed of heads of state and government. The Council decides the conduct of military and civilian crisis management operations and adopts the planning documents. The political control and strategic direction of operations are exercised, under the authority of the Council, by the Political and Security Committee (PSC), a permanent body composed of ambassadors of member states that sits in Brussels.

¹⁸³ The first two ESDP crisis management operations were EUPM, a police operation in Bosnia-Herzegovina launched at the beginning of 2003 to replace a similar previous operation conducted by the United Nations, and Operation CONCORDIA, launched a few months later in the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, as the first military operation of the EU, in replacement of a NATO operation. Outside the Balkans, other operations include the rule of law operation in Georgia, and Operation Artemis in the Democratic Republic of the Congo.

¹⁸⁴ For the police, the goal is 5,000 policemen, of whom 1,000 should be deployable within thirty days; for the rule of law, 300 experts (prosecutors, judges and jailers) deployable within thirty days; for the civilian administration, a pool of experts (local administration, custom service, civil registration, etc.) rapidly deployable; for civil protection, two to three assessment teams of ten experts, to be dispatched within a few hours, and intervention teams of up to 2,000 persons, available for quick deployment.

Another significant development was achieved in October 2004, with the decision by five EU members¹⁸⁵ to set up a European Gendarmerie Force (EGF) as a police force with military status available for rapid deployment. EGF should become operational by the end of 2005 and is primarily meant as a means for maintaining public order and security during or immediately after a military operation, in situations — especially those characterized by a rather hostile environment — where the local police are not adequately prepared for similar tasks and before an external civil police mission can intervene.

Although the institutional machinery set up to manage the civilian rapid reaction capacities appears rather complicated, it is undeniable that the EU has succeeded in a relatively short period of time in developing a new and important tool for crisis management, which has already proven its effectiveness on the ground, both inside and outside Europe.

Still, several aspects need to be improved:¹⁸⁶ the capacity to deploy multifunctional civilian crisis management resources in an integrated format; the development of appropriate planning and support capabilities within the Council Secretariat; the allocation of adequate resources; and the ability to deploy more quickly.

The issue of coordination with other international organizations is of primary importance. EU officials have reiterated on several occasions that both the military and the civilian crisis management capabilities of the European Union, while primarily developed in order to give the EU the capacity for autonomous action, can be used also in missions conducted by other agencies, and mainly the UN.

This has not entirely reassured UN officials, who have noticed that the participation of EU member countries' contingents in UN-led peacekeeping operations has declined over the years. The development of capacities at the EU level is seen as happening, at least potentially, to the detriment of the participation of individual member states in UN-led operations, given the limited human resources available in most countries.

Recent developments send mixed signals concerning the future of EU-UN cooperation. At the political level, a Joint Declaration on EU-UN Cooperation in Crisis Management was signed in September 2003 by the President of the European Council and the UN Secretary-General. The declaration, which covers four areas of cooperation, namely planning, training, communication and best practice, is currently under implementation, although progress has been rather slow so far. At the operational level, the first two EU missions (EUPM and Artemis) have

¹⁸⁵ France, Italy, the Netherlands, Portugal and Spain. EGF headquarters is located in Vicenza, Italy.

¹⁸⁶ See the Ministerial Declaration of the Civilian Capabilities Commitment Conference held in Brussels on 22 November 2004.

both been launched in close coordination with the UN^{'187} however, civilian cooperation on the ground in current operations remains limited, with the notable exception of the police sector.¹⁸⁸

The African Union.

Since its inception, the AU has devoted special attention to the issues of conflict prevention, management and resolution within the continent, and is currently engaged on several fronts, both in mediations, good offices, and other measures to prevent the outbreak of conflicts, and in peacekeeping missions. Typically, those missions are deployed at times when the UN is not ready to make a similar decision, and the AU's deployment has sometimes proved crucial in improving the security situation enough to persuade the Security Council to review its former decision and eventually approve a UN peace operation to take over from the AU.

At the first Assembly of the AU, held in Durban on 9 July 2002, the Protocol establishing an African Peace and Security Commission¹⁸⁹ was signed. It has proved a key instrument in the area of conflict management. Article 14 of the Protocol defines the role of the Peace and Security Commission in assisting member countries in peacebuilding during and after a conflict. More specifically, according to paragraph 1:

"In post-conflict situations, the Peace and Security Council shall assist in the restoration of the rule of law, establishment and development of democratic institutions and the preparation, organization and supervision of elections in the concerned Member State." Paragraph 3 contains more detailed provisions:

"To assist Member States that have been adversely affected by violent conflicts, the Peace and Security Council shall undertake the following activities:

a. consolidation of the peace agreements that have been negotiated;

b. establishment of conditions of political, social and economic reconstruction

of the society and Government institutions;

¹⁸⁷ The police mission in Bosnia was an handover from the UN, while Operation Artemis came at the request of the Security Council to cover a three-month gap in the military deployment of MONUC.

¹⁸⁸ For a review of EU-UN cooperation in crisis management, see Peter Viggo Mortensen, *The Emerging EU Civilian Crisis Management Capacity – A Real "added value" for the UN?* Paper written for the Center for International Cooperation, New York University, on behalf of the Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Denmark.

¹⁸⁹ The Peace and Security Commission is the successor of a Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution, created by the AU predecessor, the Organization for African Unity (OAU), in 1993.

c. implementation of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration programmes, including those for child soldiers;

d. resettlement and reintegration of refugees and internally displaced persons;

e. assistance to vulnerable persons, including children, the elderly, women and other traumatized groups in the society."

As in other areas, the limited availability of financial resources is a major concern for the AU. The Protocol, for instance, does not provide indications about the financing sources of the peacekeeping and peacebuilding activities. It does, however, offer a useful framework for external donors to support them — financially and logistically — without their direct involvement on the ground. This has already happened for peacekeeping operations in several occasions, most recently with the AU mission in the Sudanese region of Darfur.

The enhancement of African peacekeeping capabilities is currently strongly encouraged at the UN. The UN Secretariat is providing technical assistance and capacity-building (mostly by DPKO) to the AU, and the Secretary-General's proposal to make a small core planning and advisory capacity available to the African Union through the secondment of UN staff is currently under discussion.¹⁹⁰

Several bilateral donors as well as the European Union are also extending capacity-building and training programs to the AU in the area of conflict management, including peacebuilding. In this respect, the Peace Facility for Africa,¹⁹¹ developed by the EU in 2004, is probably the most prominent example of cooperation between regional organizations in the area of conflict management.

3) Evolution on the Ground.

In chapter 2 we discussed the little progress made in the area of integrated mission planning since the presentation of the Brahimi report, as well as the persistent lack of a strategic approach in setting up UN peace missions. Despite these shortcomings, some encouraging progress in better

¹⁹⁰ See the last report of the General Assembly's Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations, doc A/59/19, paragraph 120: "This core capacity could consist of representatives from the political, administrative, logistics and military and civilian police units in the Department of Peacekeeping Operations and its field missions. They could be temporarily attached to the African Union headquarters on the basis of the memorandum of understanding and for an agreed period, depending on the needs of the Department and field operations."

¹⁹¹ The Facility is a commitment of Euro 250 million, to support African-led peace support operations and to enhance the institutional capacities of the African Union and sub-regional organizations in peacekeeping and conflict prevention.

coordinating the different main actors is being made in several current operations.

In general terms, all recent improvements seem to be based on the same premise: the realization that the only way to maximize results in postconflict situations is through better coordination and an improved working relationship among all relevant partners. In the absence of an overarching model and doctrine, progress is achieved piece by piece, in a pragmatic way, under the joint pressure of donor and recipient governments.

Much of the recent progress seems to be linked to a more convinced cooperation among UN agencies and departments forming the UN Development Group (UNDG), and the World Bank. This has resulted in the development of innovative tools and reference documents, such as the *Practical Guide to Multilateral Needs Assessments in Post-Conflict Situations.*¹⁹² As we have seen in chapter 3, the fact that, until recently, each agency used to rely on its own appraisal of needs in post-conflict societies has been one of the most serious obstacles to a concerted strategy for peacebuilding. The definition of Post-Conflict Needs Assessment (PCNA) provided in the *Guide* is that of

"a complex analytical process led by the national authorities and supported by the international community and carried out by multilateral agencies on their behalf, with the closest possible collaboration of national stakeholders and civil society. The needs assessment aims to overcome consequences of conflict or war, prevent renewed outbreak and shape the short-term and potentially midterm recovery priorities as well as articulate their financial implications on the basis of an overall long-term vision or goal."¹⁹³

While stating that the process is "led by national authorities," the guide makes a distinction between situations where national capacities are strong and those where they are weak. In the former context:

"National authorities have the capacity to fully engage in the PCNA. Together with a relatively stable security situation, this allows for a complex and participatory approach including extensive in-country data collection and consultation processes. As national contributions and ownership are likely to

¹⁹² The *Guide*, published in August 2004, is a joint effort of UNDP-BCPR, WB-CPR and UNDG, and was prepared by staff of the German Agency for Technical Cooperation (GTZ), with the support of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ). The Guide has a host of forty-five annexes, which address the main subjects in detail and provide concrete examples.

¹⁹³ UNDP, World Bank, and UNDG, Practical Guide to Multilateral Needs Assessments in Post-Conflict Situations, August 2004.

be high, planning can be oriented beyond the short-term (0-18 months) to include medium term (18-36 months) recovery and development needs."¹⁹⁴

While in the latter case,

"it may be more realistic to conduct a preliminary PCNA with a short-term focus (up to 18 months), which will be repeated after about 18-24 months under leadership of the new transitional government and with stronger civil society involvement. Such a "light" PCNA would involve a smaller team and concentrate on key areas required for stabilizing the country. Proposals should be robust enough to be feasible under difficult security conditions and conflict scenarios. In contrast to the humanitarian CAP, however, a light PCNA also focuses on developmental approaches including a conflict analysis. Inevitably, quality standards for a preliminary PCNA may be lower."¹⁹⁵

Even when the quality of the assessment is far from perfect, its greatest value lies in its "joint" nature, which allows national authorities and other local actors to actively cooperate with the international community.

The other main feature of a joint PCNA, as defined in the *Guide*, is its link with a subsequent recovery strategy and its financial implications. The following step is the joint definition of a common framework for development, which covers both short- and medium-term goals. This has been recently developed in the form of a Transitional Results Matrix (TRM), which is defined as

"a planning, coordination, and management tool that national stakeholders and donors can use to better prioritize actions necessary to achieve a successful transition in fragile states. The TRM helps launch a poverty reduction strategy (PRS) approach in these environments, either by acting as an early framework to lay the groundwork for a PRS or, later, as a way to operationalize poverty reduction strategies in low capacity countries."¹⁹⁶

The TRM has been developed by UNDG (with the extensive involvement of UNDP) and the World Bank, in cooperation with the authorities of five countries where it has been applied so far (Timor-Leste, Haiti, Liberia, Sudan and the Central African Republic) and with other financial institutions and donors. It is mainly, but not exclusively, meant for

¹⁹⁴ Ibid.

¹⁹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁹⁶ UNDG and World Bank, An Operational Note on Transitional Results Matrices, January 2005.

post-conflict countries.¹⁹⁷ Like the PCNA, the TRM is regarded as a nationally-owned document, developed with technical and process support from development partners.

The TRM, as presented in the *Operational Note*, is premised on a well-focused criticism of peacebuilding experiences of the last fifteen years:

"Political and post-conflict transition plans in the past have suffered from: a lack of an *overarching nationally-driven plan* to which all donors agree, resulting in fragmentation, gaps or duplication in aid-financed programs; *inadequate links* between priorities in the political and security arena and priorities in the economic and social arena; *overloading new governments* with too many simultaneous decisions; *loss of momentum* after the key transition event (peace agreement, international donors conference); *unrealistic expectations* on the part of the population (breadth and speed of restoration of service delivery, individual perceptions of the "peace dividend" to be delivered), national leadership themselves (technical and managerial demands of managing reform or reconstruction, ease or speed of governing compared to leading a resistance, personal or political "pay-back"), and donors (speed of disbursement; how quickly and how deeply reforms can be implemented or state functions can be restored)."¹⁹⁸

To try to address these problems, TRM is meant to provide:

"focused support to nascent national leadership to place key actions, outputs, and results for political, security, economic, and social priorities in a simple calendar framework; clarify and manage expectations (population, leadership, donors) by increasing realism on timing and forcing prioritization; identify in advance periods of overload and sectoral linkages; highlight and address actions lagging behind (e.g., voter registration before elections); provide a basis for dialogue with donors on resource mobilization and allocation among sectors."¹⁹⁹

Whenever local conditions do not allow the preparation of a regular PRSP, a TRM can replace a full Poverty Reduction Strategy. It operates as a national development framework, in which donors and local authorities can

¹⁹⁷ The Operational Note describes four of the five countries where the Transitional Results Matrix tool has been piloted to date as "emerging from armed conflict," while the fifth (the Central African Republic) is defined as "a transition to democracy after a coup."

¹⁹⁸ UNDG and World Bank, An Operational Note on Transitional Results Matrices.

define respective responsibilities and commitments. At the same time, the TRM can enhance transparency, giving civil society an opportunity both to provide input to and more closely scrutinize national reconstruction activities. On the other hand, according to the *Operational Note*, TRMs have already proved their usefulness in assisting low-capacity government in assuming greater control:

"National government leaders who have used the Transitional Results Matrix report that it has helped them approach the daunting challenges of mobilizing political will, managing expectations, and structuring dialogue with donors on the mobilization of technical expertise and financial assistance."²⁰⁰

Obviously, Transitional Results Matrices are only a tool, and their adoption is not sufficient to guarantee success; in particular, their translation into reality relies on adequate financing. The *Operational Note* indicates in this respect three main mechanisms: the national budget; bilateral donor commitments; and pledges at formal donor meetings. A fourth possibility would be to link the TRM with a Multi-donor Trust Fund (MDTF).

MDTF,²⁰¹ Post-Conflict Needs Assessments and Transitional Results Matrices basically pursue the same overarching goal, which is that of creating a global framework for reconstruction in which donors, development agencies and local actors all interact and assume clear responsibilities.²⁰² They also share the "cluster" approach, under which leadership and coordination tasks are endorsed to different entities according to their respective mandates and capabilities. The appraisal of essential requirements, the identification of appropriate frameworks and timeframes for meeting them, and the establishment of a system responsible both for project approval and financing constitute sequential and strictly related elements in this process. For this reason, a combination of the three tools we have described, ideally with the same actors, seems to offer an excellent opportunity for a global, coherent peacebuilding strategy.

Incidentally, the combined use of TRM and MDTF could represent an effective substitute for donor conditionality. As briefly mentioned in chapter 3, the economic conditionality imposed by some donors and IFIs has often proved to be counterproductive in weak countries, including those emerging from conflict. As noted by several authors,²⁰³ weak

²⁰⁰ Ibid.

²⁰¹ See above, section 3.6.

²⁰² Not coincidentally, the post-conflict countries where TRM has been applied so far (Timor-Leste, Haiti, Liberia, and Sudan) are all countries where PCNA also had been previously implemented, and two of them (Timor-Leste and Sudan) rely on MDTF for funding and coordination.

²⁰³ See for instance the discussion on the failure of conditionality in promoting institutional and economic reform in poorly performing countries in Francis Fukuyama. State-Building.

countries are likely to fail to enact institutional and economic reforms; therefore exercising conditionality on them means cutting them from external aid or jeopardizing their long-term perspectives. Replacing conditionality with an agreed framework of measurable targets may prove an effective way to defuse tension between short- and long-term goals and between strictly macroeconomic conditions and peacebuilding objectives.

"The TRM is based on the idea that clear expectations are more effective in these circumstances than specific legal conditionality. Rather than treating each action as a condition, periodic reviews of the TRM and progress towards its planned outputs allow donors to clarify with national authorities their expectations on satisfactory progress being made against the broad program of key results, and to reinforce the link with donor agencies' ability to justify further funding to donor domestic constituencies. Through frequent dialogue, donors and government discuss progress against the TRM targets, and revise those targets where appropriate: government should be clear that, while all concerned will understand if some specific actions lag, failure to make progress across the program **as a whole** will risk future financial support."²⁰⁴

The availability of a Multi-donor Trust Fund would complement this approach, allowing a flexible allocation of resources to try to address delays in specific sectors or to reach revised targets.

4) How the UN May Evolve.

The Peacebuilding Commission

Despite the growing role of regional actors, IFIs, bilateral donors, and an increasing number of inter-governmental and non-governmental organizations, the centrality of the UN system in peacebuilding strategies and action has not been challenged in the last fifteen years. However, as we have seen above, fundamental questions about the ultimate responsibility for both policy²⁰⁵ and coordination²⁰⁶ within the UN system have not been answered.

This double gap has severely undermined the effectiveness of peacebuilding. Experience accumulated in more than a decade of interventions in over twenty countries, combined with very extensive and often excellent research — both within academia and development agencies, most notably the World Bank — has provided a number of widely shared principles and practical suggestions concerning the

²⁰⁴ UNDG and World Bank. An Operational Note on Transitional Results Matrices.

²⁰⁵ See above, section 1.4.

²⁰⁶ See above, sections 2.1 and 2.2.

mechanisms and the instruments the international community should develop to improve peacebuilding activities. Those principles and suggestions offer a continuous source of inspiration for organizations involved in peacebuilding, and have contributed to a widespread reshaping of those organizations, as we have seen in chapter 3 (for UN agencies and the IFIs), and in the first part of this chapter (for donors and some regional organizations). But, despite repeated analytical efforts at the inter-agency level, such as the report of the ECHA/UNDG Working Group on transition issues we referred to in chapter 2, they have not yet been institutionalized at the very heart of the peacebuilding machinery. Both the main intergovernmental organs of the UN and the Secretariat's departments involved in peacebuilding have achieved little progress other than repeated rhetorical pledges in joining their forces and creating effective mechanisms for political guidance, joint planning and operational coordination.²⁰⁷

As a result, there is no evidence that today's peacebuilding operations produce, on average, better results than they used to ten or fifteen years ago; rather we look today at operations in the early 1990s — such as those in Mozambique and El Salvador — as more successful than many later operations.

This kind of comparison has little, if any, scientific value, for at least three reasons: each situation is different; the final outcome of a peace mission depends on many more factors (both at the local and the global levels) than just its design and the performance of its main actors; and last, but not least, as repeatedly stated, final responsibility lies with the people and institutions concerned — in other words, sustainable peace can not be imposed from the outside. Nevertheless, the fact that the number of conflicts worldwide, after a sharp decline between 1992 and 1995, have since remained almost stable (see Table 2), and that a high percentage of countries relapse into violence shortly after a peace settlement, are indicators that we cannot simply dismiss. Projections made by the World Bank²⁰⁸ show a disturbing trend, with the number of countries in conflict or in its immediate aftermath declining only marginally over the next fifty years.

²⁰⁷ UN agencies, funds and programs have taken significant steps in recent years to improve their own operational responses to post-conflict peacebuilding, as we have seen in section 3.2, where we have described with some level of detail the role played by UNDP through its Bureau for Crisis Prevention and Recovery (BCPR). The point we are making in this chapter is that similar improvements within individual agencies have not translated into a system-wide re-organization and have left the UN Secretariat largely unaffected.

²⁰⁸ See Breaking the Conflict Trap, pages 94–110.

This trend, however, is based on a number of assumptions — not on laws of physics — which can be reversed.²⁰⁹ A serious reform of current UN mechanisms in the area of peacebuilding, combined with the already mentioned transformation in individual agencies and governments, could contribute significantly to such a change. In this respect, the decisions made at the UN World Summit in September 2005 offer a very promising opportunity.

Table 2										
		1992	1995	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004
All conflicts		51	38	39	41	37	36	32	29	30
Intrastate		50	37	37	39	35	35	31	27	30
Interstate		1	1	2	2	2	1	1	2	0
Source: Data elaborated by the author based on Lotta Harbom & Peter Wallensteen, "Armed Conflict and Its International Dimensions, 1946–2004," <i>Journal of Peace Research</i> , vol.62, no.5, 2005.										

While several other references in the 2005 World Summit Outcome Document²¹⁰ have a direct or indirect impact on post-conflict countries, we will focus on its chapter devoted to peacebuilding (paragraphs 97–105). World leaders have endorsed a set of decisions which significantly draw upon the relevant section in UN Secretary-General's report *In Larger Freedom*, released in March 2005.²¹¹ The Secretary-General's proposals were, in turn, largely based on the report produced by the sixteen-member Highlevel Panel on Threats, Challenges and Change.²¹²

The Summit has decided on the creation of three new bodies: an intergovernmental body, the Peacebuilding Commission (PBC); supported by a dedicated unit within the UN Secretariat, the Peacebuilding Support Office (PBSO); and a standing Peacebuilding Fund (PBF), the third pillar in this new architecture, and a financial one. These new institutions are designed to address the current situation in which "no part of the United Nations system effectively addresses the challenge of helping countries with the transition from war to lasting peace," as discussed in chapter 1.

Although paragraph 97 of the Outcome Document states that the members of the United Nations "decide to establish a Peacebuilding

²⁰⁹ The authors of *Breaking the Conflict Trap* suggest that halving the incidence of civil war by 2015 could be adopted as an additional benchmark to the Millennium Development Goals.

²¹⁰ UN document A/Res/60/1.

²¹¹ In particular paragraphs 114–119, but also 137, 178, and 189. One month after the publication of *In Larger Freedom*, in April 2005, the Secretary-General circulated an explanatory note to his proposals concerning the issue of peacebuilding. In this context, and unless otherwise specified, we will refer to both *In Larger Freedom* and to the explanatory note as the Secretary-General's Report, without further specification.

²¹² UN document A/59/565 (see, in particular, paragraphs 224–230 and 261–269), presented in December 2004.

Commission," the document leaves many outstanding issues, requiring further action on the part of some UN organs in order to make the Commission operational.²¹³ Shortly after the Summit, the President of the General Assembly launched a process of informal consultations on the text of a resolution to "operationalize" the Peacebuilding Commission. On 20 December 2005, the General Assembly (GA) and the Security Council (SC) passed two identical resolutions,²¹⁴ which largely drew upon the text of the relevant paragraphs of the Outcome Document and integrated it with some crucial provisions, which pave the way for the convening of the first meeting of the Commission in early 2006.

As for the Peacebuilding Support Office and Fund, paragraphs 104 and 103, respectively, request the Secretary-General to proceed to their establishment, very briefly outlining their mandate and modalities. Subsequent GA and SC resolutions have slightly expanded the text.²¹⁵

The Peacebuilding Commission is defined as an "intergovernmental advisory body," whose main purposes are:

"(a) To bring together all relevant actors to marshal resources and to advise on and propose integrated strategies for post-conflict peacebuilding and recovery; (b) To focus attention on the reconstruction and institution-building efforts necessary for recovery from conflict and to support the development of integrated strategies in order to lay the foundation for sustainable development;

(c) To provide recommendations and information to improve the coordination of all relevant actors within and outside the United Nations, to develop best practices, to help to ensure predictable financing for early recovery activities

²¹³ In paragraph 105, the Outcome Document stipulates that "The Peacebuilding Commission should begin its work no later than 31 December 2005."

²¹⁴ See UN documents A/60/L.40 (temporary number) and S/Res/1645, respectively.

²¹⁵ "*Reaffirms* its request to the Secretary-General to establish, within the Secretariat, from within existing resources, a small peacebuilding support office staffed by qualified experts to assist and support the Commission, and recognizes in that regard that such support could include gathering and analysing information relating to the availability of financial resources, relevant United Nations in-country planning activities, progress towards meeting short and medium-term recovery goals and best practices with respect to cross-cutting peacebuilding issues;

Also reaffirms its request to the Secretary-General to establish a multi-year standing peacebuilding fund for post-conflict peacebuilding, funded by voluntary contributions and taking due account of existing instruments, with the objective of ensuring the immediate release of resources needed to launch peacebuilding activities and the availability of appropriate financing for recovery." *Ibid*, Operational Paragraphs (OP) 23 and 24.

and to extend the period of attention given by the international community to post-conflict recovery."²¹⁶

The PBC should meet in different formats. An organizational committee of thirty-one people will be comprised of seven members each of the Security Council,²¹⁷ the Economic and Social Council, and the General Assembly, the five top providers of assessed contributions to the UN and voluntary contributions to UN funds, programs and agencies (including the Peacebuilding Fund) "selected by and among the ten top providers,"²¹⁸ and the five top providers of military personnel and civilian police to UN missions, selected according to the same rule. The organizational committee will be responsible for developing procedures and organizational matters of the PBC.

Larger groups will take part in the country-specific meetings of the PBC. These groups will include, in addition to the members of the organizational committee:

"(a) The country under consideration;

(b) Countries in the region engaged in the post-conflict process and other countries that are involved in relief efforts and/or political dialogue, as well as relevant regional and subregional organizations;

(c) The major financial, troop and civilian police contributors involved in the recovery effort;

(d) The senior United Nations representative in the field and other relevant

United Nations representatives;

(e) Such regional and international financial institutions as may be relevant."219

Additional provisions concerning the membership stipulate that: "a representative of the Secretary-General shall be invited to participate in all meetings of the Commission,"²²⁰ and "Representatives from the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and other institutional donors shall be invited to participate in all meetings of the Peacebuilding Commission in a manner suitable to their governing arrangements."²²¹

²¹⁶ *Ibid*, OP 2.

²¹⁷ Security Council Resolution 1646, approved also on December 20 2005, specifies that the five permanent members of the Council "shall be members of the Organizational Committee of the Peacebuilding Commission and that, in addition, the Council shall select annually two of its elected members to participate in the Organizational Committee."

²¹⁸ UN doc. A/60/l.40, OP 4.

²¹⁹ *Ibid*, OP 7.

²²⁰ Ibid., OP 8.

²²¹ *Ibid*, OP 9.

The process of establishing the PBC's agenda, obviously a crucial component of its work, is governed by a rather cumbersome mechanism. The Commission, in fact, cannot autonomously decide which countries will be selected for country-specific configurations. The organizational committee "taking in due consideration to maintaining a balance in addressing situation in countries in different regions,"²²² shall establish its own agenda "based on the following:

(a) Requests for advice from the Security Council;

(b) Requests for advice from the Economic and Social Council or the General Assembly with the consent of a concerned Member State in exceptional circumstances on the verge of lapsing or relapsing into conflict and with which the Security Council is not seized in accordance with Article 12 of the Charter;

(c) Requests for advice from Member States in exceptional circumstances on the verge of lapsing or relapsing into conflict and which are not on the agenda of the Security Council;

(d) Requests for advice from the Secretary-General."223

As for the conclusion of country-specific discussions, operational paragraph 22

"recommends that the Commission terminate its consideration of a country-

specific situation when foundations for sustainable peace and development are

established or upon the request by national authorities of the country under consideration."224

An interesting and innovative approach has been adopted concerning the institutional location of the PBC and the related question of its reporting lines. The High-level Panel had advised the establishment of the commission as a subsidiary organ of the Security Council (although one to be established by the Council after consultation with ECOSOC). The proposal raised concerns among many UN members, mostly from the developing world, who advocated strongly in favor of the subordination of the PBC to the General Assembly or ECOSOC also.²²⁵ The report of the Secretary-General approached this delicate issue from the perspective of the reporting lines of the PBC, suggesting that "the Peacebuilding Commission would best combine efficiency with legitimacy if it were to advise the Security Council and the Economic and Social Council in sequence, depending on the state of recovery. Simultaneity should be

²²² *Ibid.*, OP 12.

²²³ Ibid..

²²⁴ *Ibid.*, OP 22.

²²⁵ On the debate on the respective role of Security Council, General Assembly and ECOSOC in peacebuilding matters, see above section 1.4.

avoided because it will create duplication and confusion....If the proposal for sequential reporting is agreed, these two bodies would have to work together to identify the modalities for transition between the two."

The Summit Outcome Document remained silent on the "location" of the PBC, leaving the final word to the subsequent GA and SC resolutions, which have made the PBC the first UN organ to be established as a "joint" subsidiary organ of the two bodies. As for the reporting lines, the resolutions determined that: "The Peacebuilding Commission shall make the outcome of its discussions and recommendations publicly available as United Nations documents to all relevant bodies and actors, including the international financial institutions"²²⁶ and that "the Peacebuilding Commission shall submit an annual report to the General Assembly and that the Assembly shall hold an annual debate to review the report."²²⁷ However, an echo of the sequential reporting suggested by the Secretary-General is detectable in paragraphs 16 and 17 of the resolutions passed by the GA and the SC, which underline that:

"in post-conflict situations on the agenda of the Security Council with which it is actively seized, in particular when there is a United Nations-mandated peacekeeping mission on the ground or under way and given the primary responsibility of the Council for the maintenance of international peace and security in accordance with the Charter, the main purpose of the Commission will be to provide advice to the Council at its request,"²²⁸

while

"the advice of the Commission to provide sustained attention as countries move from transitional recovery towards development will be of particular relevance to the Economic and Social Council, bearing in mind its role as a principal body for coordination, policy review, policy dialogue and recommendations on issues of economic and social development."²²⁹

As mentioned above, the resolutions contain only a short reference to the Peacebuilding Support Office, which the Secretary-General is asked to establish within the UN Secretariat. More details on its nature, size and structure are presented in the budget proposal submitted by the Secretary-

²²⁷ *Ibid.*, OP 15. In the subsequent Resolution 1646, the Security Council stipulated that such a report "shall also be submitted to the Security Council for an annual debate."

²²⁶ UN document A/60 /l.40, OP 13.

²²⁸ *Ibid.*, OP 16.

²²⁹ *Ibid.*, OP 17.

General,²³⁰ which clarifies that it "would be located within the Executive Office of the Secretary-General and would be reporting to the Secretary-General through the Deputy Secretary-General." The budget proposal spells out six core functions of the PBSO and describes its overall structure and composition with considerable details. Three of the core functions are conceived as activities in support of the Peacebuilding Commission, although it is not anticipated that the PBSO will work as the organizational secretariat of the PBC. Another function is to represent the Secretary-General at meetings of the PBC and at external meetings concerning the PBSO itself, and also to liaise, on his behalf, with the administrator of the PBF. The two remaining core functions are to provide "high-quality inputs" to the planning process for peacebuilding activities" and to "conduct best practice analysis and develop policy guidance as appropriate." Those activities seem to partially overlap with functions presently attributed to other departments within the Secretariat, and we will return to them in the next paragraph.

While the budget proposal offers a rather articulated vision of the role that the Secretary-General envisages for the PBSO, it is to be noted that the General Assembly rejected this proposal, asking the Secretary-General to operate the support office "within existing resources," as stipulated in the Outcome Document. Because the discussion on this proposal was held within the Fifth Committee of the GA, it has touched exclusively upon its budgetary and administrative implications, without entering into its political substance. The Secretary-General is invited to present a new proposal sometimes in 2006, leaving a significant degree of uncertainty over the ability of the PBSO to operate, at least over the next months.²³¹

As for the Peacebuilding Fund, no further indication is provided in official UN documents, except for the above-mentioned indirect reference

²³⁰ UN document A/60/537, paras. 40–43.

²³¹ The budget proposal anticipated for the PSO a staff of twenty-one, headed at the level of Assistant Secretary-General, with a total budget for the biennium 2006–07 of slightly over US\$4 million. In the view of Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Questions (ACABQ, whose advice has been fully endorsed by the Fifth Committee), "while the Secretary-General is within his right to inform the Assembly that he believes that additional resources are necessary, it is incumbent upon him to fully justify that position, with a full analysis of the possibilities for absorption and redeployment. In this regard, the Committee has been informed that, in view of the novel functions of the envisaged support office, it is not possible to utilize existing Secretariat capabilities to staff it. The Committee is not convinced by this explanation and points out that there is no evidence of a sufficient attempt to redeploy resources or otherwise accommodate this activity from within existing resources... In the opinion of the Committee, the Secretary-General should therefore be requested to revisit the matter and to submit a proposal that would be consistent with the intent of the Assembly." See UN document A/60/7/Add.25.

contained in the budget proposal for the PBSO. A short concept note circulated by the UN Secretariat during the month of December 2005 offers an interesting suggestion of the way the Secretary-General may intend to proceed in setting up the PBF.

The paper first recalls that the fund will

"support critical peacebuilding initiatives which directly contribute towards post conflict stabilization and strengthen the capacity of Government or transitional authorities to assume early ownership of the recovery process. The PBF will address critical funding gaps during the early stages of the recovery process and priority consideration will be given during the initial 12 month period, broadly defined as the stage between the conclusion of a peace agreement and when normal funding mechanisms come into play."²³²

It then enters into the mechanisms for activating the fund and approving grants, stating that proposals for funding "will originate from field operations and will be based on discussions between the national authorities and the UN." Disbursement decisions will be made by the Secretary-General, who "will be guided by the broad parameters spelled out by the PBC with respect to the strategic options available."

Three different entities are envisaged for the functioning and the oversight of the fund: a "Project Review Board will be constituted to examine submission to the PBF and ensure their compatibility with stated disbursement criteria"; a five-member Special Advisory Group will be appointed by the Secretary General "to provide him with strategic observations on the use of the PBF", and will produce "an annual report on the impact of the PBF, for review by the PBC"; "a separate partner organization will be nominated to provide the fiduciary management of the PBF," whose design will "meet the highest standards of accountability and...take account of best practices with Multi-Donor Trust Funds."

The Note does not provide any figure for the expected volume of the fund, but makes it clear that it will be "a comparatively modest fund relative to all financing for peacebuilding related activities," and that "priority should be given to countries under consideration by the PBC." Finally, the Note reiterates that the PBF will be supported by voluntary financial contributions and "will need to be replenished at regular intervals."

²³² UN Secretariat, Concept Note on the Peacebuilding Fund. Undated (but circulated in December 2005).

The remaining quotations in this section are extracted from this document.

Beyond the Peacebuilding Commission

To what extent does the set of decisions on peacebuilding made at the 2005 UN World Summit and in the subsequent GA and SC resolutions address the three basic questions related to peacebuilding that we have assumed as the basis for this paper — who is in charge, who coordinates, and who pays?

At first glance, the three new institutions may seem to provide exactly for the instruments needed to fill the triple gap: the Peacebuilding Commission would pull together and organize the political determination of the international community to assist post-conflict countries, the Peacebuilding Support Office would offer the institutional place for UN entities and other actors to define their respective roles and responsibilities, and the Standing Peacebuilding Fund would provide the money needed to finance crucial activities.

A closer examination of the PBC, PBSO and PBF, however, leads to somewhat different conclusions.

A new intergovernmental body is, in principle, the right instrument to address the political gap. However, the advisory nature of the PBC coupled with the stipulation that it "shall act in all matters on the basis of consensus of its members"²³³ — seems at odds with the very concept of a body assuming the final responsibility for peacebuilding. Incidentally, this was not the advice of the High-level Panel. Its report did not explicitly describe the nature of the PBC; the Panel did, however, suggest that it should be established by the Security Council "under Article 29 of the Charter of the United Nations" as a Council subsidiary organ. In this capacity, the PBC could have approved (if necessary, by a majority vote) binding texts, to be eventually endorsed by the Security Council in the form of resolutions.

As currently conceived, the PBC is more a political forum "to address the special needs of countries emerging from conflict towards recovery, reintegration and reconstruction and to assist them in laying the foundation for sustainable development," rather than a decision-making body, and since it is not independent, it will have to rely on cooperation among the main UN organs to function.

The debate during the Summit and subsequently in the consultations which preceded the approval of the twin resolutions showed a considerable amount of "competition" among the main UN organs, and notably between the Security Council (or rather, its permanent members) and the General Assembly (or at least, the majority of its members, and notably the non-aligned movement).

One specific point on which effective cooperation among the main organs of the UN (including ECOSOC) will be essential for the PBC to have a meaningful role is the complex, and potentially conflictive,

²³³ UN document A/60 /l.40, OP 18.

mechanism for setting its agenda. Because, in practice, most of the possible candidates for establishing country-specific commissions are likely to be on the Security Council agenda (whether or not they will also be the object of a UN-mandated peacekeeping mission), the SC, and specifically its permanent members, hold *de facto* veto power on the agenda. They need to use it with the greatest caution, if they are to dispel suspicions about their willingness to allow the PBC to operate effectively, which emerged during the negotiations and are largely reflected in a number of declarations made by countries immediately after the adoption of the resolution.²³⁴ It is therefore imperative for the PBC, as soon as its members are elected and deliberations begin, to devote special attention to defusing potential controversies on the role of the main UN bodies in defining (and limiting) its work.

As for the Peacebuilding Support Office, the main impression emerging from its budget proposal is that it is not meant as *the* UN entity responsible for coordination of peacebuilding efforts, but rather as an additional member of the UN system dealing with *some aspects* of peacebuilding. As we have seen, apart from acting as a sort of substantive secretariat for the PBC, the PBSO will provide inputs to the planning process and conduct best practice analysis and policy guidance, activities currently entrusted to DPA and, to a certain extent, to DPKO. What appears to be missing is the concept of a "strategic secretariat" for overall peacebuilding strategies, one which "brings together the various strands of the UN system at Headquarters"²³⁵ active in that area.

While it remains to be seen whether those functions will be revised, following the rejection of the budget proposal, it should be noted that the same document does not clarify which, if any, of the significant peacebuilding functions currently attributed to the Department for Political Affairs (described in chapter 2) will be taken over by the PBSO, including the responsibility for political missions in post-conflict countries (such as UNAMI) and the existing three Peacebuilding Offices. The envisaged size of PBSO (twenty-one posts, of which sixteen officials and five administrative positions) appears too small to allow the office to undertake any supplementary functions in addition to those spelled out in the budget proposal.²³⁶ Similarly, its role in the Integrated Mission Planning Process

²³⁴ See press release GA/10439, dated 20 December 2005. Among others, the declaration by the Egyptian representative expresses reservations and disappointment for the "central and authoritative role of the Security Council in addressing post-conflict peacebuilding vis-à-vis the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council" and raises the suspicion that the resolutions intend to reshape the roles and mandates of the principle organs of the UN, in a manner which would provide the Security Council with "absolute powers."

²³⁵ See Call, Institutionalizing Peace.

²³⁶ Compared to DPA and DPKO, the PBSO is not only considerably smaller (DPA has approximately 250 staff at Headquarters, in addition to the 750 staff working in political offices and

(IMPP), or within the Executive Committee on Peace and Security (ECPS), currently chaired by the head of DPA, remains to be defined.

As for the PBC, also for the PBSO, much will depend on the effective willingness of its "partners" (mainly within the UN Secretariat) to cooperate in order to make its institutional location outside existing departments an asset rather than a liability. Placing the office under the DPA would have certainly consolidated the primary role of DPA as the focal point for peacebuilding, which now, instead, sounds rather obsolete. This could have caused friction with other departments, however, weary of DPA's excessive power on this crosscutting issue. What is crucial for the future work of the PBSO is the avoidance of turf battles within the UN Secretariat, which, in turn, requires clear and undisputed guidance to separate the roles of different entities, establish effective coordination mechanisms, and avoid gaps and overlapping of functions. At the present stage, there is little indication about how this may eventually happen.

However, effective interaction between the PBC and the PBSO may favor the emergence of a mechanism for coordinating peacebuilding programs carried on by all different actors. The PBC and PBSO may mutually reinforce each other's role and provide a model of interaction of particular value in the current phase of significant institutional innovations in several donor countries. The development of new tools and procedures that we have briefly described in the early part of this chapter, mainly conceived without due attention to similar efforts conducted by other donors, risks increasing fragmentation and confusion on the ground without the parallel development of an intergovernmental setting that facilitates exchange of information and coordination. The issue of solid cooperation between the PBC and the PBSO appears to be of the utmost importance, therefore.

As for the funding mechanism, some researchers and practitioners have been calling for the creation of a global financial instrument covering all peacebuilding related activities, more or less along the lines of the Global Environment Facility.²³⁷ The report of the UNDG/ECHA working group on transition issues also recommended the UN to "investigate the feasibility and utility" of a "dedicated, multi-year, resource-mobilization mechanism for transition,"²³⁸ while warning that "until such a tool is agreed however, the UN should maintain the existing menu of resource mobilization options — including funding through the regular budget."

²³⁷ See, among others, Forman and Patrick, *Good Intentions*.

missions on the ground under its supervision; DPKO has almost 600 staff at Headquarters and supervises 85,000 military, police and civilian personnel in peacekeeping missions). It also has a lower bureaucratic status (as an office, compared to departments), and will be headed by a lower-ranked official (an Assistant Secretary-General, compared to Under-Secretary General).

²³⁸ See the report of the UNDG/ECHA working group on transition issues, para. 97.

The proposed PBF has the more limited scope of "ensuring the immediate release of resources needed to launch peacebuilding activities and the availability of appropriate financing for recovery." It certainly does not aim at replacing the current combinations of financial tools described in chapter 3, but rather should help fill some specific gaps between them, and the concept note seems to acknowledge these limitations very clearly.

The note suggests an interesting pattern of co-responsibilities in managing the fund, using its money, and providing auditing and evaluation of its use. While it envisages the overall leadership of the Secretary-General (in making disbursement decisions), and of the UN mission leader in the field (in making funding proposals), the note also highlights the contribution that the PBC could provide in setting broad disbursement criteria. Again, this is a complex mechanism which will create a significant administrative workload, but which also has the potential to enhance cooperation and dialogue between different bodies of the UN system.

The funding issue reminds us that institutional reform within the UN must be seen, in the end, not in isolation, but in the broader framework that we have briefly reviewed in the first part of this chapter, which includes developments in other international institutions, within individual governments, and on the ground, where new operational and coordination tools are being developed. In the final section we will try to understand how all these innovations might combine together to create a global, more coherent mechanism.

5) Toward a Global Mechanism?

As we reach the end of our review of current trends in peacebuilding, some encouraging signals of a more coherent and global approach seem to be emerging. More than twelve years after the first appearance of the term peacebuilding in the *Agenda for Peace*, eight years after the OECD *Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century*, and five years after the Brahimi report, it is, however, still too early to conclude that the international community is finally on the right track. As we have seen, some of the more promising developments are still experimental and it would be premature to conclude that they can make the difference or that they can be replicated in other contexts. In addition, since they have often been introduced from the bottom, based on lessons learned on the ground and collected by professionals and practitioners, they still lack recognition from the top, both by governments and the senior management of agencies and departments.

There are, however, two reasons for being optimistic. First, a similar process is ongoing within several donor governments. In the first paragraph of this chapter we have briefly discussed how two of them are currently progressing, but it is important to keep in mind that a number of other donors are also introducing significant innovations in the way they address post-conflict reconstruction. A host of new tools, departments, and dedicated financial windows are being created; more importantly, a new sensitivity is developing within government agencies on the importance of peacebuilding, and a new generation of experts is taking advantage both of intense experience on the ground and of the rich and stimulating literature now available on this topic.

Second, the creation of a UN Peacebuilding Commission, Peacebuilding Support Office and Peacebuilding Fund may constitute once fully operational — the final piece of the puzzle, the one which could finally shed a completely new light on the so far fragmentary picture before our eyes. The institutional machinery that we have described in this chapter, with its complexity and ambiguity, would prove of little use if it were to operate in the void. But since it would be at the heart of a dynamic process of innovation, it could provide a much-needed universal framework. It would offer a transparent forum of discussion where all actors would be "encouraged" to share their plans and perspectives and coordinate them with other players; where local governments and civil societies could speak and be heard; where emerging best practices, such as Post-Conflict Needs Assessments, Transitional Results Matrices and Multidonor Trust Funds, could receive endorsement and codification.

On financial issues also we can expect the positive impact of the Peacebuilding Commission, which could address long disputed questions such as the "boundary" of assessed budgets for peacekeeping missions, thereby providing clearer direction. At the same time, the Standing Peacebuilding Fund could provide critical funding for areas which may not be included in those budgets, such as, for instance, first reintegration of former combatants and the establishment of truth and reconciliation commissions or other forms of accountability mechanisms.

The future of peacebuilding remains uncertain, but the foundations have finally been laid for a more effective and better coordinated collective effort to help countries emerging from conflict to reach sustainable and lasting peace.

Part two. Is there an "Italian Model" for post-conflict peacebuilding?

Chapter 5. Development assistance in support of peace.

"Italy, on the basis of the positive experience acquired through the Prodere programme, could promote an agreement with the United Nations for an international cooperation programme for the promotion of human development and peace. The programme should aim, in particular, at assisting countries facing difficult situations to implement the engagements undertaken at the Copenhagen Summit which define a new, balanced, and sustainable development model"²³⁹.

All the main actors of the Italian development cooperation - both at the political and at the technical level - stress the importance of the peacedevelopment nexus. Not only is development unachievable in the absence of peace, but development assistance itself is regarded as the best possible tool at the hands of the international community to promote peace and reconciliation.

This vision bears important practical implications. Italy consistently devotes considerable attention and resources to several of the ongoing peace processes and supports them both in political-diplomatic and economic terms. The Italian involvement in peace related activities is not limited to areas of direct and primary geopolitical relevance – such as the Balkans – and to countries formerly under Italian colonial rule; Italy has also played a prominent role in Central America, Mozambique, Afghanistan and Sudan, countries where national interest and historical ties are not of primary relevance.

In parallel, Italy's participation in peacekeeping operations has become one of the most prominent features of the national foreign policy, largely supported by all different political forces in power during the last twenty years, despite the limited resources devoted to the military apparatus²⁴⁰. Again, the geographic distribution of the Italian military contingents is larger than her strategic goals, reflecting a broader interest in contributing to peace also in parts of the world where Italy has no vital interests.

In both areas – development assistance and peacekeeping - many national observers believe that the human and professional approach

²³⁹ Manfredo Incisa di Camerana "PRODERE, Italy puts forward a model" in LIMES, vol. 1/97. Author's translation.

²⁴⁰ The share of the GNP devoted to the military budget has been slightly less than 1% in 2005, compared, for instance, to 1.7% for France and 2.5% for the U.K.

adopted by Italy carries the distinctive features of an "Italian identity", which is regarded as particularly effective in some of the most demanding circumstances²⁴¹.

In the second part of this paper we will attempt to better define, respectively, the role of Italian development assistance in countries emerging from conflict and the main elements of Italy's participation in peace support operations, on the basis of available data and research. It is interesting to notice, however, that despite the undisputed relevance of both activities in the framework of the Italian foreign policy, there is not, at present, any "doctrine" for either of them. More generally, there is no official document which defines the nature and contents of the "Italian model" in peace-related activities. In the final Chapter of this paper we will try to describe the main elements of this model and to examine the contribution it can bring to the broader peacebuilding efforts of the international community.

1) The Italian Development Assistance.

The Official Development Assistance (ODA) of Italy is "a component of her foreign policy, which - together with her diplomatic, security (peacekeeping/peace-enforcing), economic/commercial, cultural and migration flows management components - contributes to achieving her goals in the areas of peace, international security, economic and social development and fight to poverty"²⁴². In the last five years, the Millennium Development Goals have provided the strategic reference for the Italian ODA, raising three fundamental issues: increasing financial resources in order to achieve the targets set at Monterrey in 2002 and, later, within the European Union²⁴³; defining geographic and sectorial priorities; defining new modalities to make the Italian ODA more flexible and effective. Among the identified priorities, the G-8 Africa Plan of Action, endorsed at Kananaskis in 2004, in support of NEPAD, has been adopted by Italy as a central element, with a special emphasis on conflict prevention and resolution. "Outside Africa, Italy will pursue her activities in two countries where the link between development and democracy is especially relevant

²⁴¹ See for instance Alfredo Mantica (Italy's under-secretary of State responsible for Africa, the Mediterranean and the Middle East): The Dangers of Indifference, in Aspenia, July 2005.

²⁴² Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. "Programmatic report on the development cooperation activities for the year 2005". Author's translation.

²⁴³ Following the Monterrey conference, in March 2002, Italy has announced the willingness to raise her ODA to at least 0.33% of GDP by the year 2006. More recently, the fifteen "old" members of the EU have agreed to raise their ODA to at least 0.7% of GDP by the year 2010.

(Afghanistan and Iraq), and, more generally, in the Middle East and in Latin America"²⁴⁴.

The overall amount of the Italian ODA²⁴⁵ reached 2,153 million Euros (or US \$ 2,432 million) in 2003, equivalent to 0.17% of the GDP. Out of this figure, bilateral aid amounted to 996 million Euros, including 494 million of debt cancellation, while multilateral aid amounted to 1,214 million, of which 834 million were channelled through the EU, 63 million through Development Banks and Funds, and 317 million through assessed and voluntary contributions to International Organizations.

The main sources of the Italian ODA are the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of Economy and Finance, which is mainly responsible for the replenishment of the Italian shares of the capital of Development Banks and Funds. Other ministries, as well as local authorities (regions, departments and municipalities) fund a small share of the ODA. Within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the main financial source is by far the Development Cooperation General Directorate (DGCS), whose disbursements in 2003 amounted to 623.6 million Euros in grants, and 116.7 million in concessional loans. These figures include both development assistance and humanitarian/emergency relief, which is also funded mostly by the DGCS.

The geographic distribution of the Italian ODA in 2003 shows a marked concentration in sub-Saharan Africa, with 65% of the total amount, followed by Asia and the Pacific with 7%, while Europe, Latin America, as well as Middle East and North Africa each received 5% of the global aid (13% of which is classified as geographically non-attributable)²⁴⁶.

Other, relatively smaller, sources of aid within the Ministry for Foreign Affairs are located within both geographic and thematic Directorates. The amount of funds available is linked to specific activities, normally under ad hoc legislation. In the next section we will examine one of them, specifically related to peace initiatives.

2) Italian ODA in support of peace.

The relevance of development assistance as an instrument for supporting peace can be gauged by at least three distinctive indicators: a) in

²⁴⁴ Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. "Programmatic report on the development cooperation activities for the year 2005".

²⁴⁵ Figures in this section are drawn from the "Annual Report on the Implementation of Development Assistance Policy for the Year 2003", prepared by the General Directorate for Development Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

²⁴⁶ Geographic distribution of the ODA in 2003 differs from other years, largely because of some significant debt cancellation operations, mostly in favour of African countries. Excluding debt cancellation, sub-Saharan Africa retains the leading position as recipient of Italian aid, but its share averages 40% in the period 2001-2003.

quantitative terms, the share of ODA devoted to conflict-related countries; b) in political (and, to a certain extent, also in financial) terms, the adoption of special legislation to support post-conflict countries of primary relevance to Italy, or, more generally, to sustain peace initiatives; c) in operational terms, the design of innovative programs with a special emphasis on reconciliation, dialogue and self-sustainability.

a) Most of the main beneficiaries of Italian ODA are post-conflict (and to a lesser extent, in-conflict) countries. This is a rough but significant indicator of the importance attached by Italy to the mitigation of the economic and social consequences of war and to peacebuilding. A detailed analysis of the nature of all programs funded in post-conflict countries (to separate, for instance, purely emergency assistance from development aid; human development from rebuilding of infrastructures, etc) would shed further light on this issue. However, in the absence of such analysis, the fact that in 2003 12 out of the 15 major recipients (including the seven top ranking beneficiaries) of Italian ODA were conflict-related countries²⁴⁷ appears of some significance. Combined assistance to the twelve major post-conflict beneficiaries amounted to approximately sixty percent of total aid geographically attributable to 97 recipient countries.

It is also interesting to notice that the majority of them (seven) are located in Africa (including the first, third and fifth main beneficiaries), three are in the Balkans, one in the Middle East and one in Asia.

b) Special legislation has been approved on several occasions for the promotion of peace and humanitarian initiatives, some of them linked to specific geographic areas, such as Law n. 84 of 2001 for the Balkans²⁴⁸. In the context of this Chapter, Law 180 of February 6, 1992, titled "Italy's participation in international peace and humanitarian initiatives" is of particular relevance. Although the amount of funds available under this legislation is usually limited²⁴⁹, the nature of the interventions funded through this special window deserves some interest.

The funds are managed not by the DGCS, but by the five geographical General Directorates²⁵⁰ of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. This bears two

²⁴⁷ In descending order of the volume of aid: Ethiopia, Afghanistan, Angola, Albania, Mozambique, Yugoslavia, Palestinian Territories, Uganda, Eritrea, FYROM, Sudan and Somalia. Figures are drawn from the "Annual Report on the Implementation of Development Assistance Policy for the Year 2003". They refer only to grants (actual disbursement), channeled both directly and through multilateral channels, but do not include debt cancellation.

²⁴⁸ Another example in this category is Law n.304 of 2004, concerning the financing of humanitarian and reconstruction activities in Iraq, which we will examine in the next paragraph.

²⁴⁹ The funds are allocated each year through several channels. Disbursements amounted to 9 million Euros in 2002, but peaked, for extraordinary reasons (including a one-time contribution of 25 million to the Palestinian National Authority) to 45 million in 2003.

²⁵⁰ Americas, Asia and the Pacific, Europe, Middle East and North Africa, sub-Saharan Africa.

main implications. Firstly, the political objectives are more obvious. Secondly, since those Directorates do not have the organizational capacity to design and carry on directly the programs they fund, the legislation foresees two alternative disbursement modalities: a limited share of the money is used to purchase services and commodities, while the majority is transferred as voluntary contributions to international organizations, foreign governments, national and international NGOs active in the area of peace and humanitarian action.

Programs financed in 2003 in sub-Saharan Africa - which is traditionally the main beneficiary of programs under Law 180 - include, under the first category of expenditures, direct support to the organization of activities in the framework of the peace process in the DRC and to the newly inaugurated Kofi Annan International Peacekeeping Training Center in Accra (Ghana). Within the second category, several African initiatives, for the overall amount of 6.4 million Euros, have been supported through contributions to an interesting mixture of international entities, including the UN secretariat (in support of the Trust Fund for the boundary demarcation between Ethiopia and Eritrea and to the Somalia Trust Fund), UNDP (in support of the Transitional Authorities in the DRC), the UN System Staff College (for a "training of trainers" course in peacekeeping activities), the African Union (for a monitoring mission in Somalia and in support of the AU Mission in Burundi - AMIB), the Intergovernmental Authority for Development - IGAD - (for the Verification and Monitoring Team of the peace process in the Sudan and for the organization of meetings between the Sudanese parties), ECOWAS (for the deployment of the Peace Mission in Côte d'Ivoire), the government of Kenya (to cover organizational expenditures for the Somali National Reconciliation Conference), the Special Court for Sierra Leone.

None of the projects financed falls within the category of "humanitarian action", while most of them are in support of peace processes and of the deployment of peacekeeping missions. This is largely explained by the fact that, while humanitarian activities can be financed through the "ordinary" channels of Italian ODA, post-conflict related projects, because of their nature, may not be eligible for funding by the DGCS²⁵¹. Combined with simplified expenditure and accounting procedures, which allow quick disbursements and a higher degree of flexibility in the use of funds, financing under Law 180 can be seen as complementary to the usual channels of development and humanitarian aid.

c) In the course of the last fifteen years, a significant share of the Italian ODA has been devoted to activities falling within the definition of "local-level human development programmes (PDHLs)" or other similar

²⁵¹ The relevant legislation (Law n. 49 of February 26, 1987) expressly states that "Development cooperation funds can not be used to support, directly or indirectly, activities of military nature".

initiatives²⁵². This concept has been developed in partnership with several UN agencies, programmes and funds, as well as with other donor and recipient countries and local authorities (decentralized cooperation).

PHDLs and other similar initiatives

"aim to promote human development that meets the needs of the population in a way that is equitable, peaceful and sustainable, while, at the same time, combating the causes and phenomena of poverty and social exclusion. They utilize an integrated territorial approach in order to create a systematic impact on: good public administration practices; the protection of the environment and historical heritage; internationalized local economic development; and policies affecting social, health, education and cultural services. They also employ joint decision-making and participatory working methods so that development comes from the active contribution of all those involved, without any form of discrimination. They are based on collaboration between the public sector, citizens' associations and the private sector. They operate at the territorial, national and international levels"²⁵³.

PHDLs began in 1989 in Central America, with the Prodere²⁵⁴ - the Spanish acronym for Programme for the Displaced, the Refugees and the Returnees. It was launched with the aim of sustaining the peace process started in Central America by the Esquipulas agreements of 1986-87. Financed at the level of USD 115 million by the Italian government between 1989 and 1995, it was conceived as a interagency programme (involving several UN entities), within six countries (Belize, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Nicaragua), ten departments and 141 municipalities, with almost 600,000 direct and 2 million indirect beneficiaries.

"In order to achieve these objectives, PRODERE developed a strategy rather different from traditional technical cooperation programmes. Instead of intervening at the central government level or targeting one or more specific

²⁵² According to some estimates, Italian Government funds devoted to PDHLs between 1988 and 2003 amount to approximately USD 350 million, not including funding from Italian decentralized cooperation. See UNOPS Report on Multilateral Human Development Programmes 2004, which presents also a general overview on this subject and a report of ongoing activities.

²⁵³ Ibid

²⁵⁴ On Prodere several publications are available. For a concise presentation (in Italian), see M. Incisa di Camerana "PRODERE, Italy puts forward a model". A more detailed account: "Local Economic

Development in Central America: The PRODERE Experience", by Alfredo Lazarte, Hans Hofmeijer and Maria Zwanenburg is available on the web at

http://www.ilo.org/public/english/employment/ent/papers/prodere.htm

groups, PRODERE adopted a local development strategy based on a decentralized, integrated and bottom-up approach to development in limited geographical areas. The decision to adopt this strategy was based on the consideration that the civil strife in Central America affected particularly those regions that were poorest as a result of their neglect by national governments in the pre-conflict period. In fact this neglect was one of the main reasons for the outbreak of the conflict in the first place.

In addition it was felt that the transition towards a more democratic and participatory society should start at the community or municipality level since it is at this level that government policies and interventions have an immediate impact on the daily life of citizens and that citizen participation in decision making can be more easily achieved. The community level also offered PRODERE a chance to build a consensus of the local population around common interests following a period of conflict which had often pitted neighbour against neighbour. Furthermore the governments of Guatemala and Honduras had just decided to implement decentralization policies, which PRODERE could build upon.

An important consequence of the adoption of a local development strategy by PRODERE was its non-discriminatory approach, not favouring one group over another. For example, PRODERE activities for returnees would also include the population that had stayed behind during the conflict, while in the municipal technical committees promoted by PRODERE in Nicaragua excombatants from both sides joined mayors and producer associations to determine who would benefit from PRODERE investments and define a development plan.

A guiding principle behind PRODERE was the practical application of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. The promotion and protection of human rights, apart from being a specific component of PRODERE, permeated many of its activities. PRODERE thus contributed to providing individuals with proper documentation and assisted in securing property titles. It promoted the organization of local branches of human-rights offices and facilitated the local administration of justice"²⁵⁵.

PHDLs have since spread over to other areas, often under different names, with the active support of UNDP and other UN agencies, and have been opened to the financial support of other Governments (including, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom), and local authorities²⁵⁶. They are not specifically meant for conflict-related regions, although in practice they have been mostly applied either in support of ongoing peace processes or in post-conflict²⁵⁷. Their participatory nature at the local level requires the pacific cooperation between opposed parties and former enemies and therefore has a "structural" peacebuilding component. While they can not be regarded as "quick-impact" projects – since they require a relatively long preparatory phase, based on dialogue and consensus building among different actors and institutions – they can be initiated before the formal cessation of hostilities in areas where populations belonging to opposed factions are willing to engage in reconciliation activities.

One typical feature of PHDLs is the creation of Local Economic Development Agencies (LEDAs). "A LEDA is a legal partnership arrangement between the main public and private institutions with the aim of maximizing the endogenous economic potential and competitive advantage of a territory in a global context, by making use of local natural, human and institutional resources"²⁵⁸. LEDAs were first set up in Europe after World War II, as an instrument for coordinating development strategies at the local level. According the EURADA, a network of European LEDAs, there are currently more than 500 LEDAs operating in the continent, and many others have been created in North America and Australia.

Through the PRODERE experience, LEDAs have been "exported" to the developing world, where, in most situations, their original nature of local development agencies has been kept, but has also taken a new dimension.

²⁵⁵ A. Lazarte, H. Hofmeijer and M. Zwanenburg. Local Economic Development in Central America.

²⁵⁶ According to the 2004 Report on Multilateral Human Development Programmes, in the year 2003 participants in framework programmes included more than 200 Italian regions and other local authorities , almost 30 from Spain, 2 from France and one each from Belgium and Portugal.

²⁵⁷ Programmes are currently ongoing in the following countries Albania, Algeria, Angola, Colombia, Cuba, El Salvador, FYROM, Guatemala, Honduras, Libya, Morocco, Mozambique, Nicaragua, Serbia and Montenegro, South Africa and Tunisia.

²⁵⁸ Bruce Jenks, from the preface to "Local Economic Development Agencies", a joint publication by the Italian Development Cooperation, UNDP, ILO, UNOPS and EURADA, December 2003.

"In the case of PRODERE LEDAs were also key instruments in promoting consensus building, conciliation, democracy and popular participation. Many of the LEDAs set up in the framework of PRODERE, operate in geographical backward areas characterized by an 'institutional vacuum'. They were often one of the few, or even the only active institution in the area. Also, as compared with the Church or the local administration, LEDAs more easily gained acceptance as a neutral entity. Moreover, since some of the actors who were involved in the LEDAs also played an active role in health issues, education or general community development initiatives, some LEDAs found themselves involved in and functioned as catalysts for many other activities and events with a more social character. The main focus of the LEDAs however remained on economic development²⁵⁹".

There are currently approximately fifty LEDAs in developing countries, and, according to a recent overview of their performance, "LEDAs proved quite effective in terms of employment creation and financial sustainability"²⁶⁰. Although in this context we can not examine in further detail PHDLs and LEDAs, it is useful to briefly mention three elements which illustrate their peacebuilding potentiality. In the first place, LEDAs have to be seen as a forum for social dialogue and negotiation, with a mixed partnership which brings together the most disparate demands and opportunities. Secondly, their decision-making process is both independent and democratic, since LEDAs have their own legal personality and respond only to their general assembly (which is the expression of the entire interested population). Thirdly, the financial and technical support provided by donors, while crucial for their inception, does not interfere with the management of LEDAs and is intended to last for a limited time, since the final objective is to turn each LEDA into a selfsustaining and self-financing organization. One of the main achievements of setting up a LEDA – apart from the benefits in terms of employment, poverty reduction and economic growth which depend on the quality and viability of the economic activities promoted by agencies – lies, in fact, in the capacity building component of the programme.

Although involvement by other major donors in PHDLs has been so far relatively limited²⁶¹, the sustained commitment of several UN

²⁵⁹ A. Lazarte, H. Hofmeijer and M. Zwanenburg: Local Economic Development in Central America: The PRODERE Experience.

²⁶⁰ B. Jenks, preface to "Local Economic Development Agencies".

²⁶¹ One element which has so far limited the participation of donor agencies in this kind of locallevel human development programmes is the relative lack of experts with the adequate background. While most technical assistance programmes require "specialists" in well defined areas

agencies²⁶², as well as the growing number of local authorities participating in the framework programmes may lead, in the near future, to a substantial expansion of PHDLs and similar initiatives²⁶³. In this respect, the establishment of a Peacebuilding Commission within the UN framework may represent a unique opportunity for sharing best practices and therefore promoting a wider discussion on innovative approaches to participatory and self-sustainable development, which have proved to respond effectively to the challenges of post-conflict reconstruction.

⁽agronomists, economists, engineers, etc), who normally design programmes according to well established rules and techniques, PHDLs require "second level" experts, who stay out of the decision-making process and focus only on providing support in setting up the legal and administrative framework (LEDAs or equivalent). Such expertise is rarely available within development cooperation agencies, but can be found within the European, American and Australian LEDAs.

²⁶² In 2005, UNDP has opened a new, dedicated unit in Geneva for "new partnerships", also with the aim of expanding participation of major donors in PHDLs and similar initiatives.

²⁶³ A strong and articulated pledge in favour of multilateral cooperation framework programmes for human development under UN management can be found in Luciano Carrino: Perle e Pirati (Pearls and Pirates). Gardolo, 2005.

Chapter 6. Italy's role in peace support operations.

"Italy acknowledges the central role of the UN in the resolution of international crisis, while recognizing its constraints and its limits, notably in operational terms. Our contribution to the UN is witnessed by our constant effort to steer its decisions and to keep our action – particularly as far as military engagement is concerned – within the framework of Security Council resolutions"²⁶⁴.

1) The rationale for Italy's participation in international peace support operations.

Italy's participation in international peace support operations has grown considerably in the course of the past fifteen years. According to the last Government report to the Parliament on the subject

"Our engagement is reflected in two specific components of our diplomatic action: on the one hand, in the participation in multilateral activities in support of international peace, and notably through an active contribution to the initiatives of the United Nations and other relevant international organizations (EU and NATO); on the other hand, in the participation in cooperation and assistance activities, implemented both bilaterally and in the broader framework of multilateral solidarity. Italy believes that defending peace and supporting international security require a global approach, within which the "military component" is one element, much broader sometimes indispensable, of а and articulated engagement"²⁶⁵.

In the same document, Italy's involvement in multilateral military operations in support of peace and security is described as

"a necessity if we want to take part in the strategic decisions which will define the international community's balance in the years to come. In the face of new strategic scenarios and of the newly adapted responses to threats, pursuing the national interest is more than ever strictly dependant on the multilateral dimension which can and must find its ideal point of reference in a renewed United Nations and has to be shaped in concrete terms by our active participation in the European Union and NATO"²⁶⁶.

²⁶⁴ Address of Antonio Martino (Italian Defence Minister) to Italy's Supreme Defence Council, April 19, 2005. Author's translation.

²⁶⁵ Government report to the Parliament on Italian participation in international military operations. July 2005. Author's translation.

²⁶⁶ Ibid.

A new strategic goal has emerged, first at the time of the Balkans wars and, more recently, in the post-September 11 context:

"to keep threats as far-away as possible from the national borders, in an effort to project stability in large areas of the world, mainly in the critical crescent which runs from the Mediterranean to Central Asia, covering the larger Middle East, involving in this endeavor the interested countries, victims of the same threats"²⁶⁷.

Italy's presence within peacebuilding operations has increased in parallel with her growing involvement in peacekeeping, particularly in the areas of security, justice and rule of law. In Afghanistan, for instance, Italy has the responsibility for the reform of the justice system, particularly through the promotion of a new legal system, support to renewed justice administration and training of judges and other legal experts.

2) Italy's role within international organizations.

A key feature of Italy's participation in peace support initiatives is her continued support for the role of multilateral organizations. While Italy is actively involved in initiatives and debates within many relevant fora, we will briefly refer in this section to four of them, namely, the UN, the EU, the OECD-DAC and the G-8.

a) UN. As we have seen above, the United Nations is regarded by the Italian Government and Parliament as the "ideal point of reference" for all multilateral activities in the area of peace and security. This position is largely reflected both in the national political debate, where the issue of Italy's participation in missions without an explicit mandate by the Security Council has often heated the otherwise bipartisan climate surrounding peace support operations, and in the discussion on the role of the UN which is taking place within the EU (see further, letter b in this Paragraph).

Italy is also taking active part in the debate at the UN on the way to improve the effectiveness of peace support operations. In this context, Italy has consistently advocated a strong recognition of the linkage between peacekeeping and peacebuilding and of the need to incorporate, from the outset of a peace mission, elements of a wider strategy of reconstruction and reconciliation, including a significant civilian component devoted to capacity building in crucial areas, such as security, rule of law, justice, protection of human rights and public administration. In line with the findings of the Brahimi Report, Italy has been urging – including within the boards of the different institutions - a stronger coordination between the UN secretariat and UN funds, programmes and agencies, as well as the World Bank and other financial institutions involved in peacebuilding operations. A stronger leadership and coordination by the UN has also

²⁶⁷ Ibid.

been encouraged. Most recently, Italy has strongly supported the creation of a Peacebuilding Commission within the UN.

b) EU. As a member of the European Union, Italy participates with a share of 12.54% to the budget of the African "Peace Facility", a 250 million Euro fund established under the Italian presidency of the EU, in November 2003, with the aim of supporting African Peace Support Operations (PSOs) and the establishment, by the AU and African sub-regional organizations (ECOWAS, IGAD, ECCAS, and SADC) of an African Peace & Security Architecture²⁶⁸.

More generally, Italy contributes - with the same share of the budget to all various activities of the EU in support of peacebuilding financed through the European Development Fund, which puts a particular emphasis on crisis in Africa²⁶⁹.

At the political level, Italy is one of most active supporters within the EU of the European Security and Defence Policy (ESDP), advocating for further development of both its military and civilian components. Italy's contribution – in terms of resources and personnel – to the achievement of the civilian rapid reaction capacity goals we have briefly referred to in Chapter 4 has often exceeded the usual "share" of the country's contribution to European institutions.

In addition, Italy is promoting a stronger cooperation in this area between the EU and the UN. The Joint Declaration on EU/UN Cooperation in Crisis Management²⁷⁰ was signed in September 2003 by the Italian Prime Minister, in his "pro tempore" capacity as the President of the European Council, and the UN Secretary General, and is largely regarded as an Italian-led initiative.

c) OECD-DAC. The Development Assistance Committee (DAC) addressed the role of development co-operation in conflict situations since 1995, when the DAC Task Force on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation (CPDC) was established. The guidelines on "Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century", approved in May 1997, represents the first roadmap

"to the international community to consider the role of development co-operation in preventing conflict and enhancing peacebuilding in conflict-prone areas"²⁷¹.

²⁶⁸ Also during the last Italian Presidency of the EU, a high-level seminar on "EU Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution in Africa" was organized by the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs and was held in Rome (28/29 July 2003).

²⁶⁹ It is also interesting to recall that the EU Presidency Special Representative for the Great Lakes Region, Mr. Aldo Ajello, is Italian. A former Member of Parliament, Mr. Ajello was the SRSG for Mozambique and head of ONUMOZ. On this aspect, see further Chapter 7.

²⁷⁰ See above, Chapter 4, Para 2.

²⁷¹ DAC Chair Report 2002.

Italy has played a leading role in this endeavor, particularly in promoting the concept of conflict prevention as a central development goal and in stressing the importance of establishing a sound economic framework in post-conflict countries; to this effect, the early involvement of the IMF has been seen as crucial. Italy chaired one of the two working groups who elaborated the 1997 guidelines, as well as the DAC network on Conflict-Peace and Development Cooperation in 2001, coordinating the work which eventually led to the other major document on conflict and development: "Helping Prevent Violent Conflict: Orientations for External Partners", approved in 2001.

d) G-8. Conflict prevention, peacekeeping and post-conflict assistance constitute some of the main, recurrent topics of the G-8 Group of most industrialized countries summits. During the last Italian presidency of the Group, in 2001, conflict prevention was the first item on the agenda of the meeting of Foreign Ministers, held in Rome on July 18-19. An annex to the Conclusions of the meeting was specifically devoted to two initiatives launched on that occasion, namely, one on strengthening the role of women in conflict prevention and one on corporate citizenship and conflict prevention.

In the area of conflict resolution and peacekeeping/building, Italy shares the commitment, firstly undertaken at the 2002 Kananaskis G-8 Summit, to provide technical and financial assistance to the AU and other African organizations and countries to strengthen, by the year 2010, their capacity to engage more effectively to prevent and resolve violent conflicts on the continent. Following up on that commitment, at the 2003 Evian Summit, G-8 leaders approved the "Joint Africa/G-8 Action Plan to enhance African Capabilities to undertake Peace Support Operations". At the 2004 Sea Island Summit, G-8 leaders formally adopted the "G-8 Action Plan: Expanding Global Capability for Peace Support Operations". Specifically, the G-8 Action Plan pledged to train 75,000 international peacekeepers by 2010. In addition, the G-8 pledged to increase the number of gendarme-type peacekeepers specializing in managing the transition from a post-crisis situation to a more stable context for reconstruction.

As we will see in further detail in Paragraph 5, Italy's contribution to this ambitious programme – and more specifically, to the development of the gendarme-type peacekeepers – deserves a special reference.

3) The legal framework.

Although Italy, as an "enemy State" did not participate in the drafting of the UN Charter and was only admitted as a UN member in 1955, its post-war Constitution was drafted in 1947 in a manner which paved the way for subsequent participation in the international legal framework designed by the UN Charter, with a full recognition of the preeminence of "generally recognized rules of international law" over domestic legislation²⁷². This is generally regarded as the legal basis for the undisputed relevance of multilateralism in the Italian Foreign Policy over the last sixty years, and for the central role played by the UN in this framework.

Unlike other "enemy States", Italy was never denied the right to keep a national army and to deploy it abroad within internationally sanctioned military operations. However, article 11 of the Italian Constitution states that "Italy rejects war as an instrument of aggression against the freedom of other peoples and as a means for the settlement of international disputes". While participation in UN-led peace support operations has never raised serious questions (and has been generally supported by the vast majority of political forces and of the public opinion) the decision to send a military contingent outside the UN framework tends to spur heated political debate, also in the light of its possible inconsistency with the referred provision of article 11²⁷³.

All Italian military and police missions abroad are submitted to Parliament approval. This usually happens in the form of comprehensive bills, submitted by the Government to the Chambers every six months. As an example, Law 39, of March 21, 2005, has extended up to June 30, 2005, Italian participation in operations in Afghanistan (Enduring Freedom, Active Endeavour, Resolute Behavior and ISAF), Albania (Albania Two and NATO Headquarters Tirana), Bosnia-Herzegovina (Over the Horizon Force, EUPM and EU-ALTHEA), fYROM (Joint Guardian, Headquarters Skopje and EUPOL Proxima), Kosovo (Joint Guardian, Multinational Specialized Unit, UNMIK, and Criminal Intelligence Unit), Ethiopia-Eritrea (UNMEE), European Union Monitoring Mission in the former Yugoslavia (EUMM), and the Temporary International Presence in Hebron (TIPH 2)²⁷⁴.

²⁷²Art. 11 of the Italian Constitution: "Italy agrees, on conditions of equality with other States, to the limitations of sovereignty that may be necessary to a world order ensuring peace and justice among the Nations. Italy promotes and encourages international organizations having such ends". On this issue, see, for instance, Andrea de Guttry and Fabrizio Pagani Le Nazioni Unite: Sviluppo e Riforma del Sistema di Sicurezza Collettiva (The United Nations. Development and Reform of the Collective Security System). Bologna, 2005.

²⁷³ A recent example is offered by the mission in Iraq. Despite the Government's efforts to keep the mission inside a UN framework and limiting its mandate to "ensuring security conditions necessary for humanitarian interventions, supporting their implementation and contributing to the stabilization process in that country".

²⁷⁴ Participation in the military mission in Iraq has been also extended until June 30, 2005, but under a separate bill (Law 37, of March 18, 2005). While Law 39 received an overwhelming support in the Lower Chamber (350 in favor, 19 against and 2 abstentions), the latter was approved by a relatively narrow majority (246, 180, 8).

Parliamentary approval of all military operations is needed both for political and financial reasons. Politically, it is felt necessary to engage both the majority and the oppositions on an issue which may have – at least potentially – considerable repercussions, as, for instance, in the event of the death of Italian soldiers in international operations²⁷⁵. Financially, the cost of those missions is not included in the annual budget of the Ministry of Defence, and any additional expenditure incurred by the Government requires legal coverage in the form of a bill subject to parliamentary approval.

The budget is normally limited to the strictly military costs of operations. In other words, just like within the UN system, funding on a "statutory" basis is limited to peacekeeping activities, leaving peacebuilding and reconstruction to "voluntary" contributions, mostly from the development cooperation budget.

To address the problem of inadequate funding of those activities, in some instances - as with the already mentioned Law 180 of 1992, or with special bills for the Balkans in the Nineties, or Iraq²⁷⁶ more recently - ad hoc legislation has been passed to finance humanitarian, peacebuilding and reconstruction activities in the same areas and countries where the military operations take place.

Recently, a "standing table" for coordination between the Ministries of Defence and Foreign Affairs has been created, in order to strengthen cooperation on a number of issues related to the Italian participation in international military operations, including the issue of "matching" the military with and adequate civilian presence, mostly in terms of development cooperation funding, experts and programs, but also – when feasible – supporting the participation of Italian NGOs and business.

4) Current features of Italy's peacekeeping.

The current Italian military presence abroad, in quantitative terms, as well as in its geographic and functional distribution, appears to be largely coherent with the objectives we have discussed in Paragraph 1.

As of August 2005²⁷⁷, 10,589 officers and soldiers were deployed in 28 missions in 20 different countries. Considering the relatively limited size of the Italian Army (which has just completed in 2005 a process of

²⁷⁵ The Italian army has suffered a total of forty-two fatalities in UN-led peacekeeping operations alone.

²⁷⁶ In the case of Iraq, the same bill – Law 37 of March 18, 2005 – contains a separate section on

[&]quot;Humanitarian, Stabilization and Reconstruction Mission in Iraq". The budget - 18.8 million Euros

devoted to this section is approximately 7% of the one approved for the military mission in Iraq –
 267.8 million Euros.

²⁷⁷ Figures are drawn from the Ministry of Defence website at http://www.difesa.it/Operazioni+Militari/

downsizing and transformation engendered, inter alia, by the suppression of the draft), and since the rotation policy of troops abroad requires to mobilize three soldiers for each one deployed, participation in multilateral peace operations absorbs currently approximately 20% of total forces.

In terms of geographic distribution, the largest contingents are currently located in Iraq (3,300 troops), Afghanistan (2,100) and in the Balkans (Kosovo, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Albania and FYROM, for a total of 4,300). With minor exceptions (mostly in Albania), all troops operate within multilateral contingents: 45% are under NATO leadership (Balkans, Afghanistan, etc.), 11% under the EU's (the Balkans), and 3.5% under the UN's (mainly in the Sudan), while approximately 40% are part of "coalitions of the willing", (mainly in Iraq, but also within the MFO – Multinational Force and Observer - set up in Sinai).

Maintaining this relevant military presence in international missions – Italy normally ranks among the three or four largest troop contributors to peace support missions – has been one of the main features of the Italian foreign policy and has certainly contributed to a general recognition of Italy's role in this area within the relevant multilateral organizations: at the end of 2005, both the two main NATO operations (KFOR in Kosovo and ISAF in Afghanistan) and the most prominent EU military mission (EUFOR in Bosnia-Herzegovina) were placed under Italian leadership.

Keeping such a high profile has also significant financial implications: the overall cost of the Italian participation in multilateral military missions is estimated, for the year 2005, at 1.2 billion Euros, not including the Italian share of the UN peacekeeping budget.

As all other industrialized countries, Italy has reduced in the last decade its direct presence within UN-led peace support operations, which used to be significantly higher in the mid-Nineties, when up to seven thousands Italians soldiers were engaged in UN-led peace operations. In Africa, Italy has currently deployed military personnel in Sudan (200 officers and soldiers within the UN Mission in South Sudan – UNMIS) and liaison officers in Liberia, Western Sahara and DRC. If direct participation is limited, indirect support, however, remains relevant.

In financial terms, Italy is the sixth largest contributor to the UN peacekeeping budget (approximately US Dollars 220 million, or 5% of the total in 2005). Italy also hosts the only UN-DPKO logistic base (UNLB), located in the southern city of Brindisi, which plays a crucial role in the early deployment of peacekeeping missions, particularly in Africa. UNLB – which is largely financed by the Italian Government - is also an important training center for technical staff and experts in the use of instruments and materials stockpiled in the base, and the main UN "hub" for satellite communications.

Italy also supports the UN and African Union peacekeeping through bilateral assistance to African peacekeeping capabilities. In addition to programmes described above in Chapter 4, Italy is engaged in several training projects of African peacekeepers, both in Turin, at the UN System Staff College, and in Africa, in particular through the Kofi Annan International Peacekeeping Center in Accra (Ghana). Also in Ghana, at the Legon University of Accra, Italy is financing a project implemented by UN DESA on "Peace Building and Good Governance". But the most relevant training programme, currently in its starting phase, is the one in the area of security led by the Carabinieri, we will briefly describe in the next Paragraph.

5) Bridging the security gap: the contribution of the Carabinieri.

As we have seen above, at the 2004 Sea Island Summit, the "G-8 Action Plan: Expanding Global Capability for Peace Support Operations" was adopted. It foresees to train 75,000 international peacekeepers by 2010, of which 10% specializing in managing the transition from a post-crisis situation to a more stable context for reconstruction. To achieve this specific target, it envisages the creation of 7,500 "Carabinieri/Gendarmerietype forces prepared for rapid deployment, self-sustained logistics, interoperability with military components, and the capability to establish a strong police presence in hostile neighbourhoods"278. The task of establishing the training facility for the gendarme-type peacekeepers has been given to the Italian Carabinieri, which have subsequently established the Centre of Excellence for Stability Police Units (CoESPU) in the northern town of Vicenza. Over the next five years, CoESPU is committed "to train 3000 Officers and Non-Commissioned Officers who will, following of the train-the-trainer principle, return to their countries and complete the training of at least 4,500 additional personnel before the end of 2010"²⁷⁹.

The involvement of the Carabinieri in this ambitious programme marks the recognition of their special contribution to the key issue of security within Peace Support Operations (PSOs).

"Over the last ten years, the Carabinieri, a military force with general police competence, have had a lot of experience in participating in PSOs. The Carabinieri have provided doctrine, training and leadership for the MSUs [Multinational Specialized Units] deployed in Bosnia and Kosovo. The MSU concept is the fruit of the Carabinieri experience in the Balkan theatre, where it became clear that countries emerging from crises needed special police with a military status to serve as the "combat replacement" to fill the security gap between military forces and civilian police. Since its inception in 1998, the

²⁷⁸ Carabinieri. COESPU Project. Available at:

http://coespu.carabinieri.it/ENG_00_Coespu02.htm

²⁷⁹ Ibid.

MSU has been overwhelmingly accepted as a crucial player in the stabilization process. Carabinieri/Gendarmerie-like forces relieve some of the military units' heavy burden, can establish an environment in which civilian police can operate effectively, solve 'day after' problems, and stabilize the situation under the rule of law.

Stability Police Units (SPU) are both flexible and adaptable, operating in a context where military and civilian tasks overlap during the post-crisis phase of a country's stabilization. Due to their hybrid nature, SPUs may be put under both military and civilian chains of command. Their ability to adapt, step by step, to mission changes produced by the gradual stabilization of an area makes SPUs ideal instruments for peacekeeping missions in which longer-term stabilization and reconstruction are the goals²⁸⁰.

The original contribution offered by the Carabinieri is grounded in the "dual" nature of this ancient Italian corps. Instituted in Turin by the then Kingdom of Sardinia in 1814, the Carabinieri have performed from their early days the dual function of national defence and policing. In their first capacity, the Carabinieri take part into military operations in Italy and abroad, exert the exclusive function of security and military police for the armed forces and provide security to Italian diplomatic and military institutions abroad. In their second capacity, the Carabinieri exert functions of judicial and public order and security policing. While Carabinieri units had been deployed within international peacekeeping missions before²⁸¹, it was only in 1998, in Bosnia-Herzegovina that their peculiar structure was fully exploited in the difficult security context of that country. In the light of their past experience abroad, the Carabinieri were asked by the NATO commands to develop a concept for an international police force capable of filling the security gap existing between the military presence (represented by NATO-led Stabilization Force – SFOR) and the civil police (represented by local police and the International Police Task Force – IPTF, which was tasked only with monitoring and training responsibilities, without an operational role). The result was the Multinational Specialized Unit (MSU) concept, a police force with military status²⁸² - which therefore may also be placed under a military chain of command - in charge of security, public order and law enforcement. MSU is also tasked with

²⁸⁰ Ibid.

²⁸¹ Current presence of Carabinieri on mission abroad amounts to 1,074, spread in 12 countries.

The three major operations are in Iraq (386 people), Bosnia-Herzegovina (343), and Kosovo (319).

²⁸² Such a police force has to be clearly differentiated from a "military police force", whose jurisdiction is limited to the armed forces.

investigation and intelligence collection responsibilities, in connection with local civilian authorities. It can also perform monitoring and training duties in support of local police, with the aim of progressively transfer to them its responsibilities.

After its first, successful experience in Bosnia-Herzegovina, MSU has been replicated in Albania in 1999, in Kosovo, where it still operates, and more recently in Iraq. All MSU are led by the Carabinieri, but include also contingents from other countries (France and Estonia in Kosovo, Portugal and Romania in Iraq).

Within the EU, a similar concept has been adopted, called IPU (Integrated Police Unit), with a more pronounced civilian character. The largest IPU is currently operating in Bosnia-Herzegovina (following the replacement of SFOR by EU-led EUFOR) and is also led by the Carabinieri. Overall, Italy has pledged approximately 1,100 civilian police staff within the overall EU target of 5,000 policemen ready for deployment, out of which 800 are Carabinieri and 300 come from other national police corps.

Within the UN, DPKO has developed a third, similar concept, called FPU (Formed Police Unit). Contacts are ongoing to seek to define common standards for the three different concepts, also in order to make sure that CoESPU trainees meet certification standards required by the UN and the EU.

At the present stage, CoESPU has made preliminary arrangements with the objective of starting its training activities in the fall of 2005. Funding is provided by Italy and the US, and trainers are being selected from several countries and institutions, including experienced PSO Carabinieri Force Officers, officers from contributing nations, University professors. Courses will cover a vast range of issues, including human rights, international and humanitarian law, criminal law, prison management and civil-military cooperation. They will be provided at two different levels: High Level/Senior Officers Course, a 4-week program with 40 participants in each course; and Middle Management Course, a 6-week program with 100 participants (divided into 2 classes of 50 students) per course.

An initial group of countries has been selected for the first courses; it includes some of the major troop contributors to peacekeeping operations, such as India, Jordan, Kenya, Morocco and Senegal.

While the impact of CoESPU will only be appreciated within a few years, its ambitions are certainly very high and its eventual success could bring a substantial contribution to improving the effectiveness of peace support operations in one of the most delicate area, namely security, which has often been the Achilles' heel of many of them, and whose failure is regarded as one of the major shortcomings in the implementation of peacebuilding activities.

Chapter 7. An "Italian model" for peacebuilding?

"We have gone through a few pages of great politics and great wisdom and we are convinced that the "Italian" method in peace processes, particularly in Africa, is a winning method"²⁸³.

1) Is there an Italian model?

As we have tried to illustrate in Chapter 6, the main rationale for Italian participation in international activities in support of peace is grounded in the recognition of a national responsibility to take part in multilateral efforts in support of peace and international stability (in their dual dimension of development assistance and military intervention), compounded by geopolitical interests, especially in the light of Italy's proximity to areas marked by instability and war, from the Balkans, to the Middle East and Africa.

Internal support to Italy's participation in peace-related multilateral activities has been very broad since the end of the Cold War. With limited exceptions, all major political parties have contributed to define one of the very few bipartisan areas of Italian politics. Financial constraints have at times limited the scope and volume of the Italian involvement in this area, but despite cuts in both the development cooperation and the defense budget, Italy has managed to keep a significant presence in most, if not all, major peace support operations.

Over the years, significant and creative professional skills have been developed and have gained international recognition. It may be appropriate, at this point, to try to address the question whether an "Italian model" for peacebuilding exists, and, if this is the case, what exactly defines it.

The most reliable way to verify whether such a model really exists, in the first place, and then to evaluate how it performs would require a close scrutiny of Italian peacebuilding programmes on the ground. Probably the only exhaustive field examination available at this time refers to the Prodere programme²⁸⁴. While different evaluations of that programme are all largely positive in terms of the achievement of its main objectives, it has to be noted that Prodere addressed only some of the typical components of a post-conflict peacebuilding operation. Most notably, Prodere was conceived as a local level development programme and therefore was not concerned with issues of governance, rule of law and institution building at the national level. In addition, it remained separate from international interventions in the area of policing and security.

²⁸³ A. Mantica: The Dangers of Indifference. Author's translation

²⁸⁴ See Chapter 5.

We need to complement that evaluation with further research on the Italian contribution to other peacebuilding operations; unfortunately, to our knowledge, such research is not currently available. In its absence, we shall focus on a discussion of the main features and outcomes of past peace support operations with a strong Italian involvement. Although Italy has participated in many peacekeeping and peacebuilding missions in the last fifteen years, she assumed formal leadership only in one case and for a relatively limited intervention²⁸⁵. In some other, more complex missions Italy's role has been prominent, but the one which more than any other carries the marks of the Italian influence is the one in Mozambique.

2) An 'Italian'' peace process: the case of Mozambique.

Italy's involvement in the Mozambique peace process is generally associated with mediation in the peace negotiations, which took place in Rome. The prominent role in this process is normally attributed to the Catholic lay Community of Sant'Egidio, with the Italian Government confined to a marginal facilitation. While the crucial part played by Sant'Egidio during the twenty-seven month negotiation between the Mozambican Government and the RENAMO is out of question, the importance of continued support offered by the Italian Government, mainly, but not exclusively, in political terms, probably deserves more credit²⁸⁶. In this context, however, we will focus on the role of Italy in the events which occurred after the conclusion of the General Peace Agreement (signed at the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs on October 4, 1992), and specifically, in the peacekeeping and peacebuilding efforts under the mandate of United Nations Operation in Mozambique ONUMOZ (which extended from December, 1992 to December, 1994), and in the following years.

²⁸⁵ The Multinational Protection Force (MPF), was authorized by Security Council Resolution 1101 (1997), with the main objectives to ensure the safe delivery and distribution of humanitarian aid to Albania and help to stabilize the internal situation in the wake of political elections which took place in June 1997. The mission, led by Italy with the participation of ten other European countries, was successfully completed within a few months; given its relatively limited duration and scope, it does not provide a satisfactorily example to illustrate the point we are discussing in this Chapter. MPF, however, should not be underestimated, since it represented an important step (also in psychological terms) in the development of Italian capacities to plan, coordinate, lead and execute a complex peace support operation.

²⁸⁶ The "Italian formula" (sometimes also referred to as the "Roman formula") is the expression used in the years following the Mozambican peace negotiation, to describe a successful partnership between an NGO and a Government in a peacemaking venture. See, inter alia, Matteo Zuppi : La Formula Italiana in Mozambico, in Aspenia, July 2005.

Shortly after the signing of the General Peace Agreement, Italy convened and organized a donor conference, which took place in Rome in December 1992. Total pledges registered on that occasion amounted to US \$ 319 million, against a 403 million appeal. Italy's pledge amounted to 108 million, more than one third of the total, by far the largest pledge from any national Government²⁸⁷. Although no comprehensive tracking of pledges has been kept, it is normally recognized that most of the funds promised by donors in the aftermath of the Peace Agreement were effectively disbursed. "With regards to pledges of assistance for peace implementation activities, the data indicate that, with a lag of a year or two, there were no significant gaps between pledges and disbursement...Many of the lags in delivering assistance for peace implementation resulted from political delays in the peace process. For example, documents prepared for the C.G.[Consultative Group] meeting of December 1993 indicate that of \$290 million pledged at the Rome donor meeting...nearly 75% had to be carried over to 1994"²⁸⁸.

Over the 1993-96 period, according to UN figures, total external support for peace implementation activities reached US \$ 590 million²⁸⁹. In the same time span, according to Italian Development Cooperation figures, Italian ODA to Mozambique amounted to Euros 181 million (approximately US \$ 240 million).

It would be difficult to underestimate the importance of the Italian financial contribution during that crucial period, particularly in an extremely poor country such as Mozambique, massively dependant, at that time on foreign aid (which amounted, in 1994, to the astonishing figure of 89.5% of GNP).

Italy was forthcoming in providing support in some of the most decisive areas for a successful transition from war to peace and democracy, such as reintegration of former combatants, assistance to displaced persons and returnees, electoral assistance in preparation for the first free elections held in October 1994, which marked the completion of ONUMOZ mandate. According to several authors, Italy's financial flexibility proved especially useful in one of the key challenges of the transition process, namely the transformation of RENAMO from a military movement into a political force.

"Following consultations between the SRSG, members of the Supervision and Monitoring Commission, and the major donors, it was agreed that a UN trust fund be created to provide Renamo with the resources needed to transform itself into a political party. This initiative was highly unconventional – and even

²⁸⁷ The second largest pledge came from the European Community, with 71 million, followed by Sweden with 22 million and the US with 20 million.

²⁸⁸ Nicole Ball and Sam Barnes: Mozambique, in Good Intentions.

²⁸⁹ Ibid.

considered politically incorrect in some circles. Notwithstanding, U.S. \$ 17.5

million was raised. Italy was the largest single donor"²⁹⁰.

This "unconventional" initiative has left a strong impression within the UN secretariat, where it is sometimes regarded as the quintessence of peacebuilding, as anecdotally exemplified by this recent quotation from one former DPA official:

"Peace-building started out as [ONUMOZ SRSG] Aldo Ajello buying off the Mozambican rebels with several million dollars. It was pretty basic"²⁹¹.

Italy's contribution to ONUMOZ extended also to its military component. The Italian contingent was among the largest and best equipped ones, including, namely, the first infantry battalion. Out of maximum global strength of 6,500 troops, slightly more than 1,000 soldiers were Italians.

It is interesting to notice that, despite its unique position as the only Government mediating during the Mozambican peace negotiations, the first financial supporter of the transition process, and one of the main troop contributors, Italy did not claim a leading role in the peace process, which was firmly driven by the UN, assisted by a Supervision and Monitoring Commission, of which Italy was a member, together with France, Germany, Portugal, the United Kingdom, the United States and the OAU. The decision of the UN Secretary General to select an Italian national as his Special Representative and Head of ONUMOZ – which can be regarded as a recognition of Italy's role - may have reinforced the Italian Government's motivation to actively contribute to the success of the operation.

ONUMOZ is usually regarded as one of the most – if not the most successful UN peace-support operations. Many reasons have been identified to explain its positive outcome: in his final report on ONUMOZ, the then Secretary General, Boutros Boutros Ghali provided his own analysis:

"Two years after the signing of the General Peace Agreement the mandate of ONUMOZ has been accomplished: the peace process in Mozambique has come to a successful conclusion. This remarkable achievement can be attributed to several key factors: the strong commitment to peace and reconciliation demonstrated by the Mozambican people and their leaders; the political pragmatism shown by the parties to the General Peace Agreement; the clarity of the ONUMOZ mandate and the consistent support provided by the Security Council; and the international community's significant political,

²⁹⁰ Aldo Ajello and Patrick Wittmann: Mozambique, in The UN Security Council.

²⁹¹ Quoted in C. Call: Institutionalizing Peace.

financial and technical support of the peace process. The success of the operation represents an example of what can be achieved through the United Nations when all forces join together in one common endeavour towards a common goal"²⁹².

The optimistic final sentence was rapidly belied by disaster in Somalia, Rwanda and Bosnia-Herzegovina. As a consequence of those failures, the operation in Mozambique has increasingly become the subject of comparative studies and the source of inspiration for lessons learned and best practices. The contribution of Italy, however, has not been examined, so far, with the attention it may deserve, not even in Italy, where memory of this significant page of the Italian foreign policy has virtually vanished.

Italy's involvement in Mozambique has remained significant also after the completion of ONUMOZ mandate. Despite limited strategic, economic or historical interests, and notwithstanding the overall contractions of Italian ODA during the last decade, the partnership between the two countries has been enhanced. Italy has provided assistance to Mozambique in several areas, including humanitarian aid after the 1999-2000 floods – an international donor conference was convened in Rome in May 2000 - and debt cancellation, within the HIPC initiative, of 100% of the huge bilateral debt of the country (Euros 525 million) in 2002.

Mozambique has consistently been among the major beneficiaries of Italian ODA, and its share of Italian aid in the 2002-03 period has been even higher than in 1992-93. Aside from humanitarian assistance, most of the Italian ODA to Mozambique has taken place within the framework of a bilateral cooperation agreement. However, one of the most significant multilateral activities, supported almost entirely by the Italian Government, with additional contributions from Italian decentralized cooperation, deserves a brief reference in this context.

The PDHL (Local-Level Human Development Programme) in Mozambique began in December 1997 and ended in July 2003. It was agreed upon by the Mozambican Government, UNDP and UNOPS, and financed through a UNDP trust fund, with an Italian contribution of US \$ 20 million. It covered three provinces (Sofala, Manica and Maputo); in each of them, a working group, involving local administrations, civil society associations and international development cooperation agencies, was established, leading to the subsequent creation of a Local Economic Development Agency (LEDA).

²⁹² Final Report of The Secretary-General on The United Nations Operation in Mozambique UN Document s/1994/1449.

As briefly described above in Chapter 5, LEDAs promote local economic development in a wide range of areas²⁹³ and are regarded as an instrument to fight poverty and social exclusion. They are also organized in a way which allows them to develop and to continue to operate after the phasing down of international assistance programmes. This has been the case with the three Mozambican LEDAs, which continue to operate today, more than two years after the closure of the PHDL. In addition, the national Government, through the Ministry of Public Administration, has decided to extend them at the national level, with the aim of creating a LEDA in each province and in the city of Maputo "as instruments of a national policy to promote local economic development with the support of international partnerships"294. Aside from its direct economic benefits, the PHDL has contributed to the development of institutional capacities al the central and local level, it has enhanced the decentralization process and, equally relevant in a country emerging from a prolonged internal violent conflict, it has fostered reconciliation among its people, through the joint participation in activities beneficial for the different communities.

3) Elements for an Italian Model.

While certainly not exhaustive, the short presentation of the Italian involvement in peacebuilding assistance to Mozambique, combined with the evaluation of Prodere, and with other main features of Italian peace support activities we have discussed in the Second Part of this paper, may help us in our attempt to identify the elements for an Italian model for peacebuilding. Before doing that, it is important to notice that - unlike other major donors - Italy has not developed so far a single, specific mechanism to address peace related initiatives. Notably, within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, responsibilities in areas such as peacemaking, peacekeeping, and peacebuilding, as well as human rights protection and delivery of humanitarian assistance, are scattered through several different directorates. All of them relate independently with other ministries and agencies active in those areas in the absence of a standing coordination mechanism²⁹⁵ (with the limited exception of the newly established "standing table" with the Ministry of Defense). In a similar vein, as already mentioned in Chapter 5, while the Government has spelled out the rationale for Italy's participation in conflict and post-conflict interventions, there is no comprehensive "doctrine" on peacebuilding.

²⁹³ For a description of the activities carried out within the PHDL programme in Mozambique, see Report on Multilateral Human Development Programmes, pages 150 to 166.

²⁹⁴ Ibid., page 170

²⁹⁵ Ad-hoc coordination mechanisms have been adopted in connection with situations where the Italian involvement was exceptionally relevant, (recently for Afghanistan and Iraq).

Those institutional gaps may reduce the capacity to quickly adopt a coordinated and consistent strategy to respond to the succeeding challenges of peace support operations. It also limits the possibility to learn from past experiences, to endorse best practices and to define standard procedures; however they may also exert some positive effects that we will discuss in a moment.

Keeping this in mind, we may now tentatively list eight key elements for the Italian model of peacebuilding.

Firstly, Italy has kept, all along the time span we have covered, a multilateral approach, in which the UN system stands as the "ideal point of reference". Participation within other international organizations and fora – whether the EU, NATO, OECD or G-8 – is seen as equally crucial, provided a link may be established between them and the UN. And even when action is eventually taken outside the UN framework, considerable effort is then spent in the attempt to reconcile it with UN legitimacy at a later stage.

Multilateralism also emerges as a key element for delivery of development assistance. In terms of financial flows, it may surprise many practitioners – including in Italy – to learn that the share of Italy's ODA channeled through multilateral institutions (56.3% in 2003, according to OECD-DAC statistics), is twice as high as DAC donors' average (27.8% in the same year)²⁹⁶.

Consistent with her multilateral approach, Italy takes active part in the debate within international fora, where she appears willing to present and share her own models. For instance, the Local-Level Human Development Programme approach, while pursued almost entirely with Italian funds, has been offered, since its inception with the PRODERE programme in Central America, to the multilateral system, and remains open to participation from other donors.

Special attention for Africa is a second element we have tried to highlight, and which is not limited to the high share of Italian ODA in that continent, but also includes political and diplomatic attention. Renewed commitment toward Africa is a common feature of several international organizations (from the UN to the EU), as well as of several individual donor countries, and has been significantly boosted by recent G-8 initiatives, such as the G-8 Africa Plan of Action. Italy has an obvious geopolitical motivation to fully endorse this trend, but is also driven by her civil society, which has developed, mainly through a number of NGOs and Catholic charities, an extensive network of humanitarian and development activities in that continent. The case of Mozambique is not the only

²⁹⁶ The bulk of Italy's multilateral ODA is channeled through the EU, therefore comparisons with non-EU members may be misleading. However, multilateral share of ODA for other EU main contributors (France, Germany, the Netherlands, Spain and the United Kingdom) ranges between 25% and 42%.

example of direct involvement of the Italian Government in an African peace process. In the Horn of Africa, also through continued support to IGAD, Italy has played an important role in the Sudanese peace process, and ranks among the very few western countries providing continued support to the reconciliation process in Somalia.

Thirdly, the Italian involvement in peace support missions can be described as "results oriented", since it is driven by the main or exclusive goal of achieving the stated objectives of those missions, with no hidden agenda or vested interests. This apparently naïve point of view has a rather obvious explanation. As we have seen in Chapter 6, the Italian participation is motivated by two overarching goals: "to project stability in large areas of the world" and to secure Italy's role within the International Community. The former can be effectively achieved only if missions succeed in bringing durable peace, while the latter requires a positive recognition of Italy's contribution. Therefore it is only in Italy's interest, once the decision to participate in an operation is taken, to do her best to contribute to its success, placing reconciliation and easing of tensions at its core, and carefully trying to avoid any measure susceptible of exacerbating tensions which may reignite the conflict.

This leads us to the fourth element of the Italian model, which can be measured by the effort to develop – in partnership with the UN and other interested donors – innovative development programmes - as the "locallevel human development programmes (PDHLs)" described in Chapter 5 which try to overcome some of the main shortcomings of traditional development programmes applied to post-conflict situations. It has to be noted, however, that the financial support provided by the Italian development cooperation to such programmes has varied over the years.

Another area which increasingly represents a common feature of Italian activities in support of peace is training. Italy supports training activities since they not only provide capacity building opportunities to the interested countries which are indispensable for the achievement of their longer term development and stabilization goals, but also enhance the quality and performance of international assistance to those countries.

There are a fast growing number of Italian institutions willing and able to provide specialized training in several crucial areas of peacebuilding. As we have seen, considerable expectations currently surround the inception of the CoESPU, as a potential breakthrough in the establishment and maintenance of a secure environment in the immediate aftermath of a conflict. But the need to train qualified personnel is a major issue in several other areas of peacebuilding, since lack of such personnel has often contributed to the failure of international interventions.

Italy is supporting training initiatives at the national, European and global level, with a special attention to needs in Africa²⁹⁷. In this context,

²⁹⁷ See Chapter 5 for a list of a number of training initiatives in Africa financed through Law 180.

the Scuola Superiore di Sant'Anna, based in Pisa, has been playing a pioneering role, notably with its international training programme for conflict management, which includes, since 1995, a number of courses for the training of civilian personnel of peacekeeping and peacebuilding operations. Those activities have gained general recognition and appreciation within the UN, the EU and other international institutions.

In addition to these five "factual" components of the Italian model we are trying to define, we believe it may be useful to stress three psychological or cultural attitudes which characterize it and may also provide some insight of its foundations.

In the first place, the Italian model for peacebuilding (as probably in other areas) may be described as "flexible". As we have seen, it lacks both a doctrine and an institutional arrangement. Against the serious shortcomings that this situation implies, flexibility allows approaching each single context under a different angle. The second attribute of the Italian approach is a strong sensitivity to local identities and cultures. Finally a "human factor", a keen interest in developing personal relations with the local population, on the basis of dialog, mutual understanding and respect, seems to characterize Italian interventions in conflict and post-conflict areas.

It is interesting to note how these three elements (flexibility, sensitivity and human factor) combine in shaping the modalities of Italian interventions. Particularly in the design of development assistance projects – but to a certain extent this may apply also to peacekeeping or policing – Italian programmes are based on a mixed "formula", which allows adapting theoretical research and previous field experiences to specific requirements descending from local conditions. This, in turn, may prove instrumental in improving working relations and enhancing understanding of the root causes of conflicts.

The elements assembled in this paragraph represent a first, incomplete effort to describe an Italian model for peacebuilding. Further research and debate is needed to corroborate the tentative conclusions we have submitted. The absence, within the Italian administration, of a standing coordination mechanism for peacebuilding, combined with very limited research on the subject explain the little awareness – including in Italy – of the existence of such a model, despite the considerable energies and resources which have been devoted to peacebuilding over the last fifteen years. There are, however, signs that this situation may change in the near future, including the interest shown by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in commissioning this paper, which – we hope - may spur some reflection on how to consolidate and present a comprehensive Italian model for peacebuilding as a contribution to the global efforts to improve international assistance to countries emerging from conflict.

Bibliography

- Aldo Ajello and Patrick Wittmann: *Mozambique*, in David M. Malone, ed., *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century*. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2004
- Nicole Ball and Sam Barnes: Mozambique in Forman and Patrick, eds., Good Intentions: Pledges of Aid for Postconflict Recovery. Boulder, CO, 2000
- James K. Boyce. *The International Financial Institutions: Postconflict Reconstruction and Peacebuilding Capacities.* Paper written for the Center of International Cooperation, New York University, on behalf of the Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Denmark.
- Charles Call. The Problem of Peacebuilding: How UN Thinking Has Evolved in Recent Years. Draft, Aug. 2004.
- Charles Call. Institutionalizing Peace: a Review of Post-Conflict Peacebuilding. Concepts and Issues for DPA. UN paper, January 2005.
- Luciano Carrino. Pearls and Pirates. Gardolo, 2005.
- Simon Chesterman. You, the People, the United Nations, Transitional Administration, and State-Building. Oxford University Press, 2004.
- Paul Collier et al., Breaking the Conflict Trap. The World Bank and Oxford University Press. Washington D.C., 2003.
- Andrea de Guttry and Fabrizio Pagani The United Nations. Development and Reform of the Collective Security System. Bologna, 2005.
- S. Forman and A. Grene. "Collaborating with Regional Organizations," in David M. Malone, ed., *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the* 21st Century. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2004
- Francis Fukuyama. State Building: Governance and World Order in the 21st Century. Cornell University Press. Ithaca, NY, 2004.
- Lotta Harbom & Peter Wallensteen. "Armed Conflict and Its International Dimensions, 1946–2004." *Journal of Peace Research*, vol.62, no.5, 2005.
- Human Security Center. Human Security Report 2005: War and Peace in the 21st Century. New York & Oxford, 2005.

- Manfredo Incisa di Camerana. "PRODERE, Italy puts forward a model" in LIMES, vol. 1/97.
- International Peace Academy and WSP International. *Building Effective Partnerships. Improving the Relationship between Internal and External Actors in Post-Conflict Countries.* Conference document presented at the Peacebuilding Forum conference, New York. 7 October 2004.

Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs:

Programmatic report on the development cooperation activities for the year 2005

- Local Economic Development Agencies (in cooperation with UNDP, ILO, UNOPS and EURADA), December 2003
- Bruce Jones with Feyral Cherif. *Evolving Models of Peacekeeping*. Paper prepared for UN DPKO, New York 2004.
- Bruce Jones. "The Challenges of Strategic Coordination" in Stephen John Stedman, Donald Rothchild and Elizabeth M. Cousens, eds., Ending Civil Wars: The Implementation of Peace Agreements. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2002
- Alfredo Lazarte, Hans Hofmeijer and Maria Zwanenburg: "Local Economic Development in Central America: The PRODERE Experience" available at: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/employment/ent/papers/prodere. htm
- David M. Malone, ed. *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century*. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2004.
- Alfredo Mantica. "The Dangers of Indifference" in Aspenia, July 2005
- Serge Michailof, Markus Kostner, and Xavier Devictor. Post Conflict Recovery in Africa: an Agenda for the Africa Region. Africa Region Working Paper Series no.30. April 2002, the World Bank.
- Peter Viggo Mortensen. The Emerging EU Civilian Crisis Management Capacity

 A Real "added value" for the UN? Paper written for the Center of
 International Cooperation, New York University, on behalf of the
 Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Denmark.

Annual Report on the Implementation of Development Assistance Policy for the Year 2003

- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Policy Statement and Guidelines on Conflict, Peace and Development Co-operation on the Threshold of the 21st Century.
- Stewart Patrick. "The Donor Community and the Challenge of Postconflict Recovery," in Forman and Patrick, eds., Good Intentions: Pledges of Aid for Postconflict Recovery. Boulder, CO, 2000.
- Connie Peck. "Special Representatives of the Secretary-General," in David
 M. Malone, ed., *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century*. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2004.
- Salvatore Schiavo-Campo. Financing and Aid Management Arrangements in Post-Conflcit Situations. CPR Working Papers, June 2003. The World Bank.
- Stephen John Stedman, Donald Rothchild and Elizabeth M. Cousens, eds., Ending Civil Wars: The Implementation of Peace Agreements. Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2002.
- Necla Tschirgi. Post-Conflict Peacebuilding Revisited: Achievements, Limitations, Challenges. New York, Oct. 2004.

United Nations:

- An Agenda for Peace. UN Doc A/47/277-S/24111. June 1992
- Supplement to An Agenda for Peace. UN Doc A/50/60-S/1995/1. January 1995
- Report of the Panel on UN Peace Missions (Brahimi report). UN Doc A/55/305-S/2000/809 In Larger Freedom (UN doc. A/59/2005)
- UNDG-ECHA Working Group. Report on Transition Issues. February 2004.
- UNDG and World Bank. An Operational Note on Transitional Results Matrices. January 2005.
- UNDP, World Bank, UNDG. Practical Guide to Multilateral Needs Assessments in Post-Conflict Situations. August 2004.
- UNOPS. Report on Multilateral Human Development Programmes 2004

Susan L. Woodward. "Economic Priorities for Successful Peace Implementation," in Stephen John Stedman, Donald Rothchild and Elizabeth M. Cousens, eds., *Ending Civil Wars: The Implementation of Peace Agreements.* Lynne Rienner Publishers. Boulder, CO, 2002.

Matteo Zuppi: The Italian Formula in Mozambique, in Aspenia, July 2005.

•

WORKING PAPERS OF THE SCHOOL FOR INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

- 01/2003. Majocchi, Alberto, Fiscal Policy Coordination in the European Union and the Financing of the Community Budget.
- 02/2003. Fabbrini; Sergio, *How Can a Market be Built Without a State.*

01/2004. Fitoussi, Jean-Paul, The International Scene and the Economic Government of Europe

- 02/2004. Della Sala, Vincent, Les Jeux Sont Fait? The State and Legalized Gambling.
 - 03/2004,Vito Tanzi, Tommaso di Tano, Globalisation and Harmonisation of Tax Systems.
- 01/2005, Dallago, Bruno, Institutions and Entrepreneurship: A comparative Evaluation of South-Eastern Europe.
- 02/2005, White, Steven F., De Gasperi through American Eyes.
 - 01/2006, Fabbrini, Sergio, Constitutionalization as an Open Process.

02/2006, Yossef, Amr, The Six-Day War Revisited.

03/2006, Keefer, Scott, Reassessing the Anglo-German Naval Arms Race.

01/2007, Cutillo, Alberto, *Reviewing Fifteen Years of Peacebuilding*